# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FC	R	V	8-	K
I' \	, i 🕶	V I	()-	. 1.

CURRENT REPORT
PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

November 4, 2021 (November 3, 2021)

Date of Report (date of earliest event reported)

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 001-39774 (Commission File Number) 98-1562265 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

50 33rd St, Pittsburgh, PA (Address of principal executive offices)

15201 (Zip Code))

(888) 583-9506 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Reinvent Technology Partners Y
215 Park Avenue, Floor 11
New York, New York 10003
(Former name or former address, if changed since last report)

	Citi A-4 (17 CED 220 425)	
communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the 8	Securities Act (1/ CFR 230.425)	
g material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exc	hange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)	
mencement communications pursuant to Rule 14	d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 C	CFR 240.14d-2(b))
mencement communications pursuant to Rule 13	e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 C	FR 240.13e-4(c))
stered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:  Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
mon stock, par value \$0.00001 per	AUR	The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
	g material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exc mencement communications pursuant to Rule 14 mencement communications pursuant to Rule 13a stered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:	Trading

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§ 230.405) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§ 240.12b-2).

Emerging growth company ⊠

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.  $\Box$ 

### INTRODUCTORY NOTE

Unless the context otherwise requires, "we," "us," "our," "Aurora" and the "Company" refer to Aurora Innovation, Inc., a Delaware corporation (f/k/a Reinvent Technology Partners Y, a Cayman Islands exempted company), and its consolidated subsidiaries following the Closing (as defined below). Unless the context otherwise requires, references to "RTPY" refer to Reinvent Technology Partners Y, a Cayman Islands exempted company, prior to the Closing. All references herein to the "Board" refer to the board of directors of the Company.

Terms used in this Current Report on Form 8-K (this "Report") but not defined herein, or for which definitions are not otherwise incorporated by reference herein, shall have the meaning given to such terms in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus (as defined below) in the section titled "Selected Definitions" beginning on page iii thereof, and such definitions are incorporated herein by reference.

### Domestication and Merger Transaction

As previously announced, RTPY, a Cayman Islands exempted company, previously entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 14, 2021 (the "Merger Agreement"), by and among RTPY, RTPY Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of RTPY ("Merger Sub"), and Aurora Innovation Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (f/k/a Aurora Innovation, Inc., a Delaware corporation) ('Legacy Aurora").

On November 3, 2021, as contemplated by the Merger Agreement and described in the section titled "Domestication Proposal" beginning on page 149 of the final prospectus and definitive proxy statement, dated October 8, 2021 (the "Proxy Statement/Prospectus") and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), RTPY filed a notice of deregistration with the Cayman Islands Registrar of Companies, together with the necessary accompanying documents, and filed a certificate of incorporation and a certificate of corporate domestication with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, under which RTPY was domesticated and continues as a Delaware corporation, changing its name to "Aurora Innovation, Inc." (the "Domestication").

As a result of and upon the effective time of the Domestication, among other things, (1) each of the then issued and outstanding 22,291,089 Class A ordinary shares, par value \$0.0001 per share, of RTPY (the "RTPY Class A ordinary shares"), converted automatically, on a one-for-one basis, into a share of Class A common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, of Aurora ("Aurora Class A common stock"), (2) each of the then issued and outstanding 7,003,086 Class B ordinary shares, par value \$0.0001 per share, of RTPY (the "RTPY Class B ordinary shares"), converted automatically, on a one-for-one basis, into a share of Aurora Class A common stock, (3) each of the then issued and outstanding 12,218,750 redeemable warrants of RTPY (the "RTPY warrants") converted automatically into a redeemable warrant to purchase one share of Aurora Class A common stock (the 'Aurora warrants") pursuant to the Warrant Agreement, dated March 15, 2021 (the "Warrant Agreement"), between RTPY and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as warrant agent, (4) each of the then issued and outstanding units of RTPY that had not been previously separated into the underlying RTPY Class A ordinary shares and underlying RTPY warrants upon the request of the holder thereof (the "RTPY units"), were cancelled and entitled the holder thereof to one share of Aurora Class A common stock and one-eighth of one Aurora warrant, and (5) each of the hien issued and outstanding 8,900,000 private placement warrants of RTPY converted automatically into an Aurora warrant pursuant to the Warrant Agreement. No fractional Aurora warrants were issued upon separation of the RTPY units.

As previously reported on the Current Report on Form8-K filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021, RTPY held an extraordinary general meeting (the "Special Meeting"), at which RTPY's shareholders voted to approve the proposals outlined in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, including, among other things, the adoption of the Merger Agreement and the Domestication. On November 3, 2021, as contemplated by the Merger Agreement and described in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled "BCA Proposal" beginning on page 89 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, Aurora consummated the merger transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement, whereby Merger Sub merged with and into Legacy Aurora, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub ceasing and Legacy Aurora being the surviving corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Aurora (the "Merger" and, together with the Domestication, the "Business Combination").

In connection with the closing of the Merger (the "Closing"), (a) each share of Legacy Aurora common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the <u>Legacy Aurora common stock</u>") was cancelled and converted into the right to receive a number of shares of Aurora Class A common stock equal to approximately 2.1708 (the "Exchange Ratio") and (b) each share of

Legacy Aurora Class B Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Legacy Aurora Class B Stock") was cancelled and converted into the right to receive a number of shares of Aurora Class B common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share (the "Aurora Class B common stock" and, together with Aurora Class A common stock, "Aurora common stock") equal to the Exchange Ratio.

Also in connection with the Closing, all (i) options to purchase shares of Legacy Aurora common stock (<u>Legacy Aurora Options</u>") and (ii) awards of restricted stock units based on shares of Legacy Aurora common stock (<u>Legacy Aurora RSU Awards</u>") outstanding as of immediately prior to the Merger were converted into (a) options to purchase shares of Aurora Class A common stock (<u>Aurora Options</u>") and (b) awards of restricted stock units based on shares of Aurora Class A common stock (<u>Aurora RSU Awards</u>"), respectively.

Subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement, each Aurora Option provides the right to purchase a number of whole shares of Aurora Class A common stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) equal to (i) the number of shares of Legacy Aurora common stock subject to the applicable Legacy Aurora Option multiplied by (ii) the Exchange Ratio. The exercise price for each Aurora Option equals (i) the exercise price of the applicable Legacy Aurora Option divided by (ii) the Exchange Ratio. Subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement, each Aurora RSU Award is comprised of that number of whole shares of Aurora Class A common stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) equal to (i) the number of shares of Legacy Aurora common stock subject to the applicable Legacy Aurora RSU Award, respectively, multiplied by (ii) the Exchange Ratio.

The foregoing description of the Business Combination does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the Merger Agreement, which is attached hereto as Exhibit 2.1 and is incorporated herein by reference.

As previously announced, on July 14, 2021, concurrently with the execution of the Merger Agreement, RTPY entered into subscription agreements (the "Subscription Agreements") with certain institutional and accredited investors (collectively, the 'PIPE Investors'), pursuant to which the PIPE Investors agreed to purchase, in the aggregate, 100,000,000 shares of Aurora Class A common stock at \$10.00 per share (the "PIPE Shares") for an aggregate commitment amount of \$1,000,000,000 (the "PIPE Investment"), a portion of which was funded by certain affiliates of Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC, a Cayman Islands limited liability company, shareholder of RTPY and RTPY's sponsor (the "Sponsor"). The PIPE Investment was consummated substantially concurrently with the Closing.

### PIPE Investment

Immediately after giving effect to the Business Combination, the PIPE Investment, and the redemption of 75,458,911 RTPY Class A ordinary shares in connection with the Business Combination, there were 642,869,548 shares of Aurora Class A common stock, 481,107,977 shares of Aurora Class B common stock and 21,118,750 Aurora warrants outstanding. Upon the consummation of the Business Combination, RTPY's ordinary shares, warrants and units ceased trading on the Nasdaq Capital Market, and Aurora's common stock and warrants began trading on November 4, 2021 on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbols "AUR" and "AUROW," respectively. Immediately after giving effect to the Business Combination and the PIPE Investment, (1) RTPY's public shareholders owned approximately 1.8% of the outstanding Aurora common stock and had approximately 0.4% of the voting power, (2) Legacy Aurora equity holders (without taking into account any public shares held by Legacy Aurora equity holders prior to the consummation of the Business Combination) owned approximately 93.8% of the outstanding Aurora common stock and had approximately 98.6% of the voting power, (3) the Aurora Founders owned approximately 19.8% of outstanding Aurora common stock and had approximately 44.1% of the total voting power, (4) the Sponsor, the Sponsor Related PIPE Investor and the independent directors of RTPY collectively owned approximately 1.2% of the outstanding Aurora common stock and had approximately 0.3% of the voting power and (5) the third party PIPE investors owned approximately 3.2% of the outstanding Aurora common stock and had approximately 0.7% of the voting power.

### Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

### Registration Rights Agreement

On November 3, 2021, in connection with the consummation of the Business Combination and as contemplated by the Merger Agreement, Aurora, the Sponsor, RTPY's directors, certain equityholders of Aurora, and certain of their respective affiliates, as applicable, entered into the Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement"). The material terms of the Registration Rights Agreement are described in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled "BCA Proposal—Related Agreements—Registration Rights Agreement," beginning on page 111 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated by reference herein. Such description is qualified in its entirety by the text of the Registration Rights Agreement, which is included as Exhibit 10.4 to this Report and is incorporated herein by reference.

### Lockup Agreement

On November 3, 2021, in connection with the consummation of the Business Combination and as contemplated by the Merger Agreement, Aurora and the stockholder parties listed on Exhibit A of the Lockup Agreement entered into the Lockup Agreement (the "Lockup Agreement"). The material terms of the Lockup Agreement are described in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled "BCA Proposal—Related Agreements—Lock-Up Agreements" beginning on page 111 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated by reference herein. In addition, subject to certain exceptions, Legacy Aurora equityholders will be subject to a 180-day lock-up provision in the Company's bylaws effective as of November 3, 2021 (the "Aurora Bylaws"), as described in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled "Description of Aurora Innovation Securities—Proposed Certificate of Incorporation and Proposed Bylaw Provisions—Lock-up" beginning on page 304 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated by reference herein.

Such description of the Lockup Agreement and Aurora Bylaws is qualified in its entirety by the text of the Form of Lock-Up Agreement and Aurora Bylaws, which are included as Exhibits 10.5 and 3.2 to this Report and are incorporated herein by reference.

### Indemnification Agreements

On November 3, 2021, in connection with the consummation of the Business Combination, Aurora entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors and executive officers. These indemnification agreements provide the directors and executive officers with contractual rights to indemnification and advancement for certain expenses, including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by a director or executive officer in any action or proceeding arising out of their services as one of the Company's directors or executive officers or as a director or executive officer of any other company or enterprise to which the person provides services at the Company's request.

Such description of the indemnification agreements does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the Form of Indemnification Agreement, which is attached hereto as Exhibit 10.11 and incorporated herein by reference.

### Item 2.01 Completion of Acquisition or Disposition of Assets.

The disclosure set forth in the "Introductory Note" above is incorporated herein by reference into this Item 2.01.

As previously reported, at the Special Meeting, RTPY's shareholders approved the Business Combination. On November 3, 2021, the parties to the Merger Agreement completed the Merger.

Holders of 75,458,911 RTPY ordinary shares exercised their right to redeem such shares for cash at a price of approximately \$10.00 per share for aggregate payments of approximately \$754,589,845.72.

At the Closing, an aggregate of 513,575,373 shares of Aurora Class A common stock and 481,107,977 shares of Aurora Class B common stock were issued to Legacy Aurora stockholders.

Immediately after giving effect to the completion of the Merger and the issuance of the PIPE Shares, there were outstanding:

- 642,869,548 shares of Aurora Class A common stock;
- 481,107,977 shares of Aurora Class B common stock; and
- 21,118,750 Aurora warrants, comprised of 12,218,750 public warrants and 8,900,000 private placement warrants, each exercisable for one share of Aurora Class A common stock at a price of \$11.50 per share.

The material terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement are described in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled 'BCA Proposal' beginning on page 89 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### FORM 10 INFORMATION

Item 2.01(f) of Form 8-K states that if the predecessor registrant was a shell company (as such term is defined in Rule12b-2 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), as RTPY was immediately before the Business Combination, then the registrant must disclose the information that would be required if the registrant were filing a general form for registration of securities on Form 10. As a result of the consummation of the Business Combination, and as discussed below in Item 5.06 of this Report, the Company has ceased to be a shell company. Accordingly, the Company, as the successor registrant to RTPY, is providing the information below that would be included in a Form 10 if it were to file a Form 10. Please note that the information provided below relates to the combined company after the consummation of the Merger unless otherwise specifically indicated or the context otherwise requires.

### Forward-Looking Statements

This Report contains statements that are forward-looking and as such are not historical facts. This includes, without limitation, statements regarding the financial position, business strategy and the plans and objectives of management for future operations. These statements constitute projections, forecasts and forward-looking statements, and are not guarantees of performance. Such statements can be identified by the fact that they do not relate strictly to historical or current facts. When used in this Report, words such as "anticipate," "believe," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "might," "plan," "possible," "potential," "predict," "project," "should," "strive," "would" and similar expressions may identify forward-looking statements, but the absence of these words does not mean that a statement is not forward-looking. When Aurora discusses its strategies or plans, it is making projections, forecasts or forward-looking statements. Such statements are based on the beliefs of, as well as assumptions made by and information currently available to, Aurora's management.

Forward-looking statements in this Report and in any document incorporated herein by reference should not be relied upon as representing the Company's view as of any subsequent date. The Company undertakes no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as may be required under applicable securities laws. Forward-looking statements contained in this Report and in any document incorporated by reference in this Report may include, for example, statements about:

- the projected financial information, including but not limited to assumptions around vehicle miles traveled, market penetration and pricing;
- our estimated total addressable market, the market for autonomous vehicles, and our market position;
- the ability to maintain the listing of Aurora Class A common stock and Aurora warrants on the Nasdaq Global Select Market;
- our public securities' potential liquidity and trading;
- our ability to raise financing in the future;
- · our ability to effectively manage our growth and future expenses;
- the sufficiency of our cash and cash equivalents to meet our operating requirements;

- our success in retaining or recruiting, or changes required in, our officers, key employees or directors;
- the impact of the regulatory environment and complexities with compliance related to such environment;
- our ability to successfully collaborate with business partners;
- our ability to obtain, maintain, protect, and enforce our intellectual property;
- the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic; and
- other factors detailed under the section titled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 29 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and incorporated herein by reference.

The foregoing list does not contain all of the forward-looking statements made in this Report and in any document incorporated by reference in this Report. The forward-looking statements contained in this Report and in any document incorporated herein by reference are based on current expectations and beliefs concerning future developments and their potential effects on the Company. There can be no assurance that future developments affecting the Company will be those that the Company has anticipated. These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks, uncertainties (some of which are beyond the Company's control) or other assumptions that may cause actual results or performance to be materially different from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, those factors described in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 29 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference. The risks described in the section titled "Risk Factors" are not exhaustive. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should any of our assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary in material respects from those projected in these forward-looking statements.

### Business

The business of the Company prior to the Merger is described in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled 'Information About Aurora' beginning on page 230 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Risk Factors

The risks associated with the Company's business are described in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled 'Risk Factors' beginning on page 29 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Financial Information

The unaudited consolidated financial statements of Legacy Aurora as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and pursuant to the regulations of the SEC and are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on Page F-66 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference. The historical audited financial statements of Legacy Aurora as of and for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 and the related notes included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on page F-39 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

The historical audited consolidated financial statements of Apparate USA LLC, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 and the related notes are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on page F-88 and are incorporated herein by reference.

# Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information of the Company as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and for the year ended December 31, 2020 is set forth on Exhibit 99.1 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference.

### Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Reference is made to the disclosure contained in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Aurora's Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," beginning on page 250 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Reference is made to the disclosure contained in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Aurora's Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" beginning on page 263 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Properties

Reference is made to the disclosure contained in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Information About Aurora—Facilities" beginning on page 249, which is incorporated herein by reference.

### Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management

The following table sets forth information known to the Company regarding the beneficial ownership of Aurora common stock as of November 3, 2021 (the "Ownership Date") by:

- each person known to the Company to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of outstanding Aurora common stock;
- · each of the Company's named executive officers and directors; and
- all of the executive officers and directors of the Company as a group.

Beneficial ownership is determined according to the rules of the SEC, which generally provide that a person has beneficial ownership of a security if he, she or it possesses sole or shared voting or investment power over that security, including options and warrants that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the Ownership Date. Company stock issuable upon exercise of options and warrants currently exercisable within 60 days of the Ownership Date are deemed outstanding solely for purposes of calculating the percentage of total voting power of the beneficial owner thereof.

The beneficial ownership of Aurora common stock is based on 642,869,548 shares of Aurora Class A common stock and 481,107,977 shares of Aurora Class B common stock outstanding as of November 3, 2021.

Unless otherwise indicated, the Company believes that each beneficial owner named in the table below has the sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock owned by such beneficial owner.

Name and Address of	Number of Shares of Class A Common	% of Class A	Number of Shares of Class B Common	% of Class B	% of Total Voting	
Beneficial Owner(1)	Stock	Stock	Stock	Stock	Power**	
5% Holders		·				
Neben Holdings LLC(2)	288,436,375	44.9%	_	_	5.3%	
Entities affiliated with Sequoia Capital(3)	500,000	*	35,239,761	7.3%	6.5%	
Entities affiliated with Greylock <sup>(4)</sup>	_	_	28,193,946	5.9%	5.2%	
Entities affiliated with Index Ventures(5)	500,000	*	37,911,648	7.9%	7.0%	
Amazon.com NV Investment Holdings LLC(6)	_	_	35,239,761	7.3%	6.5%	
Entities affiliated with T. Rowe Price Associates,						
Inc.(7)	13,850,000	2.2%	35,067,511	7.3%	6.7%	
Entities affiliated with Toyota Motor						
Corporation(8)	47,561,589	7.4%	373,891	*	*	
SoftBank Vision Fund (AIV M2) L.P.(9)	39,417,358	6.1%	_	_	*	
Executive Officers and Directors						
Chris Urmson <sup>(10)</sup>	_	_	145,831,739	30.3%	26.7%	

Richard Tame(11)	244,219	*	_	_	*
William Mouat(12)	3,442,814	*	_	_	*
Sterling Anderson(13)	_	_	52,629,508	10.9%	9.6%
James Andrew Bagnell(14)	_	_	47,304,449	9.8%	8.7%
Reid Hoffman(15)	8,557,805	1.3%	28,976,034	6.0%	5.5%
Dara Khosrowshahi	_	_	_	_	_
Michelangelo Volpi	_	_	_	_	_
Carl M. Eschenbach(16)	_	_	_	_	_
Brittany Bagley	_	_	_	_	_
All directors and executive officers as a group (ten individuals)	18,744,838	2.9%	274,741,730	57.1%	50.7%

- Less than 1%
- \*\* Percentage of total voting power represents voting power with respect to all shares of Aurora Class A common stock and Aurora Class B common stock, as a single class. Each share of Aurora Class B common stock is entitled to ten votes per share and each share of Aurora Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share. For more information about the voting rights of Common Stock, see the section below titled "Description of the Company's Securities."
- Unless otherwise noted, the business address of each of the following entities or individuals is c/o Aurora Innovation, Inc., Attention: General Counsel, 50 33rd St, Pittsburgh., PA 15201.
- (2) Consists of 288,436,375 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Neben Holdings, LLC. Neben Holdings, LLC is a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Uber Technologies, Inc., a publicly traded company. The registered address of Uber Technologies, Inc. is 1515 3rd Street, San Francisco, CA 94158.
- (3) Consists of (i) 11,746,572 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Sequoia Capital U.S. Growth Fund VIII, L.P. (GF VIII'), (ii) 23,493,189 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Sequoia Capital Global Growth Fund III Endurance Partners, L.P. ("GGF III"), (iii) 165,000 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by GF VIII in the PIPE Investment and (iv) 335,000 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by GGF III. SC US (TTGP), Ltd. is (i) the general partner of SCGGF III-Endurance Partners Management, L.P., which is the general partner of GGF III, and (ii) the general partner of SC U.S. Growth VIII Management, L.P., which is the general partner of GF VIII. As a result, SC US (TTGP), Ltd. may be deemed to share voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares held by the Sequoia Capital entities. The directors and stockholders of SC US (TTGP), Ltd. who participate in decisions to exercise voting and investment discretion with respect to GF VIII include Carl Eschenbach, a member of the Aurora Board. In addition, the directors and stockholders of SC US (TTGP), Ltd. who exercise voting and investment discretion with respect to GGF III are Douglas M. Leone and Roelof Botha. As a result, and by virtue of the relationships described in this paragraph, Messrs. Leone and Botha may be deemed to share voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares held by GGF III.

  Mr. Eschenbach expressly disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Sequoia Capital entities. The address for each of the Sequoia Capital entities is 2800 Sand Hill Road, Suite 101, Menlo Park, CA 94025.
- (4) Consists of (i) 25,374,548 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Greylock 15 Limited Partnership (Greylock 15"), (ii) 1,409,699 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Greylock 15 Principals Limited Partnership ("Greylock Principals") and (iii) 1,409,699 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Greylock 15-A Limited Partnership ("Greylock 15-A"). Greylock 15 GP LLC ("Greylock LLC"), is the general partner of each of Greylock 15, Greylock Principals, and Greylock 15-A. Reid Hoffman, a member of the Aurora Board, Asheem Chandna, James Slavet, Donald Sullivan, and David Sze are the senior managing members of Greylock LLC. The managing members of Greylock LLC may be deemed to share the power to vote or direct the voting of and to dispose or direct the disposition of the Aurora Class B common stock beneficially owned by Greylock 15, Greylock Principals, and Greylock 15-A. Each of the managing members of Greylock LLC disclaims beneficial ownership of all securities other than those he owns directly, if any, or by virtue of his indirect pro rata interest, as a managing member of Greylock LLC, in the Aurora Class B common stock owned by Greylock 15, Greylock Principals, and/or Greylock 15-A. The business address for each of these entities and individuals is 2550 Sand Hill Road, Suite 200, Menlo Park, CA 94025.
- (5) Consists of (i) 37,342,994 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Index Ventures Growth III (Jersey), L.P. (<u>Index Growth III</u>"), (ii) 568,654 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Yucca (Jersey) SLP ("<u>Yucca</u>"), (iii) 492,500 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Index Growth III and (iv) 7,500 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Yucca. Index Venture Growth Associates III Limited ("<u>IVGA III</u>") is the managing general partner of Index Growth III and may be deemed to have voting and dispositive power over the shares held by such fund. Yucca is the administrator of the Index co-investment vehicles that are contractually required to mirror the relevant Index funds' investment, and IVGA III may be deemed to have voting and dispositive power over its allocation of shares held by Yucca. The address of the entities mentioned in this footnote is 5th Floor, 44 Esplanade, St. Helier, Jersey JE1 3FG, Channel Islands.
- (6) Consists of 35,239,761 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Amazon.com NV Investment Holdings LLC. Amazon.com NV Investment Holdings LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of Amazon.com, Inc., a publicly traded company. The registered address of Amazon.com, Inc. is 410 Terry Avenue North, Seattle, WA 98109.
- (7) Consists of (i) 35,067,511 shares of Aurora Class B common stock and (ii) 13,850,000 shares of Aurora Class A common stock beneficially owned by funds and accounts (severally and not jointly) that are advised or subadvised by T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. ("TRPA"). TRPA, as investment adviser, has dispositive and voting power with respect to the shares held by these funds and accounts. For purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, TRPA may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares; however, TRPA expressly disclaims that it is, in fact, the beneficial owner of such securities. TRPA is a wholly owned subsidiary of T. Rowe Price Group, Inc., which is a publicly traded financial services holding company. The principal business address of TRPA is 100 East Pratt Street, Baltimore, MD 21202.

- (8) Consists of (i) 47,348,178 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Toyota Motor Corporation, a publicly traded company, and (ii) (a) 373,891 shares of Aurora Class B common stock and (b) 213,411 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Toyota A.I. Ventures Fund I, L.P. Toyota Motor Corporation has dispositive control over the shares held by Toyota A.I. Ventures Fund I, L.P. and may be deemed to beneficially own such shares. The business address for Toyota Motor Corporation is 4-7-1 Meieki, Nakamura-ku, Nagoya, Aichi 450-8171, Japan.
- (9) Consists of 39,417,358 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by SoftBank Vision Fund (AIV M2) L.P. (<u>\$VF</u>"). SVF GP (Jersey) Limited (<u>"SVF GP</u>"), is the general partner of SVF. SB Investment Advisers (UK) Limited (<u>"SBIA UK"</u>), has been appointed as alternative investment fund manager (<u>"AIFM"</u>), and is exclusively responsible for managing SVF in accordance with the Alternative Investment Fund Managers Directive and is authorized and regulated by the UK Financial Conduct Authority accordingly. As AIFM of SVF, SBIA UK is exclusively responsible for making all decisions related to the acquisition, structuring, financing, voting and disposal of SVF's investments. SVF GP and SBIA UK are both wholly owned by SoftBank Group Corp. The address of SVF is 251 Little Falls Drive, Wilmington, Delaware 19808.
- (10) Consists of 145,831,739 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Mr. Urmson.
- (11) Consists of 244,219 shares of Aurora Class A common stock issuable upon exercise of Aurora Options exercisable within 60 days from the Ownership Date.
- (12) Consists of (i) 3,354,625 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Mr. Mouat, (ii) 74,622 shares of Aurora Class A common stock issuable upon exercise of Aurora Options exercisable within 60 days from the Ownership date and (iii) 13,567 shares of Aurora Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of Aurora RSU Awards that will yest within 60 days from the Ownership Date.
- (13) Consists of (i) 52,627,338 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Mr. Anderson and (ii) 2,170 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by the Anderson 2021 GRAT, of which Mr. Anderson is trustee.
- (14) Consists of 47,304,449 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Mr. Bagnell.
- (15) Consists of (i) 6,883,086 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by the Sponsor, (ii) 1,000,000 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Reprogrammed Interchange LLC, (iii) 674,719 shares of Aurora Class A common stock held by Programmable Exchange LLC, (iv) 782,088 shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by Thigmotropism LLC and (v) shares of Aurora Class B common stock held by the Greylock entities referenced in footnote (4) above. Mr. Hoffman is an equityholder of the Sponsor. Mr. Hoffman may be deemed to beneficially own shares held by the Sponsor by virtue of his shared control over the Sponsor. Mr. Hoffman may be deemed to beneficially own shares held by Reprogrammed Interchange LLC, Programmable Exchange LLC and Thigmotropism LLC by virtue of his voting and investment power over such shares.
- (16) Mr. Eschenbach is a general partner at Sequoia Capital Operations, LLC. Mr. Eschenbach disclaims beneficial ownership of all shares held by the Sequoia Capital entities referred to in footnote (3) above.

### Directors and Executive Officers

Information with respect to the Company's directors and executive officers following the Closing of the Merger is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus section titled "Management of Aurora Innovation Following the Business Combination" beginning on page 264 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Independence of Directors

Information with respect to the independence of the directors of the Company following the Closing of the Merger is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Management of Aurora Innovation Following the Business Combination—Director Independence" beginning on page 267 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Committees of the Board of Directors

Information with respect to the composition of the committees of the board of directors of the Company immediately after the Closing of the Merger is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Management of Aurora Innovation Following the Business Combination" in the subsections titled "Audit Committee" beginning on page 268 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, "Compensation Committee" beginning on page 268 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and "Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee" beginning on page 269 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and such information is incorporated herein by reference.

## **Executive Compensation**

Information with respect to the compensation of the named executive officers of the Company is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Executive Compensation" beginning on page 271 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and Item 5.02 of this Report, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Director Compensation

A description of the compensation of the board of directors of Legacy Aurora is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus section titled *Executive Compensation—Director Compensation of Aurora*" beginning on page 280 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

Certain relationships and related party transactions of the Company are described in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the sections titled 'Certain Relationships and Related Person Transactions," beginning on page 287 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, "BCA Proposal—Interests of RTPY's Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination," beginning on page 141 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and "BCA Proposal—Interests of Aurora's Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination," beginning on page 146 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, which are incorporated herein by reference.

### Legal Proceedings

Reference is made to the disclosure regarding legal proceedings concerning the Company set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Information About Aurora—Legal Proceedings" beginning on page 249 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, which is incorporated herein by reference.

### Market Price of and Dividends on the Company's Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters

The information set forth in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled 'Market Price and Dividend Information" beginning on page 28 is incorporated herein by reference. Additional information regarding holders of the Company's securities is set forth below in the section of this Report titled "Description of the Company's Securities."

On November 4, 2021, the Aurora Class A common stock and Aurora warrants began trading on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the new trading symbols "AUR and "AUROW", respectively.

As of November 3, 2021, the Company had 642,869,548 shares of Class A Common Stock and 481,107,977 shares of Class B common stock issued and outstanding and 21,118,750 warrants, each exercisable for one share of Aurora Class A common stock, at a price of \$11.50 per share.

### Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

Reference is made to the disclosure set forth below under Item 3.02 of this Report concerning the issuance and sale by the Company of certain unregistered securities, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

### Description of the Company's Securities

The description of the Company's securities is set forth in the section of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus titled 'Description of Aurora Innovation Securities' beginning on page 298 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

Immediately following the Closing, the authorized capital stock of Aurora consisted of 52,000,000,000 shares of capital stock, \$0.00001 par value per share, of which 50,000,000,000 shares are designated as Class A common stock, 1,000,000,000 shares are designated as Class B common stock and 1,000,000,000 shares are designated as preferred stock. No shares of preferred stock were issued and outstanding immediately after the Merger.

### Indemnification of Directors and Officers

As noted above in Item 1.01 of this Report, the Company entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors and executive officers as of November 3, 2021. Each indemnification agreement provides for indemnification and advancements by the Company of certain expenses and costs relating to claims, suits or proceedings arising from his or her service to the Company or, at our request, service to other entities, as officers or directors to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law.

The foregoing description of the indemnification agreements does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the indemnification agreements, the form of which is attached hereto as Exhibit 10.11 and is incorporated herein by reference. The disclosure set forth in Item 1.01 of this Report under the section titled "Indemnification Agreements" is incorporated herein by reference into this Item 2.01.

### Financial Statements and Exhibits

The information set forth under Item 9.01 of this Report is incorporated herein by reference.

### Changes in Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

The information set forth under Item 4.01 of this Report is incorporated herein by reference.

### Item 3.01 Notice of Delisting or Failure to Satisfy a Continued Listing Rule or Standard; Transfer of Listing

On the November 3, 2021, in connection with the Business Combination, each of the then issued and outstanding RTPY units were cancelled and entitled the holder thereof to one share of Aurora Class A common stock and one-eighth of one Aurora warrant, and RTPY's units ceased trading on the Nasdaq Capital Market.

### Item 3.02 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

The information with respect to the PIPE Investment set forth in the 'Introductory Note" is incorporated herein by reference into this Item 3.02. The PIPE Shares have not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") in reliance on the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act. The parties receiving the securities represented their intentions to acquire the securities for investment only and not with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution, and appropriate restrictive legends were affixed to the certificates representing the securities (or reflected in restricted book entry with Aurora's transfer agent). The parties also had adequate access, through business or other relationships, to information about Aurora.

### Item 3.03 Material Modification to Rights of Security Holders

At the Special Meeting, the RTPY shareholders considered and approved, among other things, the proposals set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "Organizational Documents Proposals" beginning on page 152 (the "Organizational Documents Proposals").

The Certificate of Incorporation of Aurora (the "<u>Aurora Certificate of Incorporation</u>"), which became effective upon filing with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on November 3, 2021, includes the amendments proposed by the Organizational Documents Proposals.

On November 3, 2021, the Board approved and adopted Aurora Bylaws, which became effective as of the Effective Time.

Copies of the Aurora Certificate of Incorporation and the Aurora Bylaws are attached hereto as Exhibit 3.1 and Exhibit 3.2, respectively, and are incorporated herein by reference.

The description of the Aurora Certificate of Incorporation and the general effect of the Aurora Certificate of Incorporation and the Aurora Bylaws upon the rights of holders of Aurora's capital stock are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus under the sections titled "Organizational Documents Proposals," "Comparison of Corporate Governance and Shareholder Rights" and "Description of Aurora Innovation Securities" beginning on pages 152, 295 and 298, respectively, of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, which are incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 4.01 Changes in Registrant's Certifying Accountant

For accounting purposes, the Transactions are treated as a reverse acquisition and, as such, the historical financial statements of the accounting acquirer, Aurora, which have been audited by KPMG LLP ("KPMG"), will become the historical financial statements of the Company. In a reverse acquisition, a change of accountants is presumed to have occurred unless the same accountant audited the pre-transaction financial statements of both the legal acquirer and the accounting acquirer, and such change is generally presumed to occur on the date the reverse acquisition is completed.

### (a) Dismissal of independent registered public accounting firm

On November 3, 2021, the Audit Committee of the Board dismissed WithumSmith+Brown, PC ("Withum"), RTPY's independent registered public accounting firm prior to the Business Combination, as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm effective upon the completion of their review of the financial statements of RTPY as of and for the periods ended September 30, 2021.

The report of Withum on RTPY's, the Company's legal predecessor, balance sheet as of December 31, 2020 and the statements of operations, changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows for the period from October 2, 2020 (inception) to December 31, 2020, did not contain an adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainties, audit scope or accounting principles.

During the period from October 2, 2020 (inception) to December 31, 2020 and subsequent interim period through November 3, 2021, there were no disagreements between the Company and Withum on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial disclosure or auditing scope or procedure, which disagreements, if not resolved to the satisfaction of Withum, would have caused it to make reference to the subject matter of the disagreements in its reports on RTPY's financial statements for such period.

During the period from October 2, 2020 (inception) to December 31, 2020 and subsequent interim period through November 3, 2021, there were no "reportable events" (as defined in Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act).

The Company provided Withum with a copy of the foregoing disclosures and requested that Withum furnish the Company with a letter addressed to the SEC stating whether it agrees with the statements made by the Company set forth above. A copy of Withum's letter, dated November 4, 2021, is filed as Exhibit 16.1 to this Report.

### (b) Disclosures regarding the new independent auditor

On November 3, 2021, the Board approved the engagement of KPMG and appointed KPMG as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm to audit the Company's consolidated financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2021. KPMG served as independent registered public accounting firm of Legacy Aurora prior to the Business Combination. During the period from October 2, 2020 (inception) to December 31, 2020 and subsequent interim period through November 3, 2021, neither the Company nor anyone on the Company's behalf consulted with KPMG with respect to (i) the application of accounting principles to a specified transaction, either completed or proposed, the type of audit opinion that might be rendered on our financial statements, and neither a written report nor oral advice was provided to us that KPMG concluded was an important factor considered by us in reaching a decision as to any accounting, auditing or financial reporting issue, or (ii) any other matter that was the subject of a disagreement or a reportable event (each as defined above).

### Item 5.01 Changes in Control of the Registrant

The information set forth in Item 2.01 of this Report in the sections titled 'Introductory Note" and "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management" is incorporated herein by reference. Reference is made to the disclosure in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled 'BCA Proposal" beginning on page 89 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and that information is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 5.02 Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers

The information set forth in Item 2.01 of this Report in the sections titled 'Directors and Executive Officers'' and "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions" is incorporated herein by reference.

### 2021 Equity Incentive Plan

At the Special Meeting, the RTPY shareholders considered and approved the Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the '2021 Plan'). The 2021 Plan was previously approved, subject to stockholder approval, by the Transaction Committee of RTPY's board of directors on July 14, 2021. The 2021 Plan became effective immediately upon the Closing.

A summary of the terms of the 2021 Plan is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled \*Incentive Award Plan Proposal\*\* beginning on page 171 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, which is incorporated herein by reference. Such summary and the foregoing description are qualified in their entirety by reference to the text of the 2021 Plan, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit 10.12 and incorporated herein by reference.

### Employee Incentive Compensation Plan

Following the Closing of the Merger, on November 3, 2021, the Board approved and adopted the Employee Incentive Compensation Plan (the <u>facentive Compensation Plan</u>"). The Incentive Compensation Plan allows the administrator to provide performance-based awards to employees selected to participate. Eligible employees may include the Company's named executive officers. The Incentive Compensation Plan became effective on November 3, 2021

A description of the Incentive Compensation Plan is set forth in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled *Executive Compensation—Employee Incentive Compensation Plan*" beginning on page 272 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, which is incorporated herein by reference. The foregoing description of the Incentive Compensation Plan is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the Incentive Compensation Plan, which is attached hereto as Exhibit 10.14 and incorporated herein by reference.

### Item 5.03 Amendments to Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws; Change in Fiscal Year

The disclosure set forth in Item 3.03 of this Report is incorporated in this Item 5.03 by reference.

### Item 5.05 Amendments to the Registrant's Code of Ethics, or Waiver of a Provision of the Code of Ethics

Following the Closing of the Merger, on November 3, 2021, the Board approved and adopted a new Code of Conduct and Ethics (the <u>Code of Ethics</u>"). The Code of Ethics applies to all of the Company's directors, officers and employees. The foregoing description of the Code of Ethics is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the Code of Ethics, which is available on the investor relations page of the Company's website.

### Item 5.06 Change in Shell Company Status

As a result of the Merger, the Company ceased to be a shell company (as defined in Rule12b-2 of the Exchange Act) as of the Closing. A description of the Business Combination and the terms of the Merger Agreement are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus in the section titled "BCA Proposal" beginning on page 89 of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and in the information set forth under Item 2.01 in this Report, which are incorporated herein by reference.

### Item 7.01 Regulation FD Disclosure

On November 3, 2021, Aurora issued a press release announcing the Closing. A copy of the press release is filed hereto as Exhibit 99.2 and incorporated herein by reference.

The information in this Item 7.01, including Exhibit 99.2, is furnished and shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to liabilities under that section, and shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into the filings of the registrant under the Securities Act, as amended, or the Exchange Act, regardless of any general incorporation language in such filings. This Report will not be deemed an admission as to the materiality of any information contained in this Item 7.01, including Exhibit 99.2.

### Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits

# (a) Financial Statements of Businesses Acquired

The audited financial statements of Legacy Aurora as of and for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 and the related notes are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on page F-39 and are incorporated herein by reference. The condensed consolidated financial statements of Legacy Aurora as of and for the periods ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 and the related notes are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on page F-66 and are incorporated herein by reference. The historical audited consolidated financial statements of Apparate USA LLC, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 and the related notes are included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus beginning on page F-88 and are incorporated herein by reference.

### (b) Pro Forma Financial Information

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information of the Company as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and for the year ended December 31, 2020 is set forth on Exhibit 99.1 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference.

### (d) Exhibits

See the Exhibit index below, which is incorporated herein by reference.

### EXHIBIT INDEX

			Incorporated by reference			Filed or
Exhibit No.	Description	<u>Form</u>	File No.	Exhibit No.	Filing Date	Filed or Furnished Herewith
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 14, 2021, by and among Reinvent Technologies Partners Y, RTPY Merger Sub Inc. and Aurora Innovation, Inc.	8-K	001-40216	2.1	July 15, 2021	
3.1	Certificate of Incorporation of the Company					X
3.2	Bylaws of the Company					X
4.1	Specimen Class A Common Stock Certificate of the Company					X
4.2	Specimen Warrant Certificate of the Company	S-1	333-253075	4.3	February 12, 2021	
4.3	Warrant Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021, by and between Reinvent Technologies Partners Y and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as warrant agent	8-K	001-40216	4.1	March 18, 2021	
10.1	Sponsor Support Agreement, dated as of July 14, 2021, by and among Reinvent Technologies Partners Y, Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC and the other parties thereto	S-4	333-257912	10.1	July 15, 2021	
10.2	Sponsor Agreement, dated as of July 14, 2021, by and among Reinvent Technologies Partners Y, Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC and Aurora Innovation, Inc.	S-4	333-257912	10.2	July 15, 2021	
10.3	Form of Subscription Agreement, by and between the Registrant and the subscriber party thereto	S-4	333-257912	10.3	July 15, 2021	
10.4	Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, by and among Aurora Innovation, Inc. and the other parties thereto					X

10.5	Form of Lockup Agreement	S-4	333-257912	10.5	July 15, 2021	
10.6	<u>Letter Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021, by and among the Registrant,</u> <u>Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC and the other parties thereto</u>	8-K	001-40216	10.1	March 18, 2021	
10.7	Investment Management Trust Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021, by and between the Registrant and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as trustee	8-K	001-40216	10.2	March 18, 2021	
10.8	Support Services Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021 by and between the between Reinvent Technology Partners Y and Reinvent Capital LLC	8-K	001-40216	10.4	March 18, 2021	
10.9	Sponsor Warrants Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021, by and between the Registrant and Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC	8-K	001-40216	10.5	March 18, 2021	
10.10	Form of Voting and Support Agreement, dated as of July 14, 2021, by and among Reinvent Technology Partners Y, RTPY Merger Sub Inc. and the stockholder party hereto	8-K	001-40216	10.4	July 15, 2021	
10.11	Form of Indemnification Agreement between Aurora Innovation, Inc. and its directors and officers	S-4/A	333-257912	10.19	September 29, 2021	
10.12#	Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan					X
10.13#	Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2017 Equity Incentive Plan	S-4/A	333-257912	10.21	September 29, 2021	
10.14#	Aurora Innovation, Inc. Employee Incentive Compensation Plan	S-4/A	333-257912	10.22	September 29, 2021	
10.15#	OURS Technology, Inc. 2017 Stock Incentive Plan	S-4/A	333-257912	10.23	September 29, 2021	
10.16#	Blackmore Sensors & Analytics, Inc. 2016 Equity Incentive Plan	S-4/A	333-257912	10.24	September 29, 2021	
10.17#	Form of Option Award Agreement (included in Exhibit 10.12)					X
10.18#	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (included in Exhibit 10.12)					X
16.1	Letter from WithumSmith+Brown, PC as to the change in certifying accountant, dated as of November 4, 2021					X
99.1	Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements of the Company as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and for the year ended December 31, 2020					X
99.2	Press Release dated November 3, 2021					X
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File					

<sup>+</sup> The annexes, schedules, and certain exhibits to this Exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of RegulationS-K. The Registrant hereby agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted annex, schedule or exhibit to the SEC upon request.
# Indicates management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

# SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, hereunto duly authorized.

Dated: November 4, 2021

AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

By: /s/ Chris Urmson

Name: Chris Urmson Title: Chief Executive Officer

### CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

OF

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

### a Delaware corporation

### ARTICLE I

The name of the corporation is Aurora Innovation, Inc. (the "Corporation").

### ARTICLE II

The address of the registered office of the Corporation in the State of Delaware is 1209 Orange Street, in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware 19801. The name of its registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

### ARTICLE III

The purpose of the Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which a corporation may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "Delaware General Corporation Law").

### ARTICLE IV

This Corporation is authorized to issue two classes of stock to be designated, respectively, *Common Stock* and *Preferred Stock*. The total number of shares of Common Stock authorized to be issued is 51,000,000,000,50,000,000,000 shares of which are designated Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.00001 per share (the "Class A Common Stock") and 1,000,000,000 shares of which are designated Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.00001 per share (the "Class B Common Stock"). The total number of shares of Preferred Stock authorized to be issued is 1,000,000,000 shares, par value \$0.00001 per share.

### ARTICLE V

The rights, powers, preferences, privileges, restrictions and other matters relating to the Common Stock are as follows:

- 1. <u>Definitions</u>. For purposes of this Article V, the following definitions apply:
- 1.1 "Acquisition" means (A) any consolidation or merger of the Corporation with or into any other corporation or other entity or person, or any other corporate reorganization, other than any such consolidation, merger or reorganization in which the shares of capital stock of the Corporation immediately prior to such consolidation, merger or reorganization continue to represent

a majority of the voting power of the surviving entity (or, if the surviving entity is a wholly owned subsidiary, its Parent) immediately after such consolidation, merger or reorganization (provided that, for the purpose of this Section V.1.1, all stock, options, warrants, purchase rights or other securities exercisable for or convertible into Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation shall be deemed to be outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation and, if applicable, converted or exchanged in such merger or consolidation on the same terms as the actual outstanding shares of capital stock are converted or exchanged); or (B) any transaction or series of related transactions to which the Corporation is a party in which shares of the Corporation are transferred such that in excess of fifty percent (50%) of the Corporation's voting power is transferred; provided that an Acquisition shall not include any transaction or series of transactions principally for bona fide equity financing purposes in which cash is received by the Corporation or any successor or indebtedness of the Corporation is cancelled or converted or a combination thereof.

- 1.2 "Asset Transfer" means a sale, lease, exclusive license or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation.
- 1.3 "Base Class B Shares" means the number of shares of Class B Common Stock held collectively by the Founders and their Permitted Entities as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the Effective Date.
  - 1.4 "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Corporation.
- 1.5 "Certificate of Incorporation" means this Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as may be further amended and restated from time to time.
- 1.6 "Disability" or "Disabled" means, with respect to a Founder, the permanent and total disability of such Founder such that such Founder is unable to engage in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment which can be expected to result in death within 12 months or which has lasted or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than 12 months as determined by a licensed medical practitioner jointly selected by a majority of the Independent Directors and such Founder. If such Founder is incapable of selecting a licensed physician, then such Founder's spouse shall make the selection on behalf of such Founder, or in the absence or incapacity of such Founder's spouse, such Founder's adult children by majority vote shall make the selection on behalf of such Founder, or in the absence of adult children of such Founder or their inability to act by majority vote, a natural person then acting as the successor trustee of a revocable living trust which was created by such Founder and which holds more shares of all classes of capital stock of the Corporation than any other revocable living trust created by such Founder shall make the selection on behalf of such Founder, or in the absence of any such successor trustee, the legal guardian or conservator of the estate of such Founder shall make the selection on behalf of such Founder.
- 1.7 "Effective Date" means the date that this Certificate of Incorporation is accepted for filing by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and becomes effective.
  - 1.8 "Final Conversion Date" means:

- (a) the date, time, or occurrence of an event specified by the holders oftwo-thirds of the then outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock, voting as a separate class, or in the affirmative written election executed by the holders of two-thirds of the then outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock;
- (b) the date fixed by the Board that is no less than 61 days and no more than 180 days following the date that the number of outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock held by the Founders and their Permitted Entities and Permitted Transferees represents less than 20% of the Base Class B Shares: or
- (c) the date that is nine months after the death or Disability of the last to die or become Disabled of the Founders, provided, that such date may be extended but not for a total period of longer than eighteen (18) months from the last applicable death or Disability to a date approved by a majority of the Independent Directors then in office.
  - 1.9 "Founder" means each of Chris Urmson, Sterling Anderson and James Andrew Bagnell.
- 1.10 "Independent Directors" means the members of the Board designated as independent directors in accordance with the Listing Standards.
- 1.11 "Liquidation Event" means any liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Corporation, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any Acquisition or Asset Transfer.
- 1.12 "Listing Standards" means (i) the requirements of any national stock exchange under which the Corporation's equity securities are listed for trading that are generally applicable to companies with common equity securities listed thereon or (ii) if the Corporation's equity securities are not listed for trading on a national stock exchange, the requirements of the New York Stock Exchange generally applicable to companies with equity securities listed thereon.
- 1.13 "Parent" of an entity means any entity that directly or indirectly owns or controls a majority of the voting power of the voting securities of such entity.
- 1.14 "Permitted Entity" means, with respect to any Qualified Stockholder, any trust, account, plan, corporation, partnership, limited liability company or charitable organization, foundation or similar entity specified in Section V.1.16(b) with respect to such Qualified Stockholder, so long as such Permitted Entity meets the requirements of the exception set forth in Section V.1.16 applicable to such Permitted Entity.

### 1.15 "Permitted Transfer" means

(a) with respect to any Founder, a Transfer from such Founder, from such Founder's Permitted Entities or from such Founder's Permitted Transferees, to such Founder's estate as a result of such Founder's death, to any Founder, to any Founder's Permitted Entities or to any Founder's Permitted Transferees; and

(b) any Transfer of a share of Class B Common Stock by a Qualified Stockholder to any of the Permitted Entities listed below and from any of the Permitted Entities listed below to such Qualified Stockholder or to such Qualified Stockholder's other Permitted Entities:

(i) a trust for the benefit of such Qualified Stockholder or persons other than the Qualified Stockholder so long as a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, collectively have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such trust; provided that in the event a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, no longer collectively have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such trust, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such trust shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock:

(ii) a trust under the terms of which a Qualified Stockholder has retained a "qualified interest" within the meaning of §2702(b) (1) of the Internal Revenue Code or a reversionary interest so long as a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, collectively have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such trust; provided that in the event a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, no longer collectively have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such trust, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such trust shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock;

(iii) an Individual Retirement Account, as defined in Section 408(a) of the Internal Revenue Code, or a pension, profit sharing, stock bonus or other type of plan or trust of which such Qualified Stockholder is a participant or beneficiary and which satisfies the requirements for qualification under Section 401 of the Internal Revenue Code; provided that in each case such Qualified Stockholder has sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held in such account, plan or trust, and provided, further, that in the event the Qualified Stockholder no longer has sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such account, plan or trust, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such account, plan or trust shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock;

(iv) a corporation in which such Qualified Stockholder directly, or indirectly through one or more Permitted Entities, owns shares with sufficient Voting Control in the corporation, or otherwise has legally enforceable rights, such that the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such corporation; provided that in the event the Qualified Stockholder no longer owns sufficient shares or no longer has sufficient legally enforceable rights to ensure the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such corporation, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such corporation shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock;

(v) a partnership in which such Qualified Stockholder directly, or indirectly through one or more Permitted Entities, owns partnership interests with sufficient Voting Control in the partnership, or otherwise has legally enforceable rights, such that the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such partnership; provided that in the event the Qualified Stockholder no longer owns sufficient partnership interests or no longer has sufficient legally enforceable rights to ensure the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such partnership, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such partnership shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock;

(vi) a limited liability company in which such Qualified Stockholder directly, or indirectly through one or more Permitted Entities, owns membership or limited liability company interests with sufficient Voting Control in the limited liability company, or otherwise has legally enforceable rights, such that the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such limited liability company; provided that in the event the Qualified Stockholder no longer owns sufficient membership or limited liability company interests or no longer has sufficient legally enforceable rights to ensure the Qualified Stockholder retains sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such limited liability company, each such share of Class B Common Stock then held by such limited liability company shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock or

(vii) any charitable organization, foundation or similar entity established by a Qualified Stockholder directly, or indirectly through one or more Permitted Entities, so long as a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, collectively have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such entity; provided such Transfer does not involve any payment of cash, securities, property or other consideration (other than an interest in such entity) to such Qualified Stockholder; provided, further, that in the event a Qualified Stockholder and/or a spouse of a Founder, if applicable, collectively, no longer have sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such entity, each share of Class B Common Stock then held by such entity shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock.

For the avoidance of doubt, to the extent any shares are deemed to be held by a trustee of a trust described in (i) or (ii) above, the Transfer shall be a Permitted Transfer and the trustee shall be deemed a Permitted Entity so long as the other requirements of (i) or (ii) above, as the case may be, are otherwise satisfied.

1.16 "Permitted Transferee" means a transferee of shares of Class B Common Stock, or rights or interests therein, received in a Transfer that constitutes a Permitted Transfer.

1.17 "Qualified Stockholder" means (a) any registered holder of a share of Class B Common Stock as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the Effective Date; (b) a Permitted Transferee; and (c) the initial registered holder of any shares of Class B Common Stock that are originally issued by the Corporation after the Effective Date in compliance with this Certificate of Incorporation.

1.18 "Securities Exchange" means the New York Stock Exchange, the Nasdaq Stock Market or any successor markets or exchanges.

- 1.19 "Transfer" of a share of Class B Common Stock means, directly or indirectly, any sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, hypothecation or other transfer or disposition of such share or any legal or beneficial interest in such share, whether or not for value and whether voluntary or involuntary or by operation of law (including by merger, consolidation or otherwise) after 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the Effective Date, including, without limitation, a transfer of a share of Class B Common Stock to a broker or other nominee (regardless of whether there is a corresponding change in beneficial ownership), or the transfer of, or entering into a binding agreement with respect to the transfer of, Voting Control (as defined below) over such share by proxy or otherwise. A "Transfer" will also be deemed to have occurred with respect to all shares of Class B Common Stock beneficially held by an entity that is a Qualified Stockholder if after 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the Effective Date there is a Transfer of the voting power of the voting securities of such entity or any direct or indirect Parent of such entity, such that the previous holders of such voting power no longer retain sole dispositive power and exclusive Voting Control with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such entity. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following will not be considered a "Transfer":
- (a) granting a revocable proxy to officers or directors of the Corporation (or the exercise of such proxy by such officers or directors) at the request of the Board in connection with (i) actions to be taken at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, or (ii) any other action of the stockholders permitted by this Certificate of Incorporation;
- (b) entering into a voting trust, agreement or arrangement (with or without granting a proxy) solely with stockholders who are holders of Class B Common Stock, which voting trust, agreement or arrangement (i) is disclosed either in a Schedule 13D filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission or in writing to the Secretary of the Corporation, (ii) either has a term not exceeding one year or is terminable by the holder of the shares subject thereto at any time and (iii) does not involve any payment of cash, securities, property or other consideration to the holder of the shares subject thereto other than (if applicable) the mutual promise to vote shares in a designated manner;
- (c) pledging shares of Class B Common Stock by a stockholder that creates a mere security interest in such shares pursuant to a bona fide loan or indebtedness transaction for so long as such stockholder continues to exercise Voting Control over such pledged shares; provided, however, that a foreclosure on such shares or other similar action by the pledgee will constitute a "Transfer" unless such foreclosure or similar action qualifies as a "Permitted Transfer" at such time;
- (d) granting a proxy by a Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees to any other Founder to exercise Voting Control of shares of Class B Common Stock owned directly or indirectly, beneficially and of record, by such Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees, and the exercise of such proxy by such other Founder;

(e) granting a proxy by a Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees to a person designated
by such Founder and approved by a majority of the Independent Directors then in office, to exercise Voting Control of shares of Class B Common Stock
owned directly or indirectly, beneficially and of record, by such Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees, or
over which such Founder has Voting Control pursuant to proxy or voting agreements then in place, effective either (i) on the death of such Founder or
(ii) during any Disability of such Founder, including the exercise of such proxy by such person;

- (f) entering into a trading plan pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, with a broker or other nominee; *provided, however*, that a sale of such shares of Class B Common Stock pursuant to such plan shall constitute a "Transfer" at the time of such sale:
- (g) the fact that the spouse of any Qualified Stockholder possesses or obtains an interest in such holder's shares of Class B Common Stock arising solely by reason of the application of the community property laws of any jurisdiction, so long as no other event or circumstance shall exist or have occurred that constitutes a "Transfer" that is not a "Permitted Transfer"; and
- (h) entering into a support, voting, tender or similar agreement, arrangement or understanding (with or without granting a proxy) in connection with a Liquidation Event or other proposal or consummating the actions or transactions contemplated therein (including, without limitation, tendering shares of Class B Common Stock or voting such shares in connection with a Liquidation Event or other proposal, the consummation of a Liquidation Event or the sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, hypothecation or other transfer or disposition of shares of Class B Common Stock or any legal or beneficial interest in shares of Class B Common Stock in connection with a Liquidation Event), provided that such Liquidation Event or other proposal was approved by the Board.
- 1.20 "Voting Control" means, with respect to a share of capital stock or other security, the power (whether exclusive or shared) to vote or direct the voting of such security, including by proxy, voting agreement or otherwise.
- 1.21 "Whole Board" means the total number of authorized directors whether or not there exist any vacancies or unfilled seats in previously authorized directorships.
- 2. <u>Identical Rights</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Certificate of Incorporation or required by applicable law, shares of Common Stock shall have the same rights and powers, rank equally (including as to dividends and distributions, and any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation but excluding voting and other matters as described in Section V.3 below), share ratably and be identical in all respects as to all matters, including:

- 2.1 Subject to the prior rights of holders of all classes and series of stock at the time outstanding having prior rights as to dividends and subject to Section 2.2, the holders of the Common Stock shall be entitled to receive, when, as and if declared by the Board, out of any assets of the Corporation legally available therefor, such dividends as may be declared from time to time by the Board. Any dividends paid to the holders of shares of Common Stock shall be paid pro rata, on an equal priority, pari passu basis, unless different treatment of the shares of any such class or series is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of such applicable class or series of Common Stock treated adversely, voting separately as a class.
- 2.2 The Corporation shall not declare or pay any dividend or make any other distribution to the holders of Common Stock payable in securities of the Corporation unless the same dividend or distribution with the same record date and payment date shall be declared and paid on all shares of Common Stock, unless different treatment of the shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, each voting separately as a class; provided, however, that (i) dividends or other distributions payable in shares of Class A Common Stock or rights to acquire shares of Class A Common Stock may be declared and paid to the holders of Class A Common Stock without the same dividend or distribution being declared and paid to the holders of Class B Common Stock, or rights to acquire shares of Class B Common Stock, are declared and paid to the holders of Class B Common Stock at the same rate and with the same record date and payment date; and (ii) dividends or other distributions payable in shares of Class B Common Stock or rights to acquire shares of Class B Common Stock may be declared and paid to the holders of Class B Common Stock without the same dividend or distribution being declared and paid to the holders of the Class A Common Stock without the same dividend or distribution being declared and paid to the holders of the Class A Common Stock if, and only if, a dividend payable in shares of Class A Common Stock, or rights to acquire shares of Class A Common Stock are declared and paid to the holders of Class A Common Stock at the same rate and with the same record date and payment date; and provided, further, that nothing in the foregoing shall prevent the Corporation from declaring and paying dividends or other distributions payable in shares of one class of Common Stock to holders of all classes of Common Stock.
- 2.3 If the Corporation in any manner subdivides or combines the outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, then the outstanding shares of all Common Stock will be subdivided or combined in the same proportion and manner, unless different treatment of the shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, each voting separately as a class.

### 3. Voting Rights.

### 3.1 Common Stock.

(a) <u>Class A Common Stock</u>. Each holder of shares of Class A Common Stock will be entitled to one vote for each share thereof held at the record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to vote on such matters.

(b) <u>Class B Common Stock</u>. Each holder of shares of Class B Common Stock will be entitled to ten (10) votes for each share thereof held at the record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to vote on such matters.

- 3.2 <u>General</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein or as required by law, the holders of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock will vote together as a single class and not as separate series or classes.
- 3.3 <u>Authorized Shares</u>. The number of authorized shares of Common Stock or any class or series thereof may be increased or decreased (but not below (i) the number of shares of Common Stock or, in the case of a class or series of Common Stock, such class or series, then outstanding plus (ii) with respect to Class A Common Stock, the number of shares reserved for issuance pursuant to Section V.8) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, voting together as a single class, irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the Delaware General Corporation Law; provided, that the number of authorized shares of Class B Common Stock shall not be increased or decreased without the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock, voting as a separate class.
- 3.4 <u>Election of Directors</u>. Subject to any rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect directors under specified circumstances, (i) prior to the Final Conversion Date, the holders of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, voting together as a single class, shall be entitled to elect and remove all directors of the Corporation, and (ii) from and after the Final Conversion Date, if any, the holders of Common Stock, voting together as a single class, shall be entitled to elect and remove all directors of the Corporation.
- 4. <u>Liquidation Rights</u>. In the event of a Liquidation Event in connection with which the Board has determined to effect a distribution of assets to any holder or holders of Common Stock, then, subject to the rights of any Preferred Stock that may then be outstanding, the assets of the Corporation legally available for distribution to stockholders shall be distributed on an equal priority, pro rata basis (based on the number of shares of Common Stock held by each) to the holders of Common Stock, unless different treatment of the shares of each such class or series of Common Stock is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, each voting separately as a class; *provided*, *however*, that for the avoidance of doubt, consideration to be paid or received by a holder of Common Stock in connection with any Liquidation Event pursuant to any employment, consulting, severance or similar services arrangement shall not be deemed to be a "distribution to stockholders" for the purpose of this Section V.4; *provided*, *further*, that shares of such classes may receive, or have the right to elect to receive, different or disproportionate consideration in connection with such consolidation, merger or other transaction if the only difference in the per share consideration to the holders of the Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock is that any securities distributed to the holder of a share of Class B Common Stock have ten (10) times the voting power of any securities distributed to the holder of a share of Class A Common Stock.

- 5. Conversion of the Class B Common Stock. The Class B Common Stock will be convertible into Class A Common Stock as follows:
- 5.1 Each share of Class B Common Stock will automatically convert into one fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock on the Final Conversion Date.
- 5.2 With respect to any holder of Class B Common Stock, each share of Class B Common Stock held by such holder will automatically be converted into one fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock, as follows:
- (a) on the affirmative written election of such holder or, if later, at the time or upon the happening of a future event specified in such written election (which election may be revoked by such holder prior to the date or time on which the automatic conversion would otherwise occur unless otherwise specified by such holder);
  - (b) on the occurrence of a Transfer of such share of Class B Common Stock, other than a Permitted Transfer;
- (c) with respect to Class B Common Stock held by a holder who is a natural person, or a Permitted Transferee or Permitted Entity of such natural person, upon the death of such natural person, provided that, solely with respect to each share of Class B Common Stock held of record by a Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or by such Founder's Permitted Transferees, upon the death or Disability of such Founder; provided, however, that, with respect to the shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by a Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees, each share of Class B Common Stock held of record by such Founder, such Founder's Permitted Entities or such Founder's Permitted Transferees shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock upon that date which is nine (9) months after the date of death or Disability of such Founder or such later date not to exceed a total period of eighteen (18) months after the date of death or Disability of such Founder as may be approved by a majority of the Independent Directors then in office, during which period Voting Control over such Founder's shares of Class B Common Stock (including shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by such Founder's Permitted Entities and Permitted Transferees) shall be exercised in accordance with any proxy or voting agreement entered into in accordance with Section V.1.20 of this Certificate of Incorporation or, if no such proxy or voting agreement is in place at the time of such death or Disability, a person (including a person serving as trustee) previously designated by the Founder and approved by the Board may exercise Voting Control over the Founder's shares of Class B Common Stock (including shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by such Founder's Permitted Entities and Permitted Transferees); provided, further, that, if all of the Founders die and/or become Disabled simultaneously or each of the remaining Founders dies or becomes Disabled following the death or Disability of the first Founder, but prior to the conversion pursuant to this Section V.5.2(c) of the shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by such first Founder to die or become Disabled, such first Founder's Permitted Entities or such first Founder's Permitted Transferees, a person (including a person serving as trustee) previously designated by the Founders and approved by the Board may exercise Voting Control over the Founders' shares of Class B Common Stock (including shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by each Founder's Permitted Entities and Permitted Transferees) and, in such instance, each such share of Class B Common Stock shall automatically convert into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of Class A Common Stock (and the Final Conversion Date shall occur) upon that date which is nine (9) months after the death or Disability of the last to die or become Disabled of the

Founders, or such later date not to exceed a total period of eighteen (18) months after the last applicable death or Disability as may be approved by a majority of the Independent Directors then in office. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, to the extent shares of Class B Common Stock are held by a Permitted Entity or Permitted Transferee of a Founder and another Founder has or shares sole and exclusive Voting Control over such shares, the shares of Class B Common Stock held by such Permitted Entity or Permitted Transferee shall be treated as held of record by the Founder that has or shares sole and exclusive Voting Control over such shares for purposes of this Section V.5.2(c) and shall not be converted into shares of Class A Common Stock as a result of the death or Disability of the Founder who does not have Voting Control over such shares; or

- (d) with respect to Class B Common Stock over which the spouse of a Founder has Voting Control, upon the earlier of (i) the legal dissolution or termination of the marriage, or (ii) the effectiveness of a marital settlement agreement, in either case of clause (i) or (ii) if and only if such Founder's spouse receives or retains sole and exclusive Voting Control of such shares of Class B Common Stock.
- 6. <u>Procedures</u>. The Corporation may, from time to time, establish such policies and procedures relating to the conversion of the Class B Common Stock into Class A Common Stock and the general administration of this dual class stock structure, including the issuance of stock certificates with respect thereto, as it may deem necessary or advisable, and may from time to time request that holders of shares of Class B Common Stock furnish certifications, affidavits or other proof to the Corporation as it deems necessary to verify the ownership of Class B Common Stock and to confirm that a conversion to Class A Common Stock has not occurred. A determination by the Corporation as to whether or not a Transfer has occurred and results in a conversion to Class A Common Stock shall be conclusive and binding.
- 7. Immediate Effect. In the event of and upon a conversion of shares of Class B Common Stock into shares of Class A Common Stock pursuant to Section V.5, such conversion shall be deemed to have been made, as applicable, at the time that the Transfer of shares, death or Disability, as applicable, occurred, or immediately upon the Final Conversion Date, or in the case of a conversion pursuant to Section V.5.2(a) the date described therein, subject in all cases to any transition periods specifically provided for in this Certificate of Incorporation. Upon any conversion of Class B Common Stock into Class A Common Stock in accordance with this Certificate of Incorporation, all rights of the holder of such shares of Class B Common Stock shall cease and the person or persons in whose names or names the certificate or certificates representing the shares of Class A Common Stock are to be issued shall be treated for all purposes as having become the record holder or holders of such shares of Class A Common Stock.
- 8. Reservation of Stock Issuable Upon Conversion. The Corporation will at all times reserve and keep available out of its authorized but unissued shares of Class A Common Stock, solely for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the shares of the Class B Common Stock such number of its shares of Class A Common Stock as shall from time to time be sufficient to effect the conversion of all outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock; and if at any time the number of authorized but unissued shares of Class A Common Stock will not be sufficient to effect the conversion of all then-outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock, the Corporation will take such corporate action as may, in the opinion of its counsel, be necessary to increase its authorized but unissued shares of Class A Common Stock into such number of shares as will be sufficient for such purpose.

- 9. No Reissuance of Class B Common Stock. No share or shares of Class B Common Stock acquired by the Corporation by reason of redemption, purchase, conversion or otherwise shall be reissued, and all such shares shall be cancelled, retired and eliminated from the shares that the Corporation shall be authorized to issue.
- 10. <u>Preemptive Rights</u>. No stockholder of the Corporation shall have a right to purchase shares of capital stock of the Corporation sold or issued by the Corporation except to the extent that such a right may from time to time be set forth in a written agreement between the Corporation and a stockholder.
- 11. <u>Class B Protective Provisions</u>. After 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the Effective Date, and prior to the Final Conversion Date, the Corporation shall not, without the prior affirmative vote (either at a meeting or by written election) of the holders of at least two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Class B Common Stock, voting as a separate class, in addition to any other vote required by applicable law or this Certificate of Incorporation:
- 11.1 directly or indirectly, whether by amendment, or through merger, recapitalization, consolidation or otherwise, amend or repeal, or adopt any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation inconsistent with, or otherwise alter, any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation that modifies the voting, conversion or other rights, powers, preferences, privileges or restrictions of the Class B Common Stock;
- 11.2 reclassify any outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock into shares having rights as to dividends or liquidation that are senior to the Class B Common Stock or the right to have more than one (1) vote for each share thereof;
  - 11.3 issue any shares of Class B Common Stock, including, for the avoidance of doubt, by dividend, distribution or otherwise; or
- 11.4 authorize, or issue any shares of, any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation having the right to more than (1) vote for each share thereof.

### ARTICLE VI

- 1. <u>Rights of Preferred Stock</u>. The Board is authorized, subject to any limitations prescribed by law, to provide for the issuance of shares of Preferred Stock in series, and by filing a certificate pursuant to the applicable law of the State of Delaware (such certificate being hereinafter referred to as a "*Preferred Stock Designation*"), to establish from time to time the number of shares to be included in each such series, and to fix the designation, powers, preferences, and rights of the shares of each such series and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof.
- 2. <u>Vote to Increase or Decrease Authorized Shares</u> The number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of all of the outstanding shares of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon, without a vote of the holders of the Preferred Stock, or of any series thereof, unless a vote of any such holders is required pursuant to the terms of any Preferred Stock Designation, irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

### ARTICLE VII

- 1. <u>Board Size</u>. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect additional directors under specified circumstances, the number of directors that constitutes the entire Board shall be fixed solely by resolution of the Board, acting pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board. At each annual meeting of stockholders, directors of the Corporation shall be elected to hold office until the expiration of the term for which they are elected and until their successors have been duly elected and qualified or until their earlier death, resignation or removal; except that if any such election shall not be so held, such election shall take place at a stockholders' meeting called and held in accordance with the Delaware General Corporation Law.
- 2. Board Structure. The directors, other than any who may be elected by the holders of any series of Preferred Stock under specified circumstances, shall be divided into three (3) classes as nearly equal in size as is practicable, hereby designated Class I, Class II and Class III. The incorporator shall have the power to assign directors to specific classes. The term of office of the initial Class I directors shall expire at the first regularly-scheduled annual meeting of the stockholders following the Effective Date, the term of office of the initial Class III directors shall expire at the second annual meeting of the stockholders following the Effective Date, and the term of office of the initial Class III directors shall expire at the third annual meeting of the stockholders following the Effective Date. At each annual meeting of stockholders, commencing with the first regularly scheduled annual meeting of stockholders following the Effective Date, each of the successors elected to replace the directors of a Class whose term shall have expired at such annual meeting shall be elected to hold office for a three year term and until the third annual meeting next succeeding his or her election and until his or her respective successor shall have been duly elected and qualified. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Article VII, each director shall serve until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified or until his or her death, resignation, or removal. If the number of directors is thereafter changed, any newly created directorships or decrease in directorships shall be so apportioned among the classes as to make all classes as nearly equal in number as is practicable. No decrease in the number of directors constituting the Board shall shorten the term of any incumbent director.
- 3. <u>Removal</u>: <u>Vacancies</u>. Any director may be removed from office by the stockholders of the Corporation as provided in Section 141(k) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect directors and fill vacancies under specified circumstances, vacancies occurring on the Board for any reason and newly created directorships resulting from an increase in the authorized number of directors may be filled only by vote of a majority of the remaining members of the Board, although less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director, and not by stockholders. A person elected to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship shall hold office until the next election of the class for which such director shall have been chosen and until his or her successor shall be duly elected and qualified.

### ARTICLE VIII

The following provisions are inserted for the management of the business and the conduct of the affairs of the Corporation, and for further definition, limitation and regulation of the powers of the Corporation and of its directors and stockholders:

- 1. <u>Board Power</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided by the Delaware General Corporation Law or this Certificate of Incorporation, the business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board. In addition to the powers and authority expressly conferred by statute or by this Certificate of Incorporation or the Bylaws of the Corporation, the Board is hereby empowered to exercise all such powers and do all such acts and things as may be exercised or done by the Corporation.
  - 2. Written Ballot. Elections of directors need not be by written ballot unless otherwise provided in the Bylaws of the Corporation.
- 3. Amendment of Bylaws. In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred by the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Board is expressly authorized to adopt, amend or repeal the Bylaws of the Corporation. The Bylaws of the Corporation may not be amended, altered or repealed by stockholders of the Corporation except in accordance with the provisions of the Bylaws relating to amendments to the Bylaws.
- 4. Special Meetings. Special meetings of the stockholders may be called only by (i) the Board pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board; (ii) the chairman of the Board; (iii) the chief executive officer of the Corporation; or (iv) the president of the Corporation, but a special meeting may not be called by any other person or persons and any power of stockholders to call a special meeting of stockholders is specifically denied.
- 5. No Stockholder Action by Written Consent. Subject to the rights of the holders of the Class B Common Stock as specifically set forth in this Certificate of Incorporation and the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock, any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation and may not be effected by any consent in writing by such stockholders.
  - 6. No Cumulative Voting. No stockholder will be permitted to cumulate votes at any election of directors.
- 7. <u>Advance Notice</u>. Advance notice of stockholder nominations for the election of directors and of business to be brought by stockholders before any meeting of the stockholders of the Corporation shall be given in the manner and to the extent provided in the Bylaws of the Corporation.

### ARTICLE IX

To the fullest extent permitted by law, no director of the Corporation shall be personally liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law as the same exists or hereafter may be amended. Without limiting the effect of the preceding sentence, if the Delaware General Corporation Law is hereafter amended to authorize the further elimination or limitation of the liability of a director, then the liability of a director of the Corporation shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, as so amended.

Neither any amendment, repeal nor elimination of this Article IX, nor the adoption of any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation inconsistent with this Article IX, shall eliminate, reduce or otherwise adversely affect any limitation on the personal liability of a director of the Corporation existing at the time of such amendment, repeal, elimination or adoption of such an inconsistent provision.

### ARTICLE X

If any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation becomes or is declared on any ground by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, unenforceable or void, portions of such provision, or such provision in its entirety, to the extent necessary, shall be severed from this Certificate of Incorporation, and the court will replace such illegal, void or unenforceable provision of this Certificate of Incorporation with a valid and enforceable provision that most accurately reflects the Corporation's intent, in order to achieve, to the maximum extent possible, the same economic, business and other purposes of the illegal, void or unenforceable provision. The balance of this Certificate of Incorporation shall be enforceable in accordance with its terms.

Except as provided in Article IX above, the Corporation reserves the right to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by statute, and all rights conferred upon stockholders herein are granted subject to this reservation; provided, however, that, notwithstanding any other provision of this Certificate of Incorporation or any provision of law that might otherwise permit a lesser vote, but in addition to any vote of the holders of any class or series of the stock of this Corporation required by law or by this Certificate of Incorporation, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the voting power of the outstanding shares of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class, shall be required to amend or repeal, or adopt any provision of this Certificate of Incorporation inconsistent with Article V, Article VII, Article VIII or this Article X.

### ARTICLE XI

The name and mailing address of the incorporator are as follows:

Michael Thompson

215 Park Avenue, Floor 11 New York, New York 10003

\* \* \*

This certificate of incorporation shall be effective at 12:00 p.m. Eastern Time on November 3, 2021.

 $I, the \ undersigned, as \ the \ sole \ incorporator \ of \ the \ Corporation, have \ signed \ this \ Certificate \ of \ Incorporation \ on \ this \ 3^{rd} \ day \ of \ November \ 2021.$ 

By: /s/ Michael Thompson

Name: Michael Thompson Sole Incorporator

# BYLAWS OF

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

(Adopted on November 3, 2021)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I –	-CORPORATE OFFICES	Page
1.1	REGISTERED OFFICE	1
1.2	OTHER OFFICES	1
ARTICLE II	—MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS	1
2.1	PLACE OF MEETINGS	1
2.2	ANNUAL MEETING	1
2.3	SPECIAL MEETING	1
2.4	ADVANCE NOTICE PROCEDURES	2
2.5	NOTICE OF STOCKHOLDERS' MEETINGS	8
2.6	QUORUM	8
2.7	ADJOURNED MEETING; NOTICE	9
2.8	CONDUCT OF BUSINESS	9
2.9	VOTING	9
2.10	STOCKHOLDER ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT WITHOUT A MEETING	10 10
2.11 2.12	RECORD DATES PROXIES	10
2.12	LIST OF STOCKHOLDERS ENTITLED TO VOTE	11
2.13	INSPECTORS OF ELECTION	11
ARTICLE III	—DIRECTORS	12
3.1	POWERS	12
3.2	NUMBER OF DIRECTORS	12
3.3	ELECTION, QUALIFICATION AND TERM OF OFFICE OF DIRECTORS	12
3.4	RESIGNATION AND VACANCIES	12
3.5	PLACE OF MEETINGS; MEETINGS BY TELEPHONE	13
3.6	REGULAR MEETINGS	13
3.7	SPECIAL MEETINGS; NOTICE	13
3.8	QUORUM; VOTING	14
3.9	BOARD ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT WITHOUT A MEETING	14
3.10 3.11	FEES AND COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS	14 14
3.11	REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS	14
ARTICLE IV	—COMMITTEES	15
4.1	COMMITTEES OF DIRECTORS	15
4.2	COMMITTEE MINUTES	15
4.3	MEETINGS AND ACTION OF COMMITTEES	15
4.4	SUBCOMMITTEES	16

ARTICLE V —OFFICERS	16
<ul> <li>5.1 OFFICERS</li> <li>5.2 APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS</li> <li>5.3 SUBORDINATE OFFICERS</li> <li>5.4 REMOVAL AND RESIGNATION OF OFFICERS</li> <li>5.5 VACANCIES IN OFFICES</li> <li>5.6 REPRESENTATION OF SECURITIES OF OTHER ENTITIES</li> <li>5.7 AUTHORITY AND DUTIES OF OFFICERS</li> </ul>	16 16 16 17 17
ARTICLE VI —STOCK	17
<ul> <li>6.1 STOCK CERTIFICATES; PARTLY PAID SHARES</li> <li>6.2 SPECIAL DESIGNATION ON CERTIFICATES</li> <li>6.3 LOST CERTIFICATES</li> <li>6.4 DIVIDENDS</li> <li>6.5 TRANSFER OF STOCK</li> <li>6.6 STOCK TRANSFER AGREEMENTS</li> <li>6.7 REGISTERED STOCKHOLDER</li> <li>6.8 LOCK-UP</li> </ul>	17 18 18 19 19
ARTICLE VII —MANNER OF GIVING NOTICE AND WAIVER	21
<ul> <li>7.1 NOTICE OF STOCKHOLDERS' MEETINGS</li> <li>7.2 NOTICE BY ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION</li> <li>7.3 NOTICE TO STOCKHOLDERS SHARING AN ADDRESS</li> <li>7.4 NOTICE TO PERSON WITH WHOM COMMUNICATION IS UNLAWFUL</li> <li>7.5 WAIVER OF NOTICE</li> </ul>	21 21 21 22 22
ARTICLE VIII —INDEMNIFICATION	22
<ul> <li>8.1 INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS IN THIRD PARTY PROCEEDINGS</li> <li>8.2 INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS IN ACTIONS BY OR IN THE RIGHT OF THE CORPORATION</li> <li>8.3 SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE</li> <li>8.4 INDEMNIFICATION OF OTHERS</li> <li>8.5 ADVANCE PAYMENT OF EXPENSES</li> <li>8.6 LIMITATION ON INDEMNIFICATION</li> <li>8.7 DETERMINATION; CLAIM</li> <li>8.8 NON-EXCLUSIVITY OF RIGHTS</li> <li>8.9 INSURANCE</li> <li>8.10 SURVIVAL</li> <li>8.11 EFFECT OF REPEAL OR MODIFICATION</li> <li>8.12 CERTAIN DEFINITIONS</li> </ul>	22 23 23 23 23 24 24 25 25 25 25
ARTICLE IX —GENERAL MATTERS	26
9.1 EXECUTION OF CORPORATE CONTRACTS AND INSTRUMENTS 9.2 FISCAL YEAR	26 26

9.3 9.4	SEAL CONSTRUCTION; DEFINITIONS	26 26
ARTICLE X —AMENDMENTS		
ARTICLE XI —EXCLUSIVE FORUM		

## BYLAWS OF AURORA INNOVATION, INC. ARTICLE I—CORPORATE OFFICES

#### 1.1 REGISTERED OFFICE

The registered office of Aurora Innovation, Inc. (the "Corporation") shall be fixed in the Corporation's certificate of incorporation, as the same may be amended from time to time.

#### 1.2 OTHER OFFICES

The Corporation may at any time establish other offices at any place or places.

#### ARTICLE II—MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS

#### 2.1 PLACE OF MEETINGS

Meetings of stockholders shall be held at any place, within or outside the State of Delaware, designated by the board of directors of the Corporation (the "Board"). The Board may, in its sole discretion, determine that a meeting of stockholders shall not be held at any place, but may instead be held solely by means of remote communication as authorized by Section 211(a)(2) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") or any successor legislation. In the absence of any such designation or determination, stockholders' meetings shall be held at the Corporation's principal executive office.

#### 2.2 ANNUAL MEETING

The annual meeting of stockholders shall be held on such date, at such time, and at such place (if any) within or without the State of Delaware, as the Board shall designate from time to time and stated in the Corporation's notice of the meeting. At the annual meeting, directors shall be elected and any other proper business, brought in accordance with Section 2.4 of these bylaws, may be transacted. The Board, acting pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board or the chairperson of the meeting, may cancel, postpone or reschedule any previously scheduled annual meeting at any time, before or after the notice for such meeting has been sent to the stockholders. For purposes of these bylaws, the term "Whole Board" shall mean the total number of authorized directorships whether or not there exist any vacancies or unfilled seats in previously authorized directorships (provided for the avoidance of doubt that voting power shall be attributed to any such vacancies or unfilled seats).

#### 2.3 SPECIAL MEETING

(i) A special meeting of the stockholders, other than as required by statute, may be called at any time by the Board, acting pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board, the chairperson of the Board, the chief executive officer or the president, but a special meeting may not be called by any other person or persons, and any power of stockholders to call a special meeting of stockholders is specifically denied. The Board or the chairperson of the meeting may cancel, postpone or reschedule any previously scheduled special meeting at any time, before or after the notice for such meeting has been sent to the stockholders.

(ii) The notice of a special meeting shall include the purpose for which the meeting is called. Only such business shall be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the Board, chairperson of the Board, chief executive officer or president. Nothing contained in this Section 2.3(ii) shall be construed as limiting, fixing or affecting the time when a meeting of stockholders called by action of the Board may be held.

#### 2.4 ADVANCE NOTICE PROCEDURES

(i) Annual Meetings of Stockholders.

(a) Nominations of persons for election to the Board or the proposal of other business to be transacted by the stockholders at an annual meeting of stockholders may be made only (1) pursuant to the Corporation's notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto); (2) by or at the direction of the Board; (3) as may be provided in the certificate of designations for any class or series of preferred stock; or (4) by any stockholder of the Corporation who (A) is a stockholder of record at the time of giving of the notice contemplated by Section 2.4(i)(b); (B) is a stockholder of record on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of the annual meeting; (C) is a stockholder of record at the time of the annual meeting; and (E) complies with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.4(i).

(b) For nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting of stockholders by a stockholder pursuant to clause (4) of Section 2.4(i)(a), the stockholder must have given timely notice in writing to the secretary and any such nomination or proposed business must constitute a proper matter for stockholder action. To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be received by the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation no earlier than 8:00 a.m., local time, on the 120th day and no later than 5:00 p.m., local time, on the 90th day prior to the day of the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting of stockholders. However, if no annual meeting of stockholders was held in the preceding year, or if the date of the applicable annual meeting has been changed by more than 25 days from the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting, then to be timely such notice must be received by the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation no earlier than 8:00 a.m., local time, on the 120th day prior to the day of the annual meeting and no later than 5:00 p.m., local time, on the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the annual meeting was first made by the Corporation. In no event will the adjournment, rescheduling or postponement of any annual meeting, or any announcement thereof, commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above. If the number of directors to be elected to the Board is increased and there is no public announcement naming all of the nominees for director or specifying the size of the increased Board at least 10 days before the last day that a stockholder may deliver a notice of nomination pursuant to the foregoing provisions, then a stockholder's notice required by this Section 2.4(i)(b) will also be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for any new positions created by such increase, if it is received by the sec

offices of the Corporation no later than 5:00 p.m., local time, on the 10th day following the day on which such public announcement is first made. "Public announcement" means disclosure in a press release reported by a national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (as amended and inclusive of rules and regulations thereunder, the "1934 Act").

- (c) A stockholder's notice to the secretary must set forth:
  - (1) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election as a director:
- a) such person's name, age, business address, residence address and principal occupation or employment; the class and number of shares of the Corporation that are held of record or are beneficially owned by such person and a description of any Derivative Instruments (defined below) held or beneficially owned thereby or of any other agreement, arrangement or understanding (including any short position or any borrowing or lending of shares), the effect or intent of which is to mitigate loss to, or to manage the risk or benefit of share price changes for, or to increase or decrease the voting power of such person; and all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for the contested election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to Section 14 of the 1934 Act;
- b) such person's written consent to being named in such stockholder's proxy statement as a nominee of such stockholder and to serving as a director of the Corporation if elected;
- c) a reasonably detailed description of any direct or indirect compensatory, payment, indemnification or other financial agreement, arrangement or understanding that such person has, or has had within the past three years, with any person or entity other than the Corporation (including the amount of any payment or payments received or receivable thereunder), in each case in connection with candidacy or service as a director of the Corporation (a "Third-Party Compensation Arrangement"); and
- d) a description of any other material relationships between such person and such person's respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert with them, on the one hand, and such stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination is made, and their respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert with them, on the other hand;
  - (2) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting:
    - a) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting;
- b) the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and, if applicable, the text of any proposed amendment to these bylaws);

c) the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting;

d) any material interest in such business of such stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose
behalf the proposal is made, and their respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert with them; and

- e) a description of all agreements, arrangements and understandings between such stockholder and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made, and their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, and any other person or persons (including their names) in connection with the proposal of such business by such stockholder; and
- (3) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made:
- a) the name and address of such stockholder (as they appear on the Corporation's books), of such beneficial owner and of their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them;
- b) for each class or series, the number of shares of stock of the Corporation that are, directly or indirectly, held of record or are beneficially owned by such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them;
- c) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding between such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, and any other person or persons (including, in each case, their names) in connection with the proposal of such nomination or other business;
- d) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding (including, regardless of the form of settlement, any derivative, long or short positions, profit interests, forwards, futures, swaps, options, warrants, convertible securities, stock appreciation or similar rights, hedging transactions and borrowed or loaned shares) that has been entered into by or on behalf of such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, with respect to the Corporation's securities (any of the foregoing, a "Derivative Instrument"), or any other agreement, arrangement or understanding that has been made the effect or intent of which is to create or mitigate loss to, manage risk or benefit of share price changes for or increase or decrease the voting power of such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, with respect to the Corporation's securities;

e) any rights to dividends on the Corporation's securities owned beneficially by such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, that are separated or separable from the underlying security;

f) any proportionate interest in the Corporation's securities or Derivative Instruments held, directly or indirectly, by a general or limited partnership in which such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, is a general partner or, directly or indirectly, beneficially owns an interest in a general partner of such general or limited partnership;

g) any performance-related fees (other than an asset-based fee) that such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, is entitled to based on any increase or decrease in the value of the Corporation's securities or Derivative Instruments, including, without limitation, any such interests held by members of the immediate family of such persons sharing the same household:

h) any significant equity interests or any Derivative Instruments in any principal competitor of the Corporation that are held by such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them;

i) any direct or indirect interest of such stockholder, such beneficial owner or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, in any contract with the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation or any principal competitor of the Corporation (in each case, including any employment agreement, collective bargaining agreement or consulting agreement);

j) a representation and undertaking that the stockholder is a holder of record of stock of the Corporation as of the date of submission of the stockholder's notice and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to bring such nomination or other business before the meeting;

k) a representation and undertaking that such stockholder or any such beneficial owner intends, or is part of a group that intends, to (x) deliver a proxy statement or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the voting power of the Corporation's then-outstanding stock required to approve or adopt the proposal or to elect each such nominee; or (y) otherwise solicit proxies from stockholders in support of such proposal or nomination;

l) any other information relating to such stockholder, such beneficial owner, or their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert with them, or director nominee or proposed business that, in each case, would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filing required to be made in connection with the solicitation of proxies in support of such nominee (in a contested election of directors) or proposal pursuant to Section 14 of the 1934 Act; and

m) such other information relating to any proposed item of business as the Corporation may reasonably require to determine whether such proposed item of business is a proper matter for stockholder action.

(d) In addition to the requirements of this Section 2.4, to be timely, a stockholder's notice (and any additional information submitted to the Corporation in connection therewith) must further be updated and supplemented (1) if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice is true and correct as of the record date(s) for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the meeting and as of the date that is 10 business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment, rescheduling or postponement thereof and (2) to provide any additional information that the Corporation may reasonably request. Such update and supplement or additional information, if applicable, must be received by the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation, in the case of a request for additional information, promptly following a request therefor, which response must be delivered not later than such reasonable time as is specified in any such request from the Corporation or, in the case of any other update or supplement of any information, not later than five business days after the record date(s) for the meeting (in the case of any update and supplement required to be made as of the record date(s)), and not later than eight business days prior to the date for the meeting or any adjournment, rescheduling or postponement thereof (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of 10 business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment, rescheduling or postponement thereof). The failure to timely provide such update, supplement or additional information shall result in the nomination or proposal no longer being eligible for consideration at the meeting.

(ii) Special Meetings of Stockholders. Except to the extent required by the DGCL, and subject to Section 2.3(i), special meetings of stockholders may be called only in accordance with the Corporation's certificate of incorporation and these bylaws. Only such business will be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as has been brought before the special meeting pursuant to the Corporation's notice of meeting. If the election of directors is included as business to be brought before a special meeting in the Corporation's notice of meeting, then nominations of persons for election to the Board at such special meeting may be made by any stockholder who (i) is a stockholder of record at the time of giving of the notice contemplated by this Section 2.4(ii); (ii) is a stockholder of record on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of the special meeting; (iii) is a stockholder of record at the time of the special meeting; and (v) complies with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.4(ii). For nominations to be properly brought by a stockholder before a special meeting pursuant to this Section 2.4(ii), the stockholder's notice must be received by the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation no earlier than 8:00 a.m., local time, on the 120th day prior to the day of the special meeting and no later than 5:00 p.m., local time, on the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the special meeting was first made. In no event will any adjournment, rescheduling or postponement of a special meeting or the announcement thereof commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice. A stockholder's notice to the Secretary must comply with the applicable notice requirements of Section 2.4(i)(c).

#### (iii) Other Requirements.

(e) To be eligible to be a nominee by any stockholder for election as a director of the Corporation, the proposed nominee must provide to the secretary, in accordance with the applicable time periods prescribed for delivery of notice under Section 2.4(i)(b) or Section 2.4(ii):

(1) a signed and completed written questionnaire (in the form provided by the secretary at the written request of the nominating stockholder, which form will be provided by the secretary within 10 days of receiving such request) containing information regarding such nominee's background and qualifications and such other information as may reasonably be required by the Corporation to determine the eligibility of such nominee to serve as a director of the Corporation or to serve as an independent director of the Corporation;

- (2) a written representation and undertaking that, unless previously disclosed to the Corporation, such nominee is not, and will not become, a party to any voting agreement, arrangement, commitment, assurance or understanding with any person or entity as to how such nominee, if elected as a director, will vote on any issue;
- (3) a written representation and undertaking that, unless previously disclosed to the Corporation, such nominee is not, and will not become, a party to any Third-Party Compensation Arrangement;
- (4) a written representation and undertaking that, if elected as a director, such nominee would be in compliance, and will continue to comply, with the Corporation's corporate governance guidelines as disclosed on the Corporation's website, as amended from time to time; and
  - (5) a written representation and undertaking that such nominee, if elected, intends to serve a full term on the Board.
- (f) At the request of the Board, any person nominated by the Board for election as a director must furnish to the secretary the information that is required to be set forth in a stockholder's notice of nomination that pertains to such nominee.
- (g) No person will be eligible to be nominated by a stockholder for election as a director of the Corporation unless nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.4. No business proposed by a stockholder will be conducted at a stockholder meeting except in accordance with this Section 2.4.
- (h) The chairperson of the applicable meeting of stockholders will, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that a nomination was not made in accordance with the procedures prescribed by these bylaws or that business was not properly brought before the meeting. If the chairperson of the meeting should so determine, then the chairperson of the meeting will so declare to the meeting and the defective nomination will be disregarded or such business will not be transacted, as the case may be.
- (i) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.4, unless otherwise required by law, if the stockholder (or a qualified representative of the stockholder) does not appear in person at the meeting to present a nomination or other proposed business, such nomination will be disregarded or such proposed business will not be transacted, as the case may be, notwithstanding that proxies in respect of such nomination or business may have been received by the Corporation and counted for purposes of determining a quorum. For purposes of this Section 2.4, to be considered a qualified representative of the stockholder, a person must be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or must be authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder or an electronic transmission delivered by such stockholder to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting, and such person must produce such writing or electronic transmission, or a reliable reproduction of the writing or electronic transmission, at the meeting.

(j) Without limiting this Section 2.4, a stockholder must also comply with all applicable requirements of the 1934 Act with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 2.4, it being understood that (1) any references in these bylaws to the 1934 Act are not intended to, and will not, limit any requirements applicable to nominations or proposals as to any other business to be considered pursuant to this Section 2.4; and (2) compliance with clause (4) of Section 2.4(ii)(a) and with Section 2.4(ii) are the exclusive means for a stockholder to make nominations or submit other business (other than as provided in Section 2.4(iii)(k)).

(k) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.4, the notice requirements set forth in these bylaws with respect to the proposal of any business pursuant to this Section 2.4 will be deemed to be satisfied by a stockholder if (1) such stockholder has submitted a proposal to the Corporation in compliance with Rule 14a-8 under the 1934 Act; and (2) such stockholder's proposal has been included in a proxy statement that has been prepared by the Corporation to solicit proxies for the meeting of stockholders. Subject to Rule 14a-8 and other applicable rules and regulations under the 1934 Act, nothing in these bylaws will be construed to permit any stockholder, or give any stockholder the right, to include or have disseminated or described in the Corporation's proxy statement any nomination of a director or any other business proposal.

#### 2.5 NOTICE OF STOCKHOLDERS' MEETINGS

Whenever stockholders are required or permitted to take any action at a meeting, a notice of the meeting shall be given which shall state the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, if such date is different from the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting, and, in the case of a special meeting, the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. Except as otherwise provided in the DGCL, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, the notice of any meeting of stockholders shall be given not less than 10 nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting.

#### 2.6 QUORUM

The holders of a majority of the voting power of the capital stock of the Corporation issued and outstanding and entitled to vote, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all meetings of the stockholders. Where a separate vote by a class or series or classes or series is required, a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of such class or series or classes or series, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum entitled to take action with respect to that vote on that matter, except as otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws.

If, however, such quorum is not present or represented at any meeting of the stockholders, then either (i) the chairperson of the meeting, or (ii) the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or represented by proxy, shall have power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum is present or represented. At such adjourned meeting at which a quorum is present or represented, any business may be transacted that might have been transacted at the original meeting.

#### 2.7 ADJOURNED MEETING; NOTICE

When a meeting is adjourned to another time or place, unless these bylaws otherwise require, notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting if the time, place, if any, thereof, and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, the Corporation may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than 30 days, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. If after the adjournment a new record date for stockholders entitled to vote is fixed for the adjourned meeting, the Board shall fix a new record date for notice of such adjourned meeting in accordance with Section 213(a) of the DGCL and Section 2.11 of these bylaws, and shall give notice of the adjourned meeting to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at such adjourned meeting as of the record date fixed for notice of such adjourned meeting.

#### 2.8 CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

The chairperson of any meeting of stockholders shall determine the order of business and the procedure at the meeting, including such regulation of the manner of voting and the conduct of business and discussion as seem to the chairperson in order. The chairperson of any meeting of stockholders shall have the power to adjourn the meeting to another place, if any, date or time. The chairperson of any meeting of stockholders shall be designated by the Board; in the absence of such designation, the chairperson of the Board, if any, or the chief executive officer (in the absence of the chairperson of the Board and the chief executive officer), or in their absence any other executive officer of the Corporation, shall serve as chairperson of the stockholder meeting.

#### 2.9 VOTING

The stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.11 of these bylaws, subject to Section 217 (relating to voting rights of fiduciaries, pledgors and joint owners of stock) and Section 218 (relating to voting trusts and other voting agreements) of the DGCL.

Except as otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws or the rules of any applicable stock exchange, in all matters other than the election of directors, the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter shall be the act of the stockholders. Except as otherwise required by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, directors shall be elected

by a plurality of the voting power of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors. Where a separate vote by a class or series or classes or series is required, in all matters other than the election of directors, the affirmative vote of the majority of the voting power of the shares of such class or series or classes or series present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter shall be the act of such class or series or classes or series, except as otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws or the rules of any applicable stock exchange.

#### 2.10 STOCKHOLDER ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT WITHOUT A MEETING

Subject to the rights of the holders of the shares of any series of Preferred Stock and except as provided in the certificate of incorporation, any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation and may not be effected by any consent in writing by such stockholders.

#### 2.11 RECORD DATES

In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board and which record date shall not be more than 60 nor less than 10 days before the date of such meeting. If the Board so fixes a date, such date shall also be the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting unless the Board determines, at the time it fixes such record date, that a later date on or before the date of the meeting shall be the date for making such determination.

If no record date is fixed by the Board, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held.

A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however; that the Board may fix a new record date for determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting, and in such case shall also fix as the record date for stockholders entitled to notice of such adjourned meeting the same or an earlier date as that fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to vote in accordance with the provisions of Section 213 of the DGCL and this Section 2.11 at the adjourned meeting.

In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or the stockholders entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall be not more than 60 days prior to such action. If no record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board adopts the resolution relating thereto.

#### 2.12 PROXIES

Each stockholder entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders, or such stockholder's authorized officer, director, employee or agent may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder by proxy authorized by a document or by a transmission permitted by law filed in accordance with the procedure established for the meeting, but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period. The authorization of a person to act as a proxy may be documented, signed and delivered in accordance with Section 116 of the DGCL; provided that such authorization shall set forth, or be delivered with information enabling the Corporation to determine, the identity of the stockholder granting such authorization. The revocability of a proxy that states on its face that it is irrevocable shall be governed by the provisions of Section 212 of the DGCI

#### 2.13 LIST OF STOCKHOLDERS ENTITLED TO VOTE

The Corporation shall prepare, at least 10 days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting; provided, however; if the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote is less than 10 days before the meeting date, the list shall reflect the stockholders entitled to vote as of the tenth day before the meeting date, arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. The Corporation shall not be required to include electronic mail addresses or other electronic contact information on such list. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder for any purpose germane to the meeting for a period of at least 10 days prior to the meeting; (i) on a reasonably accessible electronic network, provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of the meeting, or (ii) during ordinary business hours, at the Corporation's principal place of business. In the event that the Corporation determines to make the list available on an electronic network, the Corporation may take reasonable steps to ensure that such information is available only to stockholders of the Corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, then a list of stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting shall be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof, and may be examined by any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then such list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting.

#### 2.14 INSPECTORS OF ELECTION

Before any meeting of stockholders, the Corporation shall appoint an inspector or inspectors of election to act at the meeting or its adjournment. The Corporation may designate one or more persons as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. Such inspectors shall take all actions as contemplated under Section 231 of the DGCL or any successor provision thereto.

The inspectors of election shall perform their duties impartially, in good faith, to the best of their ability and as expeditiously as is practical. If there are multiple inspectors of election, the decision, act or certificate of a majority is effective in all respects as the decision, act or certificate of all. Any report or certificate made by the inspectors of election is *prima facie* evidence of the facts stated therein.

#### ARTICLE III—DIRECTORS

#### 3.1 POWERS

The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board, except as may be otherwise provided in the DGCL or the certificate of incorporation.

#### 3.2 NUMBER OF DIRECTORS

The Board shall consist of one or more members, each of whom shall be a natural person. Unless the certificate of incorporation fixes the number of directors, the number of directors shall be determined from time to time by resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board. No reduction of the authorized number of directors shall have the effect of removing any director before that director's term of office expires.

#### 3.3 ELECTION, QUALIFICATION AND TERM OF OFFICE OF DIRECTORS

Except as provided in Section 3.4 of these bylaws, each director, including a director elected to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship, shall hold office until the expiration of the term for which elected and until such director's successor is elected and qualified or until such director's earlier death, resignation or removal. Directors need not be stockholders unless so required by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws. The certificate of incorporation or these bylaws may prescribe other qualifications for directors.

If so provided in the certificate of incorporation, the directors of the Corporation shall be divided into three classes.

#### 3.4 RESIGNATION AND VACANCIES

Any director may resign at any time upon notice given in writing or by electronic transmission to the chairperson of the Board, chief executive officer, president or secretary of the Corporation. A resignation is effective when the resignation is delivered unless the resignation specifies a later effective date or an effective date determined upon the happening of an event or events. A resignation which is conditioned upon the director failing to receive a specified vote for reelection as a director may provide that it is irrevocable. Unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, when one or more directors resign from the Board, effective at a future date, a majority of the directors then in office, including those who have so resigned, shall have power to fill such vacancy or vacancies, the vote thereon to take effect when such resignation or resignations shall become effective.

Unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws or permitted in the specific case by resolution of the Board, and subject to the rights of holders of Preferred Stock, vacancies and newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors elected by all of the stockholders having the right to vote as a single class may be filled by a majority of the directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director, and not by stockholders. If the directors are divided into classes, a person so chosen to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship shall hold office until the next election of the class for which such director shall have been chosen and until their successor shall have been duly elected and qualified.

#### 3.5 PLACE OF MEETINGS; MEETINGS BY TELEPHONE

The Board may hold meetings, both regular and special, either within or outside the State of Delaware.

Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, members of the Board may participate in a meeting of the Board by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and such participation in a meeting shall constitute presence in person at the meeting.

#### 3.6 REGULAR MEETINGS

Regular meetings of the Board may be held without notice at such time and at such place as shall from time to time be determined by the Board.

#### 3.7 SPECIAL MEETINGS; NOTICE

Special meetings of the Board for any purpose or purposes may be called at any time by the chairperson of the Board, the chief executive officer, the president, the secretary or a majority of the Whole Board, provided, that the person(s) authorized to call special meetings of the Board may authorize another person or persons to send notice of such meeting.

Notice of the time and place of special meetings shall be:

- (i) delivered personally by hand, by courier or by telephone;
- (ii) sent by United States first-class mail, postage prepaid;
- (iii) sent by facsimile;
- (iv) sent by electronic mail; or
- (v) otherwise given by electronic transmission, directed to each director at that director's address, telephone number, facsimile number, electronic mail address or other contact for notice by electronic transmission, as the case may be, as shown on the Corporation's records.

If the notice is (i) delivered personally by hand, by courier or by telephone, (ii) sent by facsimile, (iii) sent by electronic mail or (iv) otherwise given by electronic transmission, it shall be delivered,

sent or otherwise directed to each director, as applicable, at least 24 hours before the time of the holding of the meeting. If the notice is sent by United States mail, it shall be deposited in the United States mail at least four days before the time of the holding of the meeting. Any oral notice of the time and place of the meeting may be communicated to the director in lieu of written notice if such notice is communicated at least 24 hours before the time of the holding of the meeting. The notice need not specify the place of the meeting (if the meeting is to be held at the Corporation's principal executive office) nor the purpose of the meeting, unless required by statute.

#### 3.8 QUORUM; VOTING

At all meetings of the Board, a majority of the Whole Board shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. If a quorum is not present at any meeting of the Board, then the directors present thereat may adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum is present.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the directors present at any meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Board, except as may be otherwise specifically provided by statute, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws.

#### 3.9 BOARD ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT WITHOUT A MEETING

Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board, or of any committee thereof, may be taken without a meeting if all members of the Board or committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission. Any person (whether or not then a director) may provide, whether through instruction to an agent or otherwise, that a consent to action will be effective at a future time (including a time determined upon the happening of an event), no later than 60 days after such instruction is given or such provision is made and such consent shall be deemed to have been given for purposes of this Section 3.9 at such effective time so long as such person is then a director and did not revoke the consent prior to such time. Any such consent shall be revocable prior to its becoming effective.

#### 3.10 FEES AND COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, the Board shall have the authority to fix the compensation of directors.

#### 3.11 REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS

Any director may be removed from office by the stockholders of the Corporation as provided in Section 141(k) of the DGCL.

No reduction of the authorized number of directors shall have the effect of removing any director prior to the expiration of such director's term of office.

#### ARTICLE IV—COMMITTEES

#### 4.1 COMMITTEES OF DIRECTORS

The Board may, by resolution passed by a majority of the Whole Board, designate one or more committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the Corporation. The Board may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of a committee, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not such member or members constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board to act at the meeting in the place of any such absent or disqualified member. Any such committee, to the extent provided in the resolution of the Board or in these bylaws, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation, and may authorize the seal of the Corporation to be affixed to all papers that may require it; but no such committee shall have the power or authority to (i) approve or adopt, or recommend to the stockholders, any action or matter (other than the election or removal of directors) expressly required by the DGCL to be submitted to stockholders for approval, or (ii) adopt, amend or repeal any bylaw of the Corporation.

#### 4.2 COMMITTEE MINUTES

Each committee and subcommittee shall keep regular minutes of its meetings.

#### 4.3 MEETINGS AND ACTION OF COMMITTEES

Meetings and actions of committees and subcommittees shall be governed by, and held and taken in accordance with, the provisions of:

- (i) Section 3.5 (place of meetings and meetings by telephone);
- (ii) Section 3.6 (regular meetings);
- (iii) Section 3.7 (special meetings and notice);
- (iv) Section 3.8 (quorum; voting);
- (v) Section 3.9 (action without a meeting); and
- (vi) Section 7.5 (waiver of notice)

with such changes in the context of those bylaws as are necessary to substitute the committee or subcommittee and its members for the Board and its members. *However*:

- (i) the time and place of regular meetings of committees or subcommittees may be determined either by the Board or by the committee or subcommittee;
  - (ii) special meetings of committees or subcommittees may also be called by the Board, committee or subcommittee; and

(iii) notice of special meetings of committees shall also be given to all alternate members, who shall have the right to attend all meetings of the committee. The Board may adopt rules for the government of any committee not inconsistent with the provisions of these bylaws.

#### 4.4 SUBCOMMITTEES

Unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws or the resolutions of the Board designating the committee, a committee may create one or more subcommittees, each subcommittee to consist of one or more members of the committee, and delegate to a subcommittee any or all of the powers and authority of the committee.

#### ARTICLE V—OFFICERS

#### 5.1 OFFICERS

The officers of the Corporation shall be a chief executive officer, president and a secretary. The Corporation may also have, at the discretion of the Board, a chairperson of the Board, a chief financial officer or treasurer, one or more vice presidents, one or more assistant vice presidents, one or more assistant treasurers, one or more assistant secretaries, and any such other officers as may be appointed in accordance with the provisions of these bylaws. Any number of offices may be held by the same person.

#### 5.2 APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS

The Board shall appoint the officers of the Corporation, except such officers as may be appointed in accordance with the provisions of Section 5.3 of these bylaws, subject to the rights, if any, of an officer under any contract of employment.

#### 5.3 SUBORDINATE OFFICERS

The Board may appoint, or empower the chief executive officer or, in the absence of a chief executive officer, the president, to appoint, such other officers as the business of the Corporation may require. Each of such officers shall hold office for such period, have such authority, and perform such duties as are provided in these bylaws or as the Board may from time to time determine.

#### 5.4 REMOVAL AND RESIGNATION OF OFFICERS

Subject to the rights, if any, of an officer under any contract of employment, any officer may be removed, either with or without cause, by the Board or, for the avoidance of doubt, any duly authorized committee or subcommittee thereof or by any officer who has conferred such power of removal.

Any officer may resign at any time by giving notice to the Corporation, in writing or by electronic transmission. Any resignation shall take effect at the date of the receipt of that notice or at any later time specified in that notice. Unless otherwise specified in the notice of resignation, the acceptance of the resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective. Any resignation is without prejudice to the rights, if any, of the Corporation under any contract to which the officer is a party.

#### 5.5 VACANCIES IN OFFICES

Any vacancy occurring in any office of the Corporation shall be filled by the Board or as provided in Section 5.3.

#### 5.6 REPRESENTATION OF SECURITIES OF OTHER ENTITIES

The chairperson of the Board, the chief executive officer, the president, any vice president, the treasurer, the secretary or assistant secretary of this Corporation, or any other person authorized by the Board or the chief executive officer, the president or a vice president, is authorized to vote, represent, and exercise on behalf of this Corporation all rights incident to any and all shares or other securities of any other entity or entities, and all rights incident to any management authority conferred on the Corporation in accordance with the governing documents of any entity or entities, standing in the name of this Corporation, including the right to act by written consent. The authority granted herein may be exercised either by such person directly or by any other person authorized to do so by proxy or power of attorney duly executed by such person having the authority.

#### 5.7 AUTHORITY AND DUTIES OF OFFICERS

Each officer of the Corporation shall have such authority and perform such duties in the management of the business of the Corporation as may be designated from time to time by the Board and, to the extent not so provided, as generally pertain to such office, subject to the control of the Board.

#### ARTICLE VI-STOCK

#### 6.1 STOCK CERTIFICATES; PARTLY PAID SHARES

The shares of the Corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the Board may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of its stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. Unless otherwise provided by resolution of the Board, every holder of stock represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by, or in the name of, the Corporation by any two officers of the Corporation representing the number of shares registered in certificate form. Any or all of the signatures on the certificate may be a facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate has ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the Corporation with the same effect as if such person were such officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue. The Corporation shall not have power to issue a certificate in bearer form.

The Corporation may issue the whole or any part of its shares as partly paid and subject to call for the remainder of the consideration to be paid therefor. Upon the face or back of each stock certificate issued to represent any such partly-paid shares, or upon the books and records of the Corporation in the case of uncertificated partly-paid shares, the total amount of the consideration to be paid therefor and the amount paid thereon shall be stated. Upon the declaration of any dividend on fully-paid shares, the Corporation shall declare a dividend upon partly-paid shares of the same class, but only upon the basis of the percentage of the consideration actually paid thereon.

#### 6.2 SPECIAL DESIGNATION ON CERTIFICATES

If the Corporation is authorized to issue more than one class of stock or more than one series of any class, then the powers, the designations, the preferences, and the relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights shall be set forth in full or summarized on the face or back of the certificate that the Corporation shall issue to represent such class or series of stock; *provided, however*, that, except as otherwise provided in Section 202 of the DGCL, in lieu of the foregoing requirements there may be set forth on the face or back of the certificate that the Corporation shall issue to represent such class or series of stock, a statement that the Corporation will furnish without charge to each stockholder who so requests the powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights. Within a reasonable time after the issuance or transfer of uncertificated stock, the registered owner thereof shall be given a notice, in writing or by electronic transmission, containing the information required to be set forth or stated on certificates pursuant to this Section 6.2 or Sections 156, 202(a), 218(a) or 364 of the DGCL or with respect to this Section 6.2 a statement that the Corporation will furnish without charge to each stockholder who so requests the powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights. Except as otherwise expressly provided by law, the rights and obligations of the holders of uncertificates representing stock of the same class and series shall be identical.

#### 6.3 LOST CERTIFICATES

Except as provided in this Section 6.3, no new certificates for shares shall be issued to replace a previously issued certificate unless the latter is surrendered to the Corporation and cancelled at the same time. The Corporation may issue a new certificate of stock or uncertificated shares in the place of any certificate theretofore issued by it, alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, and the Corporation may require the owner of the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or such owner's legal representative, to give the Corporation a bond sufficient to indemnify it against any claim that may be made against it on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of any such certificate or the issuance of such new certificate or uncertificated shares.

#### 6.4 DIVIDENDS

The Board, subject to any restrictions contained in the certificate of incorporation or applicable law, may declare and pay dividends upon the shares of the Corporation's capital stock. Dividends may be paid in cash, in property, or in shares of the Corporation's capital stock, subject to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation. The Board may set apart out of any of the funds of the Corporation available for dividends a reserve or reserves for any proper purpose and may abolish any such reserve.

#### 6.5 TRANSFER OF STOCK

Transfers of record of shares of stock of the Corporation shall be made only upon its books by the holders thereof, in person or by an attorney duly authorized, and, if such stock is certificated, upon the surrender of a certificate or certificates for a like number of shares, properly endorsed or accompanied by proper evidence of succession, assignation or authority to transfer.

#### 6.6 STOCK TRANSFER AGREEMENTS

The Corporation shall have power to enter into and perform any agreement with any number of stockholders of any one or more classes of stock of the Corporation to restrict the transfer of shares of stock of the Corporation of any one or more classes owned by such stockholders in any manner not prohibited by the DGCL.

#### 6.7 REGISTERED STOCKHOLDER

#### The Corporation:

- (i) shall be entitled to recognize the exclusive right of a person registered on its books as the owner of shares to receive dividends and notices and to vote as such owner; and
- (ii) shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of another person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise provided by the laws of Delaware.

#### 6.8 LOCK-UP

(i) Subject to Section 6.8(ii), the holders (the "Current Lock-up Holders") of any shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share, of the Corporation, or Class B common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share, of the Corporation (the "Corporation Common Stock") issued (a) as the Aggregate Merger Consideration pursuant to the Merger (each, as defined in the Agreement and Plan of Merger, entered into by and among the Corporation (formerly known as Reinvent Technology Partners Y), RTPY Merger Sub Inc. and Aurora Innovation, Inc., dated as of July 14, 2021, as amended from time to time (the "Merger Agreement")) or (b) to directors, officers and employees of the Corporation or its subsidiaries upon the settlement or exercise of stock options, restricted stock units, or other equity awards outstanding as of immediately following the closing of the Merger (as defined in the Merger Agreement) in respect of awards of a subsidiary of the Corporation formerly known as Aurora Innovation, Inc. outstanding immediately prior to the closing of the Merger (such shares referred to in this Section 6.8(i)(b), the "Existing Equity Award Shares"), which holders include, for the avoidance of doubt, the Current Lock-up Holders' Permitted Transferees and direct or indirect Permitted Transferees of any such holders (collectively, the "Additional Lock-up Holders", and together with the Current Lock-up Holders, the "Lock-up Holders") may not Transfer any Lock-up Shares until the end of the Lock-up Period (the "Lock-up").

- (ii) Notwithstanding the provisions set forth in Section 6.8(i), the Lock-up Holders may Transfer the Lock-up Shares during the Lock-up Period (a) as a bona fide gift or charitable contribution; (b) to a trust, or other entity formed for estate planning purposes for the primary benefit of the spouse, domestic partner, parent, sibling, child or grandchild of such Lock-up Holder or any other person with whom such Lock-up Holder has a relationship by blood, marriage or adoption not more remote than first cousin; (c) by will or intestate succession upon the death of the Lock-up Holder; (d) pursuant to a qualified domestic order, court order or in connection with a divorce settlement; (e) if such Lock-up Holder is a corporation, partnership (whether general, limited or otherwise), limited liability company, trust or other business entity, (I) to another corporation, partnership, limited liability company, trust or other business entity that controls, is controlled by or is under common control or management with the Lock-up Holder, or (II) to partners, limited liability company members or stockholders of the Lock-up Holder, including, for the avoidance of doubt, where the Lock-up Holder is a partnership, to its general partner or a successor partnership or fund, or any other funds managed by such partnership; (f) if such Lock-up Holder is a trust, to a trustor or beneficiary of the trust or to the estate of a beneficiary of such trust; (g) to the Corporation's officers, directors or their affiliates; (h) to a nominee or custodian of a person or entity to whom a disposition or transfer would be permissible under subsections (a) through (g) of this Section 6.8(ii); (i) as a pledge of shares of Corporation Common Stock as security or collateral in connection with any borrowing or the incurrence of any indebtedness by such Lock-up Holder; provided, however, that such borrowing or incurrence of indebtedness is secured by a portfolio of assets or equity interests issued by multiple issuers; (j) pursuant to a bona fide third-party tender offer, merger, stock sale, recapitalization, consolidation or other transaction involving a change in control of the Corporation; (k) to the Corporation in connection with the repurchase of such Lock-up Holder's shares in connection with the termination of the Lock-up Holder's employment with the Corporation pursuant to contractual agreements with the Corporation; (I) to satisfy tax withholding obligations in connection with the exercise of options to purchase shares of Corporation Common Stock or the vesting of Corporation stockbased awards; or (m) in payment on a "net exercise" or "cashless" basis of the exercise or purchase price with respect to the exercise of options to purchase shares of Corporation Common Stock. Notwithstanding the provisions set forth in Section 6.8(i), the Lock-up Holders may also establish a trading plan pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 promulgated under the 1934 Act during the Lock-up Period; provided, however, that such plan does not provide for the Transfer of Lock-up Shares during the Lock-up Period.
- (iii) Notwithstanding the other provisions set forth in this Section 6.8 or any other provision contained herein, the Board may, in its sole discretion, determine to waive, amend, or repeal the Lock-up obligations set forth in this Section 6.8, whether in whole or in part; provided, that, during the Lock-up Period, any such waiver, amendment or repeal of any Lock-up obligations set forth in Section 6.8, and any waiver, amendment or repeal of this Section 6.8(iii), shall require the unanimous approval of the directors present at any meeting at which a quorum is present or approval of the Board by unanimous written consent.
  - (iv) For purpose of this Section 6.8:
- (a) the term "Lock-up Period" means the period beginning on the closing date of the Merger and ending on the earliest of (I) the date that is 180 days after the closing date of the Merger and (II) the date on which the Corporation completes a liquidation, merger, capital stock exchange, reorganization or other similar transaction that results in all of the Corporation's stockholders having the right to exchange their shares of Corporation Common Stock for cash, securities or other property;

(b) the term "Lock-up Shares" means the shares of Corporation Common Stock held by the Lock-up Holders immediately following the closing of the Merger (other than shares of Corporation Common Stock acquired in the public market or pursuant to a transaction exempt from registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, pursuant to a subscription agreement where the issuance of Corporation Common Stock occurs on or after the closing of the Merger) and the Existing Equity Award Shares; provided, that, for clarity, shares of Corporation Common Stock issued in connection with the PIPE Investment (as referenced in the Merger Agreement) shall not constitute Lock-up Shares;

(c) the term "Permitted Transferees" means, prior to the expiration of the Lock-up Period, any person or entity to whom such Lock-up Holder is permitted to transfer such shares of Corporation Common Stock prior to the expiration of the Lock-up Period pursuant to Section 6.8(ii); and

(d) the term "**Transfer**" means, with respect to a Lock-up Share, to, directly or indirectly, sell, transfer, assign, pledge, encumber, hypothecate or similarly dispose of such share, whether or not for value, either voluntarily or involuntarily or by operation of law, or to enter into any contract, option or other arrangement or understanding with respect to the sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, hypothecation or similar disposition of, any right or interest owned by a person or any right or interest (including a beneficial interest) in, or the ownership, control or possession of, such Lock-up Shares.

#### ARTICLE VII—MANNER OF GIVING NOTICE AND WAIVER

#### 7.1 NOTICE OF STOCKHOLDERS' MEETINGS

Notice of any meeting of stockholders shall be given in the manner set forth in the DGCL.

#### 7.2 NOTICE TO STOCKHOLDERS SHARING AN ADDRESS

Except as otherwise prohibited under the DGCL, without limiting the manner by which notice otherwise may be given effectively to stockholders, any notice to stockholders given by the Corporation under the provisions of the DGCL, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws shall be effective if given by a single written notice to stockholders who share an address if consented to by the stockholders at that address to whom such notice is given. Any such consent shall be revocable by the stockholder by written notice to the Corporation. Any stockholder who fails to object in writing to the Corporation, within 60 days of having been given written notice by the Corporation of its intention to send the single notice, shall be deemed to have consented to receiving such single written notice. This Section 7.2 shall not apply to Sections 164, 296, 311, 312 or 324 of the DGCL.

#### 7.3 NOTICE TO PERSON WITH WHOM COMMUNICATION IS UNLAWFUL

Whenever notice is required to be given, under the DGCL, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, to any person with whom communication is unlawful, the giving of such notice to such person shall not be required and there shall be no duty to apply to any governmental authority or agency for a license or permit to give such notice to such person. Any action or meeting which shall be taken or held without notice to any such person with whom communication is unlawful shall have

the same force and effect as if such notice had been duly given. In the event that the action taken by the Corporation is such as to require the filing of a certificate under the DGCL, the certificate shall state, if such is the fact and if notice is required, that notice was given to all persons entitled to receive notice except such persons with whom communication is unlawful.

#### 7.4 WAIVER OF NOTICE

Whenever notice is required to be given under any provision of the DGCL, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, a written waiver, signed by the person entitled to notice, or a waiver by electronic transmission by the person entitled to notice, whether before or after the time of the event for which notice is to be given, shall be deemed equivalent to notice. Attendance of a person at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except when the person attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting at the beginning of the meeting, to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at, nor the purpose of, any regular or special meeting of the stockholders need be specified in any written waiver of notice or any waiver by electronic transmission unless so required by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws.

#### ARTICLE VIII—INDEMNIFICATION

#### 8.1 INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS IN THIRD PARTY PROCEEDINGS

Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, the Corporation shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as now or hereinafter in effect, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (a "**Proceeding**") (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another Corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such Proceeding if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful. The termination of any Proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of *nolo contendere* or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that such person's conduct was unlawful.

#### 8.2 INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS IN ACTIONS BY OR IN THE RIGHT OF THE CORPORATION

Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, the Corporation shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as now or hereinafter in effect, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed Proceeding by or in the right of the Corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with the defense or settlement of such Proceeding if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation; except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such Proceeding was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

#### 8.3 SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE

To the extent that a present or former director or officer (for purposes of this Section 8.3 only, as such term is defined in Section 145(c)(1) of the DGCL) of the Corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding described in Section 8.1 or Section 8.2, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith. The Corporation may indemnify any other person who is not a present or former director or officer of the Corporation against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person to the extent he or she has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any suit or proceeding described in Section 8.1 or Section 8.2, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein

#### 8.4 INDEMNIFICATION OF OTHERS

Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, the Corporation shall have power to indemnify its employees and agents, or any other persons, to the extent not prohibited by the DGCL or other applicable law. The Board shall have the power to delegate to any person or persons identified in subsections (1) through (4) of Section 145(d) of the DGCL the determination of whether employees or agents shall be indemnified.

#### 8.5 ADVANCE PAYMENT OF EXPENSES

Expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by an officer or director of the Corporation in defending any Proceeding shall be paid by the Corporation in advance of the final disposition of such Proceeding upon receipt of a written request therefor (together with documentation reasonably evidencing such expenses) and an undertaking by or on behalf of the person to repay such amounts if it shall ultimately be determined that the person is not entitled to be indemnified under this Article VIII or the DGCL. Such expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by former directors and officers or other current or former employees and agents of the Corporation or by persons currently or formerly serving at the request of the Corporation as directors, officers, employees or agents of another Corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or

other enterprise may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the Corporation deems appropriate. The right to advancement of expenses shall not apply to any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding) for which indemnity is excluded pursuant to these bylaws, but shall apply to any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding) referenced in Section 8.6(ii) or 8.6(iii) prior to a determination that the person is not entitled to be indemnified by the Corporation.

#### 8.6 LIMITATION ON INDEMNIFICATION

Subject to the requirements in Section 8.3 and the DGCL, the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any person pursuant to this Article VIII in connection with any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding):

- (i) for which payment has actually been made to or on behalf of such person under any statute, insurance policy, indemnity provision, vote or otherwise, except with respect to any excess beyond the amount paid;
- (ii) for an accounting or disgorgement of profits pursuant to Section 16(b) of the 1934 Act, or similar provisions of federal, state or local statutory law or common law, if such person is held liable therefor (including pursuant to any settlement arrangements);
- (iii) for any reimbursement of the Corporation by such person of any bonus or other incentive-based or equity-based compensation or of any profits realized by such person from the sale of securities of the Corporation, as required in each case under the 1934 Act (including any such reimbursements that arise from an accounting restatement of the Corporation pursuant to Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act"), or the payment to the Corporation of profits arising from the purchase and sale by such person of securities in violation of Section 306 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act), if such person is held liable therefor (including pursuant to any settlement arrangements);
- (iv) initiated by such person, including any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding) initiated by such person against the Corporation or its directors, officers, employees, agents or other indemnitees, unless (a) the Board authorized the Proceeding (or the relevant part of the Proceeding) prior to its initiation, (b) the Corporation provides the indemnification, in its sole discretion, pursuant to the powers vested in the Corporation under applicable law, (c) otherwise required to be made under Section 8.7 or (d) otherwise required by applicable law; or
  - (v) if prohibited by applicable law.

#### 8.7 DETERMINATION; CLAIM

If a claim for indemnification or advancement of expenses under this Article VIII is not paid in full within 90 days after receipt by the Corporation of the written request therefor, the claimant shall be entitled to an adjudication by a court of competent jurisdiction of their entitlement to such indemnification or advancement of expenses. The Corporation shall indemnify such person against any and all expenses that are actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with any action for indemnification or advancement of expenses from the Corporation under this Article VIII, to the extent such person is successful in such action, and to the extent not prohibited by law. In any such suit, the Corporation shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by law, have the burden of proving that the claimant is not entitled to the requested indemnification or advancement of expenses.

#### 8.8 NON-EXCLUSIVITY OF RIGHTS

The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Article VIII shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under the certificate of incorporation or any statute, bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person's official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office. The Corporation is specifically authorized to enter into individual contracts with any or all of its directors, officers, employees or agents respecting indemnification and advancement of expenses, to the fullest extent not prohibited by the DGCL or other applicable law.

#### 8.9 INSURANCE

The Corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another Corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of the DGCI

#### 8.10 SURVIVAL

The rights to indemnification and advancement of expenses conferred by this Article VIII shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

#### 8.11 EFFECT OF REPEAL OR MODIFICATION

A right to indemnification or to advancement of expenses arising under a provision of the certificate of incorporation or a bylaw shall not be eliminated or impaired by an amendment to or repeal or elimination of the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws after the occurrence of the act or omission that is the subject of the civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding for which indemnification or advancement of expenses is sought, unless the provision in effect at the time of such act or omission explicitly authorizes such elimination or impairment after such action or omission has occurred.

#### 8.12 CERTAIN DEFINITIONS

For purposes of this Article VIII, references to the "Corporation" shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its directors, officers, employees or agents, so that any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of such constituent corporation, or is or was serving at

the request of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under the provisions of this Article VIII with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued. For purposes of this Article VIII, references to "other enterprises" shall include employee benefit plans; references to "fines" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to an employee benefit plan; and references to "serving at the request of the Corporation" shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director, officer, employee or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the Porporation and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation" as referred to in this Article VIII.

#### ARTICLE IX—GENERAL MATTERS

#### 9.1 EXECUTION OF CORPORATE CONTRACTS AND INSTRUMENTS

Except as otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, the Board may authorize any officer or officers, or agent or agents, to enter into any contract or execute any document or instrument in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation; such authority may be general or confined to specific instances. Unless so authorized or ratified by the Board or within the agency power of an officer, no officer, agent or employee shall have any power or authority to bind the Corporation by any contract or engagement or to pledge its credit or to render it liable for any purpose or for any amount

#### 9.2 FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the Corporation shall be fixed by resolution of the Board and may be changed by the Board.

9.3 SEAL

The Corporation may adopt a corporate seal, which shall be adopted and which may be altered by the Board. The Corporation may use the corporate seal by causing it or a facsimile thereof to be impressed or affixed or in any other manner reproduced.

#### 9.4 CONSTRUCTION; DEFINITIONS

Unless the context requires otherwise, the general provisions, rules of construction, and definitions in the DGCL shall govern the construction of these bylaws. Without limiting the generality of this provision, the singular number includes the plural, the plural number includes the singular, and the term "person" includes both a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, and a natural person. Any reference in these bylaws to a section of the DGCL shall be deemed to refer to such section as amended from time to time and any successor provisions thereto.

#### ARTICLE X—AMENDMENTS

These bylaws may be adopted, amended or repealed by the stockholders entitled to vote; provided, however; that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the total voting power of outstanding voting securities of the corporation, voting together as a single class, shall be required for the stockholders of the Corporation to alter, amend or repeal, or adopt any provision of these bylaws. The Board shall also have the power to adopt, amend or repeal bylaws.

A bylaw amendment adopted by stockholders which specifies the votes that shall be necessary for the election of directors shall not be further amended or repealed by the Board.

#### ARTICLE XI-EXCLUSIVE FORUM

Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (or, if the Court of Chancery does not have jurisdiction, the federal district court for the District of Delaware) shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any director, officer or other employee of the Corporation to the Corporation or the Corporation's stockholders, (iii) any action arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL or the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws (as either may be amended from time to time), or (iv) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine, except for, as to each of (i) through (iv) above, any claim as to which such court determines that there is an indispensable party not subject to the jurisdiction of such court (and the indispensable party does not consent to the personal jurisdiction of such court within 10 days following such determination), which is vested in the exclusive jurisdiction of a court or forum other than such court, or for which such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction.

Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the federal district courts of the United States of America shall be the sole and exclusive forum for the resolution of any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, against any person in connection with any offering of the Corporation's securities, including, without limitation and for the avoidance of doubt, any auditor, underwriter, expert, control person, or other defendant.

Any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring any interest in any security of the Corporation shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to the provisions of this Article XI. This provision shall be enforceable by any party to a complaint covered by the provisions of this Article XI. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing contained in this Article XI shall apply to any action brought to enforce a duty or liability created by the 1934 Act or any successor thereto.

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC. INCORPORATED UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE CLASS A COMMON STOCK

This Certifies that					
is the owner of					
FULLY PAID AND NON-ASSESSABLE SHARES OF COMMO	N STOCK, PAR VALUE OF \$	0.0001 PER SHARE, OF			
AURORA INNOVATION, INC. (THE "COMPANY")					
transferable on the books of the Company in person or by duly authorized attorney upon surrender of this certificate properly endorsed.					
This certificate is not valid unless countersigned by the Transfer Agent and registered by the Registrar.					
Witness the seal of the Company and the facsimile signatures of its duly authorized officers.					
Secretary	[Corporate Seal] Delaware	Chief Executive Officer			

#### AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

The Company will furnish without charge to each stockholder who so requests the powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof of the Company and the qualifications, limitations, or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights. This certificate and the shares of common stock represented hereby are issued and shall be held subject to all the provisions of the Company's certificate of incorporation and all amendments thereto and resolutions of the Board of Directors providing for the issue of securities (copies of which may be obtained from the secretary of the Company), to all of which the holder of this certificate by acceptance hereof assents.

The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of this certificate, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:

TEN COM — as tenants in common				
TEN ENT — as tenants by the entireties				
JT TEN — as joint tenants with right of survivorship and not as tenants in common				
UNIF GIFT MIN ACT — Custodian				
(Cust)	(Minor)			
Under Uniform Gifts to Minors Act				
(State)				
Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.				
For value received,hereby sells, assigns and transfers unto				
(PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER(S) OF ASSIGNEE(S))				
(PLEASE PRINT OR TYPEWRITE NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES), INCLUDING ZIP CODE, C	OF ASSIGNEE(S))			
Shares of the capital stock represented by the within Certificate, and does hereby irrevocably constitute and appoint				
Attorney to transfer the said shares on the books of the within named Company with full power of substitution in the premises.				
Dated:				
NOTICE: THE SIGNATURE(S) TO THIS ASSIGNMENT MUST CORRESPOND WITH THE NAME AS WRITT CERTIFICATE IN EVERY PARTICULAR, WITHOUT ALTERATION OR ENLARGEMENT OR ANY CHANGE				
Signature(s) Guaranteed: By				

THE SIGNATURE(S) MUST BE GUARANTEED BY AN ELIGIBLE GUARANTOR INSTITUTION (BANKS, STOCKBROKERS, SAVINGS AND LOAN ASSOCIATIONS AND CREDIT UNIONS WITH MEMBERSHIP IN AN APPROVED SIGNATURE GUARANTEE MEDALLION PROGRAM, PURSUANT TO S.E.C. RULE 17Ad-15 UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS AMENDED).

### AMENDED AND RESTATED REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of November 3, 2021, is made and entered into by and among Aurora Innovation, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company") (formerly known as Reinvent Technology Partners Y, a Cayman Islands exempted company limited by shares prior to its domestication as a Delaware corporation (prior to the Merger (as defined below)), Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC, a Cayman Islands limited liability company (the "Sponsor"), certain former stockholders, prior to the Merger, of Aurora Innovation Holdings, Inc. (formerly known as Aurora Innovation, Inc.), a Delaware corporation (the "Target"), set forth on Schedule 1 hereto (such stockholders, the "Target Holders"), Katharina Borchert, Karen Francis, Colleen McCreary and Anne-Marie Slaughter (collectively, the "Director Holders"), Chris Urmson, Sterling Anderson and Drew Bagnell (collectively, the "Target Founders") and the parties set forth on Schedule 2 hereto (collectively, the "Investor Stockholders" and, collectively with the Sponsor, the Target Holders, the Director Holders, the Target Founders and any person or entity who hereafter becomes a party to this Agreement pursuant to Section 5.10 of this Agreement, the "Holders" and each, a "Holder").

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Company, the Sponsor and the Director Holders are party to that certain Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021 (the "Original RRA");

WHEREAS, the Company has entered into that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 14, 2021 (as it may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Merger Agreement"), by and among the Company, RTPY Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and a direct, wholly owned subsidiary of the Company ("Merger Sub"), and Target, pursuant to which, on the date hereof, Merger Sub merged with and into the Target, with the Target continuing on as the surviving entity and a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Merger");

WHEREAS, on the date hereof, pursuant to the Merger Agreement, the Target Holders received shares of the Company's Class A common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share ("Class A Common Stock") and shares of the Company's Class B Common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share ("Class B Common Stock") and, collectively, the "Common Stock");

WHEREAS, on the date hereof, certain of the Investor Stockholders and certain other investors (such other investors, collectively, the 'Third-Party Investor Stockholders') purchased an aggregate of 100,000,000 shares of Common Stock (the 'Investor Shares') in a transaction exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to the respective Subscription Agreements, each dated as of July 14, 2021, entered into by and between the Company and each of the Investor Stockholders and the Third-Party Investor Stockholders (each, a "Subscription Agreement" and, collectively, the "Subscription Agreements");

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 5.5 of the Original RRA, the provisions, covenants and conditions set forth therein may be amended or modified upon the written consent of the Company and the Holders (as defined in the Original RRA) of at least a majority-in-interest of the Registrable Securities (as defined in the Original RRA) at the time in question, and the Sponsor and the Director Holders are Holders in the aggregate of at least a majority-in-interest of the Registrable Securities as of the date hereof; and

WHEREAS, the Company, the Sponsor and the Director Holders desire to amend and restate the Original RRA in its entirety and enter into this Agreement, pursuant to which the Company shall grant the Holders certain registration rights with respect to certain securities of the Company, as set forth in this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the representations, covenants and agreements contained herein, and certain other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE I

#### **DEFINITIONS**

- 1.1 <u>Definitions</u>. The terms defined in this <u>Article I</u> shall, for all purposes of this Agreement, have the respective meanings set forth below:
- "Additional Holder" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.10.
- "Additional Holder Common Stock" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.10.
- "Adverse Disclosure" shall mean any public disclosure of material non-public information, which disclosure, in the good faith judgment of the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Financial Officer or any other principal executive officer of the Company, after consultation with counsel to the Company, (a) would be required to be made in any Registration Statement or Prospectus in order for the applicable Registration Statement or Prospectus not to contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained therein (in the case of any prospectus and any preliminary prospectus, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made) not misleading, (b) would not be required to be made at such time if the Registration Statement were not being filed, declared effective or used, as the case may be, and (c) the Company has a bona fide business purpose for not making such information public.
  - "Agreement" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Block Trade" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.4.1.
  - "Board" shall mean the Board of Directors of the Company.
  - "Bylaws" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.7.
  - "Closing" shall have the meaning given in the Merger Agreement.

- "Closing Date" shall have the meaning given in the Merger Agreement.
- "Commission" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- "Common Stock" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
- "Company" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto and includes the Company's successors by recapitalization, merger, consolidation, spin-off, reorganization or similar transaction.
  - "Competing Registration Rights" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.7.
  - "Demanding Holder" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.4.
  - "Director Holders" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as it may be amended from time to time.
  - "Form S-1 Shelf" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.1.
  - "Form S-3 Shelf" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.1.
  - "Founders" shall mean Chris Urmson, Sterling Anderson and Drew Bagnell.
  - "Holder Information" shall have the meaning given in Section 4.1.2.
  - "Holders" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto, for so long as such person or entity holds any Registrable Securities.
  - "Investor Shares" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
- "Investor Stockholders" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto. For the avoidance of doubt, the Registrable Securities held by an Investor Stockholder for the purposes of this Agreement shall include all of such Investor Stockholder's holdings of Registrable Securities, whether held directly or indirectly.
  - "Joinder" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.10.
  - "Maximum Number of Securities" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.5.
  - "Merger Agreement" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
  - "Merger" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
  - "Minimum Takedown Threshold" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.4.
- "Misstatement" shall mean an untrue statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact required to be stated in a Registration Statement or Prospectus (in the case of a Prospectus, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made) not misleading.

- "Original RRA" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
- "Other Coordinated Offering" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.4.1.
- "Permitted Transferees" shall mean any person or entity to whom a Holder of Registrable Securities is permitted to transfer such Registrable Securities, including prior to the expiration of any lock-up period applicable to such Registrable Securities, subject to and in accordance with any applicable agreement between such Holder and/or their respective Permitted Transferees and the Company and any transferee thereafter.
  - "Piggyback Registration" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.2.1.
- "Private Placement Warrants" shall mean the warrants held by certain Holders that were purchased by such Holders in the private placement that occurred concurrently with the closing of the Company's initial public offering, including any shares of Common Stock issued or issuable upon conversion or exchange of such warrants.
- "Prospectus" shall mean the prospectus included in any Registration Statement, as supplemented by any and all prospectus supplements and as amended by any and all post-effective amendments and including all material incorporated by reference in such prospectus.
- "Registrable Security" shall mean (a) any outstanding shares of Common Stock and any other equity security (including the Private Placement Warrants and any other warrants to purchase shares of Common Stock and shares of Common Stock issued or issuable upon the exercise of any other equity security) of the Company held by a Holder immediately following the Closing (including any securities distributable pursuant to the Merger Agreement and any Investor Shares); (b) any outstanding shares of Common Stock or any other equity security (including warrants to purchase shares of Common Stock and shares of Common Stock issued or issuable upon the exercise of any other equity security) of the Company acquired by a Holder following the date hereof to the extent that such securities are "restricted securities" (as defined in Rule 144) or are otherwise held by an "affiliate" (as defined in Rule 144) of the Company; (c) any Additional Holder Common Stock; and (d) any other equity security of the Company or any of its subsidiaries issued or issuable with respect to any securities referenced in clause (a), (b) or (c) above by way of a stock dividend or stock split or in connection with a recapitalization, merger, amalgamation, consolidation, spin-off, reorganization or similar transaction; provided, however, that, as to any particular Registrable Security, such securities shall cease to be Registrable Securities upon the earliest to occur of: (A) a Registration Statement with respect to the sale of such securities shall have become effective under the Securities Act and such securities shall have been sold, transferred, disposed of or exchanged in accordance with such Registration Statement by the applicable Holder; (B)(i) such securities shall have been otherwise transferred, (ii) new certificates for such securities not bearing (or book entry positions not subject to) a legend restricting further transfer shall have been delivered by the Company and (iii) subsequent public distribution of such securities shall not require registration under the Securities Act; (C) such securities shall have ceased to be outstanding; (D) such securities may be sold without registration pursuant to Rule 144 or any successor rule promulgated under the Securities Act (but with no volume or other restrictions or limitations including as to manner or timing of sale); and (E) such securities have been sold to, or through, a broker, dealer or underwriter in a public distribution or other public securities transaction.

- "Registration" shall mean a registration, including any related Shelf Takedown, effected by preparing and filing a registration statement, Prospectus or similar document in compliance with the requirements of the Securities Act, and the applicable rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and such registration statement becoming effective.
  - "Registration Expenses" shall mean the documented, out-of-pocket expenses of a Registration, including, without limitation, the following:
- (A) all registration and filing fees (including fees with respect to filings required to be made with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc.) and any national securities exchange on which the Common Stock is then listed;
- (B) fees and expenses of compliance with securities or blue sky laws (including reasonable fees and disbursements of outside counsel for the Underwriters in connection with blue sky qualifications of Registrable Securities);
  - (C) printing, messenger, telephone and delivery expenses;
  - (D) reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for the Company;
- (E) reasonable fees and disbursements of all independent registered public accountants of the Company incurred specifically in connection with such Registration; and
- (F) in an Underwritten Offering or Other Coordinated Offering, reasonable fees and expenses of one (1) legal counsel selected by the majority-in-interest of the Demanding Holders.
- "Registration Statement" shall mean any registration statement that covers the Registrable Securities pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, including the Prospectus included in such registration statement, amendments (including post-effective amendments) and supplements to such registration statement, and all exhibits to and all material incorporated by reference in such registration statement.
  - "Release" shall have the meaning given in Section 5.6.
  - "Requesting Holders" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.5.
  - "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time.
  - "Shelf' shall mean the Form S-1 Shelf, the Form S-3 Shelf or any Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement, as the case may be.

- "Shelf Registration" shall mean a registration of securities pursuant to a registration statement filed with the Commission in accordance with and pursuant to Rule 415 promulgated under the Securities Act (or any successor rule then in effect).
- "Shelf Takedown" shall mean an Underwritten Shelf Takedown or any proposed transfer or sale using a Registration Statement, including a Piggyback Registration.
- "Sponsor" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto. For the avoidance of doubt, the Registrable Securities held by Sponsor for the purposes of this Agreement shall include, whether held directly or indirectly, all Registrable Securities held by the Sponsor or the Sponsor Members.
  - "Sponsor Agreement" shall have the meaning given in the Merger Agreement.
- "Sponsor Managers" shall mean (i) prior to the dissolution of the Sponsor, the managers of the Sponsor and (ii) after the dissolution of the Sponsor, the managers of the Sponsor immediately prior to such dissolution.
- "Sponsor Member" shall mean a member of Sponsor who becomes party to this Agreement as a Permitted Transferee of Sponsor. For the avoidance of doubt, the Registrable Securities held by a Sponsor Member for the purposes of this Agreement shall include, whether held directly or indirectly, all Registrable Securities held by such Sponsor Member.
  - "Subscription Agreement' shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.2.
  - "Target" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Target Founders" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Target Holders" shall have the meaning given in the Preamble hereto.
  - "Third-Party Investor Stockholders" shall have the meaning given in the Recitals hereto.
- "Transfer" shall mean the (a) sale or assignment of, offer to sell, contract or agreement to sell, hypothecate, pledge, grant of any option to purchase or otherwise dispose of or agreement to dispose of, directly or indirectly, or establishment or increase of a put equivalent position or liquidation with respect to or decrease of a call equivalent position within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act with respect to, any security, (b) entry into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of any security, whether any such transaction is to be settled by delivery of such securities, in cash or otherwise, or (c) public announcement of any intention to effect any transaction specified in clause (a) or (b).
- "Underwriter" shall mean a securities dealer who purchases any Registrable Securities as principal in an Underwritten Offering and not as part of such dealer's market-making activities.

"Underwritten Offering" shall mean a Registration in which securities of the Company are sold to an Underwriter in a firm commitment underwriting for distribution to the public.

"Underwritten Shelf Takedown" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.4.

"Withdrawal Notice" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.1.6.

#### ARTICLE II

## REGISTRATIONS AND OFFERINGS

## 2.1 Shelf Registration.

2.1.1 Filing. Within thirty (30) calendar days following the Closing Date, the Company shall submit to or file with the Commission a Registration Statement for a Shelf Registration on Form S-1 (the "Form S-1 Shelf") or a Registration Statement for a Shelf Registration on Form S-3 (the "Form S-3 Shelf"), if the Company is then eligible to use a FormS-3 Shelf, in each case, covering the resale of all the Registrable Securities (determined as of two (2) business days prior to such submission or filing) on a delayed or continuous basis and shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to have such Shelf declared effective as soon as practicable after the filing thereof, but no later than the earlier of (a) the 60th calendar day following the filing date thereof (or the ninetieth (90th) calendar day following the filing date thereof if the Commission notifies the Company that it will "review" the Registration Statement) and (b) the tenth (10th) business day after the date the Company is notified (orally or in writing, whichever is earlier) by the Commission that the Registration Statement will not be "reviewed" or will not be subject to further review. Such Shelf shall provide for the resale of the Registrable Securities included therein pursuant to any method or combination of methods legally available to, and requested by, any Holder named therein. The Company shall maintain a Shelf in accordance with the terms hereof, and shall prepare and file with the Commission such amendments, including post-effective amendments, and supplements as may be necessary to keep a Shelf continuously effective, available for use to permit the Holders named therein to sell their Registrable Securities included therein and in compliance with the provisions of the Securities Act until such time as there are no longer any Registrable Securities. In the event the Company files a Form S-1 Shelf, the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to convert the Form S-1 Shelf (and any Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement) to a Fo

2.1.2 <u>Subsequent Shelf Registration</u>. If any Shelf ceases to be effective under the Securities Act for any reason at any time while Registrable Securities are still outstanding, the Company shall, subject to <u>Section 3.4</u>, use its commercially reasonable efforts to as promptly as is reasonably practicable cause such Shelf to again become effective under the Securities Act (including using its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the prompt withdrawal of any order suspending the effectiveness of such Shelf), and shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to as promptly as is reasonably practicable amend such Shelf in a manner reasonably expected to result in the withdrawal of any order suspending the effectiveness of such Shelf or file an additional registration statement as a Shelf Registration (a "Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement")

registering the resale of all Registrable Securities (determined as of two (2) business days prior to such filing), and pursuant to any method or combination of methods legally available to, and requested by, any Holder named therein. If a Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement is filed, the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) cause such Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement to become effective under the Securities Act as promptly as is reasonably practicable after the filing thereof (it being agreed that the Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement shall be an automatic shelf registration statement (as defined in Rule 405 promulgated under the Securities Act) if the Company is a well-known seasoned issuer (as defined in Rule 405 promulgated under the Securities Act) at the most recent applicable eligibility determination date) and (ii) keep such Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement continuously effective, available for use to permit the Holders named therein to sell their Registrable Securities included therein and in compliance with the provisions of the Securities Act until such time as there are no longer any Registrable Securities. Any such Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement shall be on Form S-3 to the extent that the Company is eligible to use such form. Otherwise, such Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement shall be on another appropriate form. The Company's obligation under this Section 2.1.2, shall, for the avoidance of doubt, be subject to Section 3.4.

- 2.1.3 Additional Registrable Securities. Subject to Section 3.4. in the event that any Holder holds Registrable Securities that are not registered for resale on a delayed or continuous basis, the Company, upon written request of such Holder, shall promptly use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the resale of such Registrable Securities to be covered by either, at the Company's option, any then available Shelf (including by means of a post-effective amendment) or by filing a Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement and cause the same to become effective as soon as practicable after such filing and such Shelf or Subsequent Shelf Registration Statement shall be subject to the terms hereof; provided, however, that the Company shall only be required to cause such additional Registrable Securities to be so covered twice per calendar year for each of the Sponsor, the Target Holders, the Investor Stockholders, the Director Holders and the Target Founders.
- 2.1.4 Requests for Underwritten Shelf Takedowns Subject to Section 3.4, at any time and from time to time when an effective Shelf is on file with the Commission, (a) the Sponsor, (b) an Investor Stockholder, (c) two out of any three Target Founders, for so long as such Target Founder remains a director or officer of the Company, and if there are less than three Target Founders, the Target Founders holding a majority of the Registrable Securities held by all Target Founders, or (d) the Target Holders holding a majority of the Registrable Securities held by all Target Holders (any of the demanding parties set forth in (a)-(d), a "Demanding Holder") may request to sell all or any portion of its Registrable Securities in an Underwritten Offering that is registered pursuant to the Shelf (each, an "Underwritten Shelf Takedown"); provided that the Company shall only be obligated to effect an Underwritten Shelf Takedown if such offering shall include Registrable Securities proposed to be sold by the Demanding Holder, either individually or together with other Demanding Holders, with a total offering price reasonably expected to exceed, in the aggregate, \$50 million (the "Minimum Takedown Threshold"). All requests for Underwritten Shelf Takedowns shall be made by giving written notice to the Company, which shall specify the approximate number of Registrable Securities proposed to be sold in the Underwritten Shelf Takedown. Subject to Section 2.4.4, the Company shall have the right to select the Underwriters for such offering (which shall consist of one or more reputable nationally recognized investment banks), subject to the initial Demanding Holder's prior approval (which

shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). Each of the (i) Sponsor, (ii) the Investor Stockholders, (iii) two out of any three Target Founders, for so long as such Target Founder remains a director or officer of the Company, and if there are less than three Target Founders, the Target Founders holding a majority of the Registrable Securities held by all Target Founders and (iv) the Target Holders holding a majority of the Registrable Securities held by all Target Holders, may each demand not more than two (2) Underwritten Shelf Takedowns pursuant to this Section 2.1.4 in any twelve (12) month period, for an aggregate of not more than eight (8) Underwritten Shelf Takedowns pursuant to this Section 2.1.4 in any twelve (12) month period. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company may effectuate any Underwritten Offering pursuant to any then effective Registration Statement, including a Form S-3, that is then available for such offering.

- 2.1.5 Reduction of Underwritten Offering. If the managing Underwriter or Underwriters in an Underwritten Shelf Takedown, in good faith, advises the Company, the Demanding Holders and the Holders requesting piggy back rights pursuant to this Agreement with respect to such Underwritten Shelf Takedown (the "Requesting Holders") (if any) in writing that the dollar amount or number of Registrable Securities that the Demanding Holders and the Requesting Holders (if any) desire to sell, taken together with all other shares of Common Stock or other equity securities that the Company desires to sell and all other shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, that have been requested to be sold in such Underwritten Offering pursuant to separate written contractual piggy-back registration rights held by any other stockholders of the Company, exceeds the maximum dollar amount or maximum number of equity securities that can be sold in the Underwritten Offering without adversely affecting the proposed offering price, the timing, the distribution method, or the probability of success of such offering (such maximum dollar amount or maximum number of such securities, as applicable, the "Maximum Number of Securities"), then the Company shall include in such Underwritten Offering, before including any shares of Common Stock or other equity securities proposed to be sold by Company or by other holders of Common Stock or other equity securities, the Registrable Securities of (i) first, the Demanding Holders that can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities (pro rata based on the respective number of Registrable Securities that each Demanding Holder has requested be included in such Underwritten Shelf Takedown and the aggregate number of Registrable Securities that all of the Demanding Holders have requested be included in such Underwritten Shelf Takedown) and (ii) second, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clause (i), the Requesting Holders (if any) (pro rata based on the respective number of Registrable Securities that each Requesting Holder (if any) has requested be included in such Underwritten Shelf Takedown and the aggregate number of Registrable Securities that all of the Requesting Holders have requested be included in such Underwritten Shelf Takedown) that can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities.
- 2.1.6 <u>Withdrawal</u>. Prior to the filing of the applicable "red herring" prospectus or prospectus supplement used for marketing such Underwritten Shelf Takedown, a majority-in-interest of the Demanding Holders initiating an Underwritten Shelf Takedown shall have the right to withdraw from such Underwritten Shelf Takedown for any or no reason whatsoever upon written notification (a "*Withdrawal Notice*") to the Company and the Underwriter or Underwriters (if any) of their intention to withdraw from such Underwritten Shelf Takedown; <u>provided</u> that the Sponsor, an Investor Stockholder, the Target Founders or a Target Holder may elect to have the

Company continue an Underwritten Shelf Takedown if the Minimum Takedown Threshold would still be satisfied by the Registrable Securities proposed to be sold in the Underwritten Shelf Takedown by the Sponsor, the Investor Stockholders, the Target Founders, the Target Holders or any of their respective Permitted Transferees, as applicable. If withdrawn, a demand for an Underwritten Shelf Takedown shall constitute a demand for an Underwritten Shelf Takedown by the withdrawing Demanding Holder for purposes of Section 2.1.4. unless either (i) such Demanding Holder has not previously withdrawn any Underwritten Shelf Takedown or (ii) such Demanding Holder reimburses the Company for all Registration Expenses with respect to such Underwritten Shelf Takedown (or, if there is more than one Demanding Holder, a pro rata portion of such Registration Expenses based on the respective number of Registrable Securities that each Demanding Holder has requested be included in such Underwritten Shelf Takedown); provided that, if the Sponsor, an Investor Stockholder, the Target Founders, or a Target Holder elects to continue an Underwritten Shelf Takedown pursuant to the proviso in the immediately preceding sentence, such Underwritten Shelf Takedown shall instead count as an Underwritten Shelf Takedown demanded by the Sponsor, such Investor Stockholder, the Target Founders, or such Target Holder, as applicable, for purposes of Section 2.1.4. Following the receipt of any Withdrawal Notice, the Company shall promptly forward such Withdrawal Notice to any other Holders that had elected to participate in such Shelf Takedown. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company shall be responsible for the Registration Expenses incurred in connection with a Shelf Takedown prior to its withdrawal under this Section 2.1.6, other than if a Demanding Holder elects to pay such Registration Expenses pursuant to clause (ii) of the second sentence of this Section 2.1.6.

#### 2.2 Piggyback Registration.

2.2.1 Piggyback Rights. Subject to Section 2.4.3, if the Company or any Holder proposes to conduct a registered offering of, or if the Company proposes to file a Registration Statement under the Securities Act with respect to the Registration of, equity securities, or securities or other obligations exercisable or exchangeable for, or convertible into equity securities, for its own account or for the account of stockholders of the Company (or by the Company and by the stockholders of the Company including, without limitation, an Underwritten Shelf Takedown pursuant to Section 2.1), other than a Registration Statement (or any registered offering with respect thereto) (i) filed in connection with any employee stock option or other benefit plan, (ii) pursuant to a Registration Statement on Form S-4 (or similar form that relates to a transaction subject to Rule 145 under the Securities Act or any successor rule thereto), (iii) for an offering of debt that is convertible into equity securities of the Company, (iv) for a dividend reinvestment plan, (v) a Block Trade or (vi) an Other Coordinated Offering, then the Company shall give written notice of such proposed offering to all of the Holders of Registrable Securities as soon as practicable but not less than ten (10) days before the anticipated filing date of such Registration Statement or, in the case of an Underwritten Offering pursuant to a Shelf Registration, the applicable "red herring" prospectus supplement used for marketing such offering, which notice shall (A) describe the amount and type of securities to be included in such offering, the intended method(s) of distribution, and the name of the proposed managing Underwriter or Underwriters, if any, in such offering, and (B) offer to all of the Holders of Registrable Securities the opportunity to include in such registered offering such number of Registrable Securities as such Holders may request in writing within five (5) days after receipt of such written notice (such registered offering, a "Piggyback Regis

good faith, cause such Registrable Securities to be included in such Piggyback Registration and, if applicable, shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the managing Underwriter or Underwriters of such Piggyback Registration to permit the Registrable Securities requested by the Holders pursuant to this Section 2.2.1 to be included therein on the same terms and conditions as any similar securities of the Company included in such registered offering and to permit the sale or other disposition of such Registrable Securities in accordance with the intended method(s) of distribution thereof. The inclusion of any Holder's Registrable Securities in a Piggyback Registration shall be subject to such Holder agreement to enter into an underwriting agreement in customary form with the Underwriter(s) selected for such Underwritten Offering.

- 2.2.2 Reduction of Piggyback Registration. If the managing Underwriter or Underwriters in an Underwritten Offering that is to be a Piggyback Registration, in good faith, advises the Company and the Holders of Registrable Securities participating in the Piggyback Registration in writing that the dollar amount or number of shares of Common Stock or other equity securities that the Company desires to sell, taken together with (i) the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, as to which Registration or a registered offering has been demanded pursuant to separate written contractual arrangements with persons or entities other than the Holders of Registrable Securities hereunder, (ii) the Registrable Securities as to which registration or a registered offering has been requested pursuant to Section 2.2 hereof, and (iii) the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, as to which Registration or a registered offering has been requested pursuant to separate written contractual piggy-back registration rights of persons or entities other than the Holders of Registrable Securities hereunder, exceeds the Maximum Number of Securities, then:
- (a) if the Registration or registered offering is undertaken for the Company's account, the Company shall include in any such Registration or registered offering (A) first, the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities that the Company desires to sell, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; (B) second, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clause (A), the Registrable Securities of Holders exercising their rights to register their Registrable Securities pursuant to Section 2.2.1, pro rata, based on the respective number of Registrable Securities that each Holder has requested be included in such Underwritten Offering and the aggregate number of Registrable Securities; that the Holders have requested to be included in such Underwritten Offering, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; and (C) third, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clauses (A) and (B), the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, as to which Registration or a registered offering has been requested pursuant to separate written contractual piggy-back registration rights of persons or entities other than the Holders of Registrable Securities hereunder, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities;
- (b) if the Registration or registered offering is pursuant to a demand by persons or entities other than the Holders of Registrable Securities, then the Company shall include in any such Registration or registered offering (A) first, the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, of such requesting persons or entities, other than the Holders of Registrable Securities, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; (B) second, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clause (A), the Registrable Securities of Holders exercising their rights to register their

Registrable Securities pursuant to Section 2.2.1, pro rata, based on the respective number of Registrable Securities that each Holder has requested be included in such Underwritten Offering and the aggregate number of Registrable Securities that the Holders have requested to be included in such Underwritten Offering, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; (C) third, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clauses (A) and (B), the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities that the Company desires to sell, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; and (D) fourth, to the extent that the Maximum Number of Securities has not been reached under the foregoing clauses (A), (B) and (C), the shares of Common Stock or other equity securities, if any, as to which Registration or a registered offering has been requested pursuant to separate written contractual piggy-back registration rights of persons or entities other than the Holders of Registrable Securities hereunder, which can be sold without exceeding the Maximum Number of Securities; and

- (c) if the Registration or registered offering and Underwritten Shelf Takedown is pursuant to a request by Holder(s) of Registrable Securities pursuant to Section 2.1 hereof, then the Company shall include in any such Registration or registered offering securities in the priority set forth in Section 2.1.5.
- 2.2.3 Piggyback Registration Withdrawal. Any Holder of Registrable Securities (other than a Demanding Holder, whose right to withdraw from an Underwritten Shelf Takedown, and related obligations, shall be governed by Section 2.1.6) shall have the right to withdraw from a Piggyback Registration for any or no reason whatsoever upon written notification to the Company and the Underwriter or Underwriters (if any) of his, her or its intention to withdraw from such Piggyback Registration prior to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement filed with the Commission with respect to such Piggyback Registration or, in the case of a Piggyback Registration pursuant to a Shelf Registration, the filing of the applicable "red herring" prospectus or prospectus supplement with respect to such Piggyback Registration used for marketing such transaction. The Company (whether on its own good faith determination or as the result of a request for withdrawal by persons or entities pursuant to separate written contractual obligations) may withdraw a Registration Statement filed with the Commission in connection with a Piggyback Registration (which, in no circumstance, shall include a Shelf) at any time prior to the effectiveness of such Registration Statement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement (other than Section 2.1.6), the Company shall be responsible for the Registration Expenses incurred in connection with the Piggyback Registration prior to its withdrawal under this Section 2.2.3.
- 2.2.4 <u>Unlimited Piggyback Registration Rights</u>. For purposes of clarity, subject to <u>Section 2.1.6</u>, any Piggyback Registration effected pursuant to <u>Section 2.2</u> hereof shall not be counted as a demand for an Underwritten Shelf Takedown under<u>Section 2.1.4</u> hereof.
- 2.3 Market Stand-off. In connection with any Underwritten Offering of equity securities of the Company (other than a Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering), if requested by the managing Underwriters, each Holder that is (a) an executive officer, (b) a director or (c) Holder in excess of five percent (5%) of the outstanding Common Stock (and for which it is customary for such a Holder to agree to a lock-up) agrees that it shall not Transfer any shares of Common Stock or other equity securities of the Company (other than those included in such offering pursuant to this Agreement), without the prior written consent of the Company, during

the ninety (90)-day period (or such shorter time agreed to by the managing Underwriters) beginning on the date of pricing of such offering, except as expressly permitted by such lock-up agreement or in the event the managing Underwriters otherwise agree by written consent. Each such Holder agrees to execute a customary lock-up agreement in favor of the Underwriters to such effect (in each case on substantially the same terms and conditions as all such Holders). The provisions of this Section 2.3 shall only be applicable to a Holder if all officers, directors and greater than five percent stockholders of the Company enter into similar agreements. If any provision in this Section 2.3 is waived or terminated with respect to any of the securities of any such officer, director or greater than five percent stockholder (in any such case of waiver or termination, such securities being the "Released Securities"), the restrictive provisions contemplated by this Section 2.3 shall be waived or terminated, as applicable, to the same extent with respect to the same percentage of securities of each Holder as the percentage the Released Securities represent with respect to the securities held by the applicable officer, director or greater than five percent stockholder.

## 2.4 Block Trades; Other Coordinated Offerings.

- 2.4.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article II, but subject to Section 3.4, at any time and from time to time when an effective Shelf is on file with the Commission, if a Demanding Holder wishes to engage in (a) an underwritten registered offering not involving a "roadshow," an offer commonly known as a "block trade" (a "Block Trade"), or (b) an "at the market" or similar registered offering through a broker, sales agent or distribution agent, whether as agent or principal (an "Other Coordinated Offering"), with a total offering price reasonably expected to exceed \$50 million in the aggregate, then such Demanding Holder only needs to notify the Company of the Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering at least five (5) business days prior to the day such offering is to commence and the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to facilitate such Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering; provided that the Demanding Holders representing a majority of the Registrable Securities wishing to engage in the Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering shall use commercially reasonable efforts to work with the Company and any Underwriters, brokers, sales agents or placement agents prior to making such request in order to facilitate preparation of the registration statement, prospectus and other offering documentation related to the Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering.
- 2.4.2 Prior to the filing of the applicable "red herring" prospectus or prospectus supplement used in connection with a Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering, a majority-in-interest of the Demanding Holders initiating such Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering shall have the right to submit a Withdrawal Notice to the Company, the Underwriter or Underwriters (if any) and any brokers, sales agents or placement agents (if any) of their intention to withdraw from such Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company shall be responsible for the Registration Expenses incurred in connection with a Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering prior to its withdrawal under this Section 2.4.2.
- 2.4.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, Section 2.2 shall not apply to a Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering initiated by a Demanding Holder pursuant to this Agreement.

- 2.4.4 The Demanding Holder in a Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering shall have the right to select the Underwriters and any brokers, sales agents or placement agents (if any) for such Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering (in each case, which shall consist of one or more reputable nationally recognized investment banks).
- 2.4.5 A Holder in the aggregate may demand no more than two (2) Block Trades or Other Coordinated Offerings pursuant to this Section 2.4 in any twelve (12) month period. For the avoidance of doubt, any Block Trade or Other Coordinated Offering effected pursuant to this Section 2.4 shall not be counted as a demand for an Underwritten Shelf Takedown pursuant to Section 2.1.4 hereof.

## ARTICLE III

#### **COMPANY PROCEDURES**

- 3.1 <u>General Procedures</u>. In connection with any Shelf and/or Shelf Takedown, the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to effect such Registration to permit the sale of such Registrable Securities in accordance with the intended plan of distribution thereof, and pursuant thereto the Company shall as expeditiously as possible:
- 3.1.1 prepare and file with the Commission as soon as practicable a Registration Statement with respect to such Registrable Securities and use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Registration Statement to become effective and remain effective until all Registrable Securities covered by such Registration Statement are sold in accordance with the intended plan of distribution set forth in such Registration Statement or have ceased to be Registrable Securities:
- 3.1.2 prepare and file with the Commission such amendments and post-effective amendments to the Registration Statement, and such supplements to the Prospectus, as may be reasonably requested by any Holder that, together with such Holder's Permitted Transferees, holds at least five percent (5%) of the Registrable Securities registered on such Registration Statement, the Sponsor (or the Sponsor Members as applicable) or any Underwriter of Registrable Securities or as may be required by the rules, regulations or instructions applicable to the registration form used by the Company or by the Securities Act or rules and regulations thereunder to keep the Registration Statement effective until all Registrable Securities covered by such Registration Statement are sold in accordance with the intended plan of distribution set forth in such Registration Statement or supplement to the Prospectus or have ceased to be Registrable Securities;
- 3.1.3 prior to filing a Registration Statement or Prospectus, or any amendment or supplement thereto, furnish without charge to the Underwriters, if any, and the Holders of Registrable Securities included in such Registration, and such Holders' legal counsel, copies of such Registration Statement as proposed to be filed, each amendment and supplement to such Registration Statement (in each case including all exhibits thereto and documents incorporated by reference therein), the Prospectus included in such Registration Statement (including each preliminary Prospectus), and such other documents as the Underwriters and the Holders of Registrable Securities included in such Registration or the legal counsel for any such Holders may reasonably request in order to facilitate the disposition of the Registrable Securities owned by such Holders;

- 3.1.4 prior to any public offering of Registrable Securities, use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) register or qualify the Registrable Securities covered by the Registration Statement under such securities or "blue sky" laws of such jurisdictions in the United States as the Holders of Registrable Securities included in such Registration Statement (in light of their intended plan of distribution) may request (or provide evidence satisfactory to such Holders that the Registrable Securities are exempt from such registration or qualification) and (ii) take such action necessary to cause such Registrable Securities covered by the Registration Statement to be registered with or approved by such other governmental authorities as may be necessary by virtue of the business and operations of the Company and do any and all other acts and things that may be necessary or advisable to enable the Holders of Registrable Securities included in such Registration Statement to consummate the disposition of such Registrable Securities in such jurisdictions; provided, however, that the Company shall not be required to qualify generally to do business in any jurisdiction where it would not otherwise be required to qualify or take any action to which it would be subject to general service of process or taxation in any such jurisdiction where it is not then otherwise so subject;
- 3.1.5 cause all such Registrable Securities to be listed on each national securities exchange on which similar securities issued by the Company are then listed;
- 3.1.6 provide a transfer agent or warrant agent, as applicable, and registrar for all such Registrable Securities no later than the effective date of such Registration Statement;
- 3.1.7 advise each seller of such Registrable Securities, promptly after it shall receive notice or obtain knowledge thereof, of the issuance of any stop order by the Commission suspending the effectiveness of such Registration Statement or the initiation or threatening of any proceeding for such purpose and promptly use its commercially reasonable efforts to prevent the issuance of any stop order or to obtain its withdrawal if such stop order should be issued:
- 3.1.8 at least five (5) days prior to the filing of any Registration Statement or Prospectus or any amendment or supplement to such Registration Statement or Prospectus (or such shorter period of time as may be (a) necessary in order to comply with the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated under the Securities Act or Exchange Act, as applicable or (b) advisable in order to reduce the number of days that sales are suspended pursuant to Section 3.4), furnish a copy thereof to each seller of such Registrable Securities or its counsel (excluding any exhibits thereto and any filing made under the Exchange Act that is to be incorporated by reference therein);
- 3.1.9 notify the Holders at any time when a Prospectus relating to such Registration Statement is required to be delivered under the Securities Act, of the happening of any event as a result of which the Prospectus included in such Registration Statement, as then in effect, includes a Misstatement, and then to correct such Misstatement as set forth in Section 3.4;
- 3.1.10 in the event of an Underwritten Offering, a Block Trade, an Other Coordinated Offering, or sale by a broker, placement agent or sales agent pursuant to such Registration, in each of the following cases to the extent customary for a transaction of its type, permit a representative of the Holders, the Underwriters or other financial institutions facilitating such Underwritten Offering, Block Trade, Other Coordinated Offering or other sale pursuant to

such Registration, if any, and any attorney, consultant or accountant retained by such Holders or Underwriter to participate, at each such person's or entity's own expense, in the preparation of the Registration Statement, and cause the Company's officers, directors and employees to supply all information reasonably requested by any such representative, Underwriter, financial institution, attorney, consultant or accountant in connection with the Registration; provided, however, that such representatives, Underwriters or financial institutions agree to confidentiality arrangements in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Company, prior to the release or disclosure of any such information;

- 3.1.11 obtain a "cold comfort" letter from the Company's independent registered public accountants in the event of an Underwritten Offering, a Block Trade, an Other Coordinated Offering or sale by a broker, placement agent or sales agent pursuant to such Registration (subject to such broker, placement agent or sales agent providing such certification or representation reasonably requested by the Company's independent registered public accountants and the Company's counsel) in customary form and covering such matters of the type customarily covered by "cold comfort" letters for a transaction of its type as the managing Underwriter may reasonably request, and reasonably satisfactory to a majority-in-interest of the participating Holders:
- 3.1.12 in the event of an Underwritten Offering, a Block Trade, an Other Coordinated Offering or sale by a broker, placement agent or sales agent pursuant to such Registration, on the date the Registrable Securities are delivered for sale pursuant to such Registration, to the extent customary for a transaction of its type, obtain an opinion, dated such date, of counsel representing the Company for the purposes of such Registration, addressed to the participating Holders, the broker, placement agents or sales agent, if any, and the Underwriters, if any, covering such legal matters with respect to the Registration in respect of which such opinion is being given as the participating Holders, broker, placement agent, sales agent or Underwriter may reasonably request and as are customarily included in such opinions and negative assurance letters;
- 3.1.13 in the event of any Underwritten Offering, a Block Trade, an Other Coordinated Offering or sale by a broker, placement agent or sales agent pursuant to such Registration, enter into and perform its obligations under an underwriting or other purchase or sales agreement, in usual and customary form, with the managing Underwriter or the broker, placement agent or sales agent of such offering or sale;
- 3.1.14 make available to its security holders, as soon as reasonably practicable, an earnings statement covering the period of at least twelve (12) months beginning with the first day of the Company's first full calendar quarter after the effective date of the Registration Statement which satisfies the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act and Rule 158 thereunder (or any successor rule then in effect);
- 3.1.15 with respect to an Underwritten Offering pursuant to <u>Section 2.1.4</u>, use its commercially reasonable efforts to make available senior executives of the Company to participate in customary "road show" presentations that may be reasonably requested by the Underwriter in such Underwritten Offering; and

3.1.16 otherwise, in good faith, cooperate reasonably with, and take such customary actions as may reasonably be requested by the participating Holders, consistent with the terms of this Agreement, in connection with such Registration.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall not be required to provide any documents or information to an Underwriter, broker, sales agent or placement agent if such Underwriter, broker, sales agent or placement agent has not then been named with respect to the applicable Underwritten Offering or other offering involving a registration as an Underwriter, broker, sales agent or placement agent, as applicable.

- 3.2 <u>Registration Expenses</u>. The Registration Expenses of all Registrations shall be borne by the Company. It is acknowledged by the Holders that the Holders shall bear all incremental selling expenses relating to the sale of Registrable Securities, such as Underwriters' commissions and discounts, brokerage fees and, other than as set forth in the definition of "Registration Expenses," all fees and expenses of any legal counsel representing the Holders.
- 3.3 Requirements for Participation in Registration Statement in Offerings Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if any Holder does not provide the Company with its requested Holder Information, the Company may exclude such Holder's Registrable Securities from the applicable Registration Statement or Prospectus if the Company determines, based on the advice of counsel, that it is necessary to include such information in the applicable Registration Statement or Prospectus and such Holder continues thereafter to withhold such information. In addition, no person or entity may participate in any Underwritten Offering or other offering for equity securities of the Company pursuant to a Registration initiated by the Company hereunder unless such person or entity (i) agrees to sell such person's or entity's securities on the basis provided in any underwriting, sales, distribution or placement arrangements approved by the Company and (ii) completes and executes all customary questionnaires, powers of attorney, indemnities, lock-up agreements, underwriting or other agreements and other customary documents as may be reasonably required under the terms of such underwriting, sales, distribution or placement arrangements. For the avoidance of doubt, the exclusion of a Holder's Registrable Securities as a result of this Section 3.3 shall not affect the registration of the other Registrable Securities to be included in such Registration.
  - 3.4 Suspension of Sales; Adverse Disclosure; Restrictions on Registration Rights.
- 3.4.1 Upon receipt of written notice from the Company that a Registration Statement or Prospectus contains a Misstatement, each of the Holders shall forthwith discontinue disposition of Registrable Securities until it has received copies of a supplemented or amended Prospectus correcting the Misstatement (it being understood that the Company hereby covenants to prepare and file such supplement or amendment as soon as reasonably practicable after the time of such notice), or until it is advised in writing by the Company that the use of the Prospectus may be resumed.
- 3.4.2 Subject to Section 3.4.4, if the filing, initial effectiveness or continued use of a Registration Statement in respect of any Registration at any time would (a) require the Company to make an Adverse Disclosure, (b) require the inclusion in such Registration Statement of financial statements that are unavailable to the Company for reasons beyond the Company's

control, or (c) in the good faith judgment of the majority of the Board such Registration, be seriously detrimental to the Company and the majority of the Board concludes as a result that it is essential to defer such filing, initial effectiveness or continued use at such time, the Company may, upon giving prompt written notice of such action to the Holders (which notice shall not specify the nature of the event giving rise to such delay or suspension), delay the filing or initial effectiveness of, or suspend use of, such Registration Statement for the shortest period of time determined in good faith by the Company to be necessary for such purpose. In the event the Company exercises its rights under this Section 3.4.2, the Holders agree to suspend, immediately upon their receipt of the notice referred to above, their use of the Prospectus relating to any Registration in connection with any sale or offer to sell Registrable Securities until such Holder receives written notice from the Company that such sales or offers of Registrable Securities may be resumed, and in each case maintain the confidentiality of such notice and its contents.

- 3.4.3 Subject to Section 3.4.4, (a) during the period starting with the date sixty (60) days prior to the Company's good faith estimate of the date of the filing of, and ending on a date one hundred and twenty (120) days after the effective date of, a Company-initiated Registration and provided that the Company continues to actively employ, in good faith, all commercially reasonable efforts to maintain the effectiveness of the applicable Shelf Registration Statement, or (b) if, pursuant to Section 2.1.4, Holders have requested an Underwritten Shelf Takedown and the Company and Holders are unable to obtain the commitment of underwriters to firmly underwrite such offering, the Company may, upon giving prompt written notice of such action to the Holders, delay any other registered offering pursuant to Section 2.1.4 or 2.4.
- 3.4.4 The right to delay or suspend any filing, initial effectiveness or continued use of a Registration Statement pursuant to Section 3.4.2 or a registered offering pursuant to Section 3.4.3 shall be exercised by the Company, in the aggregate, for not more than ninety (90) consecutive calendar days or more than one hundred and twenty (120) total calendar days in each case, during any twelve (12)-month period.
- 3.5 Reporting Obligations. As long as any Holder shall own Registrable Securities, the Company, at all times while it shall be a reporting company under the Exchange Act, covenants to file timely (or obtain extensions in respect thereof and file within the applicable grace period) all reports required to be filed by the Company after the date hereof pursuant to Sections 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and to promptly furnish the Holders with true and complete copies of all such filings; provided that any documents publicly filed or furnished with the Commission pursuant to the Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval System shall be deemed to have been furnished or delivered to the Holders pursuant to this Section 3.5. The Company further covenants that it shall take such further action as any Holder may reasonably request, all to the extent required from time to time to enable such Holder to sell shares of Common Stock held by such Holder without registration under the Securities Act within the limitation of the exemptions provided by Rule 144 promulgated under the Securities Act (or any successor rule then in effect). Upon the request of any Holder, the Company shall deliver to such Holder a written certification of a duly authorized officer as to whether it has complied with such requirements.

#### ARTICLE IV

# INDEMNIFICATION AND CONTRIBUTION

#### 4.1 Indemnification.

- 4.1.1 The Company agrees to indemnify, to the extent permitted by law, each Holder of Registrable Securities, its officers, directors and agents and each person or entity who controls such Holder (within the meaning of the Securities Act), against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and out-of-pocket expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable and documented outside attorneys' fees) resulting from any untrue or alleged untrue statement of material fact contained in or incorporated by reference in any Registration Statement, Prospectus or preliminary Prospectus or any amendment thereof or supplement thereto or any omission or alleged omission of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, except insofar as the same are caused by or contained in any information or affidavit so furnished in writing to the Company by such Holder expressly for use therein. The Company shall indemnify the Underwriters, their officers and directors and each person or entity who controls such Underwriters (within the meaning of the Securities Act) to the same extent as provided in the foregoing with respect to the indemnification of the Holder.
- 4.1.2 In connection with any Registration Statement in which a Holder of Registrable Securities is participating, such Holder shall furnish (or cause to be furnished) to the Company in writing such information and affidavits as the Company reasonably requests for use in connection with any such Registration Statement or Prospectus (the "Holder Information") and, to the extent permitted by law, shall indemnify the Company, its directors, officers and agents and each person or entity who controls the Company (within the meaning of the Securities Act) against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and out-of-pocket expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable and documented outside attorneys' fees) resulting from any untrue or alleged untrue statement of material fact contained or incorporated by reference in any Registration Statement, Prospectus or preliminary Prospectus or any amendment thereof or supplement thereto or any omission or alleged omission of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, but only to the extent that such untrue statement is contained in (or not contained in, in the case of an omission) any information or affidavit so furnished in writing by or on behalf of such Holder expressly for use therein; provided, however, that the obligation to indemnify shall be several, not joint and several, among such Holders of Registrable Securities, and the liability of each such Holder of Registrable Securities shall be in proportion to and limited to the net proceeds received by such Holder from the sale of Registrable Securities pursuant to such Registration Statement. The Holders of Registrable Securities shall indemnify the Underwriters, their officers, directors and each person or entity who controls such Underwriters (within the meaning of the Securities Act) to the same extent as provided in the foregoing with respect to indemnification of the Company.
- 4.1.3 Any person or entity entitled to indemnification herein shall (i) give prompt written notice to the indemnifying party of any claim with respect to which it seeks indemnification (provided that the failure to give prompt notice shall not impair any person's or entity's right to indemnification hereunder to the extent such failure has not materially prejudiced the indemnifying party) and (ii) unless in such indemnified party's reasonable judgment a conflict of interest

between such indemnified and indemnifying parties may exist with respect to such claim, permit such indemnifying party to assume the defense of such claim with counsel reasonably satisfactory to the indemnified party. If such defense is assumed, the indemnifying party shall not be subject to any liability for any settlement made by the indemnified party without its consent (but such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld). An indemnifying party who is not entitled to, or elects not to, assume the defense of a claim shall not be obligated to pay the fees and expenses of more than one counsel for all parties indemnified by such indemnifying party with respect to such claim, unless in the reasonable judgment of any indemnified party a conflict of interest may exist between such indemnified party and any other of such indemnified parties with respect to such claim. No indemnifying party shall, without the consent of the indemnified party, consent to the entry of any judgment or enter into any settlement which cannot be settled in all respects by the payment of money (and such money is so paid by the indemnifying party pursuant to the terms of such settlement) or which settlement includes a statement or admission of fault and culpability on the part of such indemnified party or which settlement does not include as an unconditional term thereof the giving by the claimant or plaintiff to such indemnified party of a release from all liability in respect to such claim or litigation.

- 4.1.4 The indemnification provided for under this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect regardless of any investigation made by or on behalf of the indemnified party or any officer, director or controlling person or entity of such indemnified party and shall survive the transfer of securities. The Company and each Holder of Registrable Securities participating in an offering also agrees to make such provisions as are reasonably requested by any indemnified party for contribution to such party in the event the Company's or such Holder's indemnification is unavailable for any reason.
- 4.1.5 If the indemnification provided under Section 4.1 from the indemnifying party is unavailable or insufficient to hold harmless an indemnified party in respect of any losses, claims, damages, liabilities and out-of-pocket expenses referred to herein, then the indemnifying party, in lieu of indemnifying the indemnified party, shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by the indemnified party as a result of such losses, claims, damages, liabilities and out-of-pocket expenses in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative fault of the indemnifying party and the indemnified party, as well as any other relevant equitable considerations. The relative fault of the indemnifying party and indemnified party shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether any action in question, including any untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or omission or alleged omission to state a material fact, was made by (or not made by, in the case of an omission), or relates to information supplied by (or not supplied by in the case of an omission), such indemnifying party or indemnified party, and the indemnifying party's and indemnified party's relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such action; provided, however, that the liability of any Holder under this Section 4.1.5 shall be limited to the amount of the net proceeds received by such Holder in such offering giving rise to such liability. The amount paid or payable by a party as a result of the losses or other liabilities referred to above shall be deemed to include, subject to the limitations set forth in Sections 4.1.1, 4.1.2 and 4.1.3 above, any legal or other fees, charges or out-of-pocket expenses reasonably incurred by such party in connection with any investigation or proceeding. The parties hereto agree that it would not be just and equitable if contribution pursuant to this Section 4.1.5 were determined by pro rata allocation or by any other method of allocation, which does not take account of the equitable considerations referred to in this Section 4.1.5. No person or entity guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act) shall be entitled to contribution pursuant to this Section 4.1.5 from any person or entity who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation.

#### ARTICLE V

## **MISCELLANEOUS**

5.1 Notices. Any notice or communication under this Agreement must be in writing and given by (i) deposit in the United States mail, addressed to the party to be notified, postage prepaid and registered or certified with return receipt requested, (ii) delivery in person or by courier service providing evidence of delivery, or (iii) transmission by hand delivery, electronic mail or facsimile. Each notice or communication that is mailed, delivered, or transmitted in the manner described above shall be deemed sufficiently given, served, sent, and received, in the case of mailed notices, on the third business day following the date on which it is mailed and, in the case of notices delivered by courier service, hand delivery, electronic mail or facsimile, at such time as it is delivered to the addressee (with the delivery receipt or the affidavit of messenger) or at such time as delivery is refused by the addressee upon presentation. Any notice or communication under this Agreement must be addressed, if to the Company, to: Aurora Innovation, Inc., 280 North Bernardo Avenue, Mountain View, CA 94043, Attention: General Counsel or by email: legal#@aurora.tech, and, if to any Holder, at such Holder's address, electronic mail address or facsimile number as set forth in the Company's books and records. Any party may change its address for notice at any time and from time to time by written notice to the other parties hereto, and such change of address shall become effective thirty (30) days after delivery of such notice as provided in this Section 5.1.

#### 5.2 Assignment; No Third Party Beneficiaries.

- 5.2.1 This Agreement and the rights, duties and obligations of the Company hereunder may not be assigned or delegated by the Company in whole or in part.
- 5.2.2 Subject to Section 5.2.4 and Section 5.2.5, this Agreement and the rights, duties and obligations of a Holder hereunder may be assigned in whole or in part to such Holder's Permitted Transferees to which it transfers Registrable Securities; provided that with respect to the Target Holders, the Investor Stockholders, the Director Holders, the Target Founders and the Sponsor, the rights hereunder that are personal to such Holders may not be assigned or delegated in whole or in part, except that (i) each of the Target Holders shall be permitted to transfer its rights hereunder as the Target Holders to one or more affiliates or any direct or indirect partners, members or equity holders of such Target Holder (it being understood that no such transfer shall reduce or multiply any rights of such Target Holder or such transferees), (ii) each of the Investor Stockholders shall be permitted to transfer its rights hereunder as the Investor Stockholder or such transfer its rights of such Investor Stockholder or such transferees), (iii) each of the Target Founders shall be permitted to transfer its rights hereunder as the Target Founders to one or more affiliates or any direct or indirect partners, members or equity holders of such Target Founder (it being understood that no such transfer its rights hereunder as the Target Founders to one or more affiliates or any direct or indirect partners, members or equity holders of such Target Founder (it being understood that no such transfer shall reduce or multiply any rights of such Target Founder or such transferees) (iv) each

of the Director Holders shall be permitted to transfer its rights hereunder as the Director Holders to one or more affiliates or any direct or indirect partners, members or equity holders of such Director Holder (it being understood that no such transfer shall reduce or multiply any rights of such Director Holder or such transferees) and (v) the Sponsor shall be permitted to transfer its rights hereunder as the Sponsor to one or more affiliates or any direct or indirect partners, members or equity holders of the Sponsor (including the Sponsor Members), which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall include a transfer of its rights in connection with a distribution of any Registrable Securities held by Sponsor to its members (it being understood that no such transfer shall reduce or multiply any rights of the Sponsor or such transferees). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, upon a transfer by the Sponsor pursuant to subsection (v) to the Sponsor Members, the rights that are personal to the Sponsor shall be exercised by the Sponsor Members only with the consent of the Sponsor Managers.

- 5.2.3 This Agreement and the provisions hereof shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of each of the parties and its successors and the permitted assigns of the Holders, which shall include Permitted Transferees.
- 5.2.4 This Agreement shall not confer any rights or benefits on any persons or entities that are not parties hereto, other than as expressly set forth in this Agreement and Section 5.2.
- 5.2.5 No assignment by any party hereto of such party's rights, duties and obligations hereunder shall be binding upon or obligate the Company unless and until the Company shall have received (i) written notice of such assignment as provided in Section 5.1 hereof and (ii) the written agreement of the assignee, in a form reasonably satisfactory to the Company, to be bound by the terms and provisions of this Agreement (which may be accomplished by an addendum or certificate of joinder to this Agreement, including the joinder in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto). Any transfer or assignment made other than as provided in this Section 5.2 shall be null and void.
- 5.3 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts (including facsimile or PDF counterparts), each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which together shall constitute the same instrument, but only one of which need be produced.
- 5.4 Governing Law; Venue. NOTWITHSTANDING THE PLACE WHERE THIS AGREEMENT MAY BE EXECUTED BY ANY OF THE PARTIES HERETO, THE PARTIES EXPRESSLY AGREE THAT (1) THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK AND (2) THE VENUE FOR ANY ACTION TAKEN WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE ANY STATE OR FEDERAL COURT IN NEW YORK COUNTY IN THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- 5.5 TRIAL BY JURY. EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND, THEREFORE, EACH SUCH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT SUCH PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT TO ANY ACTION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF, UNDER OR IN CONNECTION WITH OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT.

5.6 Amendments and Modifications. Upon the written consent of (a) the Company and (b) the Holders of a majority of the total Registrable Securities, compliance with any of the provisions, covenants and conditions set forth in this Agreement may be waived, or any of such provisions, covenants or conditions may be amended or modified; provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment hereto or waiver hereof shall also require the written consent of the (i) the Sponsor, or (ii) following any dissolution of the Sponsor and assignment of rights to the Sponsor Members pursuant to Section 5.2, the Sponsor Managers, so long as the Sponsor Members hold, in the aggregate and together with their respective affiliates, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; provided, further, that notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment hereto or waiver hereof shall also require the written consent of each Investor Stockholder so long as such Investor Stockholder and its respective affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; provided, further, that notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment hereto or waiver hereof shall also require the written consent of each Director Holder so long as such Director Holder and its respective affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; provided, further, that notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment hereto or waiver hereof shall also require the written consent of each Target Holder so long as such Target Holder and its respective affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least three percent (3%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; and provided, further, that any amendment hereto or waiver hereof that adversely affects one Holder, solely in its capacity as a holder of the shares of capital stock of the Company, in a manner that is materially different from the other Holders (in such capacity) shall require the consent of the Holder so affected. No course of dealing between any Holder or the Company and any other party hereto or any failure or delay on the part of a Holder or the Company in exercising any rights or remedies under this Agreement shall operate as a waiver of any rights or remedies of any Holder or the Company. No single or partial exercise of any rights or remedies under this Agreement by a party shall operate as a waiver or preclude the exercise of any other rights or remedies hereunder or thereunder by such party.

5.7 Other Registration Rights. Other than (i) the Third-Party Investor Stockholders who have registration rights with respect to their Investor Shares pursuant to their respective Subscription Agreements and (ii) as provided in the Warrant Agreement, dated as of March 15, 2021, between the Company and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, the Company represents and warrants that no person or entity, other than a Holder of Registrable Securities, has any right to require the Company to register any securities of the Company for sale or to include such securities of the Company in any Registration Statement filed by the Company for the sale of securities for its own account or for the account of any other person or entity. The Company hereby agrees and covenants that it will not grant rights to register any Common Stock (or securities convertible into or exchangeable for Common Stock) pursuant to the Securities Act that are more favorable or senior to those granted to the Holders hereunder without (a) the prior written consent of (i) (x) the Sponsor, or (y) following any dissolution of the Sponsor and assignment of rights to the Sponsor Members pursuant to Section 5.2, the Sponsor Managers, so long as the Sponsor Members hold, in the aggregate and together with their respective affiliates, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, (ii) an Investor Stockholder, for so long

as such Investor Stockholder and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, (iii) a Director Holder, for so long as such Director Holder and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, (iv) a Target Founder, for so long as such Target Founder and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least three percent (3%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock and (v) a Target Holder, for so long as such Target Stockholder and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least three percent (3%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; or (b) granting economically and legally equivalent rights to the Holders hereunder such that the Holders shall receive the benefit of such more favorable or senior terms and/or conditions. Further, the Company represents and warrants that this Agreement supersedes any other registration rights agreement or agreement with similar terms and conditions and in the event of a conflict between any such agreement or agreements and this Agreement, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail.

- 5.8 <u>Term</u>. This Agreement shall terminate on the earlier of (a) the tenth (10th) anniversary of the date of this Agreement and (b) with respect to any Holder, on the date that such Holder no longer holds any Registrable Securities. The provisions of <u>Section 3.5</u> and <u>Article IV</u> shall survive any termination.
- 5.9 <u>Holder Information</u>. Each Holder agrees, if requested in writing, to represent to the Company the total number of Registrable Securities held by such Holder in order for the Company to make determinations hereunder.
- 5.10 Additional Holders; Joinder. In addition to persons or entities who may become Holders pursuant to Section 5.2 hereof, subject to the prior written consent of (i) each of (x) the Sponsor, or (y) following any dissolution of the Sponsor and assignment of rights to the Sponsor Members pursuant to Section 5.2, the Sponsor Managers (so long as the Sponsor Members, together with their affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock), (ii) each Investor Stockholder, (iii) each Director Holder (in the case of an Investor Stockholder or a Director Holder, so long as such Holder(s) and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock), (iv) each Target Founder and (v) each Target Holder (in the case of a Target Founder or a Target Holder, so long as such Holder(s) and its affiliates hold, in the aggregate, at least three percent (3%) of the outstanding shares of Common Stock), the Company may make any person or entity who acquires Common Stock or rights to acquire Common Stock after the date hereof a party to this Agreement (each such person or entity, an "Additional Holder") by obtaining an executed joinder to this Agreement from such Additional Holder in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto (a "Joinder"). Such Joinder shall specify the rights and obligations of the applicable Additional Holder under this Agreement. Upon the execution and delivery and subject to the terms of a Joinder by such Additional Holder, the Common Stock then owned, or underlying any rights then owned, by such Additional Holder (the "Additional Holder Under this Agreement with respect to such Additional Holder Common Stock.)

- 5.11 Severability. It is the desire and intent of the parties that the provisions of this Agreement be enforced to the fullest extent permissible under the laws and public policies applied in each jurisdiction in which enforcement is sought. Accordingly, if any particular provision of this Agreement shall be adjudicated by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable for any reason, such provision, as to such jurisdiction, shall be ineffective, without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if such provision could be more narrowly drawn so as not to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable in such jurisdiction, it shall, as to such jurisdiction, be so narrowly drawn, without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 5.12 Entire Agreement; Restatement. This Agreement constitutes the full and entire agreement and understanding between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings relating to such subject matter. Upon the Closing, the Original RRA shall no longer be of any force or effect.

[SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above.

# COMPANY:

Aurora Innovation, Inc. a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Chris Urmson Name: Chris Urmson Title: Chief Executive Officer

**HOLDERS:** 

/s/ Chris Urmson Chris Urmson

/s/ Sterling Anderson

**Sterling Anderson** 

/s/ Drew Bagnell

**Drew Bagnell** 

/s/ Michael Thompson

**Michael Thompson** 

/s/ Karen Francis

Karen Francis

/s/ Colleen McCreary

Colleen McCreary

## Reinvent Sponsor Y LLC

a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Mark Pincus

Name: Mark Pincus Title: Manager

# WorkPlay Ventures LLC

By: /s/ Gretchen Lucas

Name: Gretchen Lucas Title: Manager

# MJP DT Holdings LLC

By: /s/ Gretchen Lucas

Name: Gretchen Lucas Title: LLC Manager

/s/ Anne-Marie Slaughter

Anne-Marie Slaughter

/s/ Wai-Yen Lau Wai-Yen Lau

# **TP Trading II LLC**

By: /s/ Josh Targoff

By: Third Point LLC, its investment manager

Name: Josh Targoff

Title: Partner, COO & GC

## /s/ Katharina Borchert

## Katharina Borchert

# Reprogrammed Interchange LLC

By: /s/ Frank Huang
Name: Frank Huang
Title: Manager

# Amazon.com NV Investment Holdings LLC

By: /s/ Alex Ceballos Encarnacion

Name: Alex Ceballos Encarnacion

Title: Vice President

Greylock 15 Limited Partnership Greylock 15-A Limited Partnership Greylock 15 Principals Limited Partnership

By: /s/ Donald A. Sullivan

By: Greylock 15 GP LLC, its General Partner

Name: Donald A. Sullivan

Title: Senior Managing Member

# Lightspeed Venture Partners Select III, L.P.

By: /s/ Ravi Mhatre

By: Lightspeed General Partner Select III, L.P., its

general partner

By: Lightspeed Ultimate General Partner Select III, Ltd.,

its general partner

Name: Ravi Mhatre

Title: Duly Authorized Signatory

# Index Ventures Growth III (Jersey), L.P.

By: /s/ Nigel Greenwood

By: its Managing Partner: Index Venture Growth

Associates III Limited

Name: Nigel Greenwood

Title: Director

## Neben Holdings LLC

By: /s/ Keir Gumbs

Name: Keir Gumbs Title: Manager

# Sequoia Capital Global Growth Fund III – Endurance Partners, L.P., for itself and as nominee

By: /s/ Carl Eschenbach

By: SCGGF III – Endurance Partners Management, L.P., a Cayman Islands exempted limited partnership, its General Partner

By: SC US (TTGP), LTD., a Cayman Islands exempted company, its General Partner  $\,$ 

Name: Carl Eschenbach

Title: Authorized Signatory

# Sequoia Capital U.S Growth Fund VIII, L.P., for itself and as nominee

By: /s/ Carl Eschenbach

By: SC U.S. Growth VIII Management, L.P., a Cayman Islands exempted limited partnership, its General Partner

By: SC US (TTGP), LTD., a Cayman Islands exempted company, its General Partner

Name: Carl Eschenbach

Title: Authorized Signatory

# Yucca (Jersey) SLP

By: /s/ Nigel Greenwood

By: EFG Trust Company Limited as Authorized Signatory of Yucca (Jersey) SLP in its capacity as administrator of the Index Ventures Growth III Co-Investment Scheme

Name: Nigel Greenwood

Title: Authorized Signatory – EFG Fund Administration Limited

# Schedule 1

# **Target Holders**

- Amazon.com NV Investment Holdings LLC Greylock 15 Limited Partnership Greylock 15 Principals Limited Partnership Greylock 15-A Limited Partnership Lightspeed Venture Partners Select III, L.P.
- 1. 2. 3. 4. 5.

# Schedule 2

# **Investor Stockholders**

- 1. 2. 3. 4. 5.
- Index Ventures Growth III (Jersey), L.P.
  Neben Holdings LLC
  Sequoia Capital Global Growth Fund III Endurance Partners, L.P.
  Sequoia Capital U.S. Growth Fund VIII, L.P.
  Yucca (Jersey) SLP

## Exhibit A

# REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT JOINDER

The undersigned is executing and delivering this joinder (this "Joinder") pursuant to the Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 3, 2021 (as the same may hereafter be amended, the "Registration Rights Agreement"), among Aurora Innovation, Inc. a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and the other persons or entities named as parties therein. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings provided in the Registration Rights Agreement.

By executing and delivering this Joinder to the Company, and upon acceptance hereof by the Company upon the execution of a counterpart hereof, the undersigned hereby agrees to become a party to, to be bound by, and to comply with the Registration Rights Agreement as a Holder of Registrable Securities in the same manner as if the undersigned were an original signatory to the Registration Rights Agreement, and the undersigned's shares of Common Stock shall be included as Registrable Securities under the Registration Rights Agreement to the extent provided therein.

Accordingly, the undersigned has executed and delivered this Joinder as of the	day of, 20
	Signature of Stockholder
	Print Name of Stockholder Its:
	Address:
Agreed and Accepted as of, 20	
AURORA INNOVATION, INC.	
By: Name:	
Its:	

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC. 2021 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

- 1. Purposes of the Plan. The purposes of this Plan are:
  - · to attract and retain the best available personnel for positions of substantial responsibility,
  - to provide additional incentive to Employees, Directors and Consultants, and
  - to promote the success of the Company's business.

The Plan permits the grant of Incentive Stock Options, Nonstatutory Stock Options, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Stock Appreciation Rights, Performance Units and Performance Shares.

- 2. <u>Definitions</u>. As used herein, the following definitions will apply:
  - (a) "Administrator" means the Board or any of its Committees as will be administering the Plan, in accordance with Section 4 of the Plan.
- (b) "Applicable Laws" means the legal and regulatory requirements relating to the administration of equity-based awards, including but not limited to the related issuance of shares of Common Stock, including but not limited to, under U.S. state corporate laws, U.S. federal and state securities laws, the Code, any stock exchange or quotation system on which the Common Stock is listed or quoted and the applicable laws of any non-U.S. country or jurisdiction where Awards are, or will be, granted under the Plan.
- (c) "Award" means, individually or collectively, a grant under the Plan of Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Units or Performance Shares.
- (d) "Award Agreement" means the written or electronic agreement setting forth the terms and provisions applicable to each Award granted under the Plan. The Award Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan.
  - (e) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.
  - (f) "Change in Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events:
- (i) A change in the ownership of the Company which occurs on the date that any one person, or more than one person acting as a group ("Person"), acquires ownership of the stock of the Company that, together with the stock held by such Person, constitutes more than fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power of the stock of the Company; provided, however, that for purposes of this subsection, (A) the acquisition of additional stock by any one Person, who is

considered to own more than fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power of the stock of the Company will not be considered a Change in Control, and (B) if the stockholders of the Company immediately before such change in ownership continue to retain immediately after the change in ownership, in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of shares of the Company's voting stock immediately prior to the change in ownership, the direct or indirect beneficial ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the total voting power of the stock of the Company or of the ultimate parent entity of the Company, such event will not be considered a Change in Control under this subsection (i). For this purpose, indirect beneficial ownership will include, without limitation, an interest resulting from ownership of the voting securities of one or more corporations or other business entities which own the Company, as the case may be, either directly or through one or more subsidiary corporations or other business entities; or

(ii) A change in the effective control of the Company which occurs on the date that a majority of members of the Board is replaced during any twelve (12) month period by Directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by a majority of the members of the Board prior to the date of the appointment or election. For purposes of this subsection (ii), if any Person is considered to be in effective control of the Company, the acquisition of additional control of the Company by the same Person will not be considered a Change in Control; or

(iii) A change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets which occurs on the date that any Person acquires (or has acquired during the twelve (12) month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such Person) assets from the Company that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than fifty percent (50%) of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of the Company immediately prior to such acquisition or acquisitions; provided, however, that for purposes of this subsection (iii), the following will not constitute a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets: (A) a transfer to an entity that is controlled by the Company's stockholders immediately after the transfer, or (B) a transfer of assets by the Company to: (1) a stockholder of the Company (immediately before the asset transfer) in exchange for or with respect to the Company's stock, (2) an entity, fifty percent (50%) or more of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company, or (4) an entity, at least fifty percent (50%) of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a Person described in this subsection 2(f)(iii)(B)(3). For purposes of this subsection (iii), gross fair market value means the value of the assets of the Company, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets.

For purposes of this definition, persons will be considered to be acting as a group if they are owners of a corporation that enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction with the Company.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a transaction will not be deemed a Change in Control unless the transaction qualifies as a change in control event within the meaning of Section 409A, as it has been and may be amended from time to time, and any proposed or final Treasury Regulations and Internal Revenue Service guidance that has been promulgated or may be promulgated thereunder from time to time.

Further and for the avoidance of doubt, a transaction will not constitute a Change in Control if: (i) its sole purpose is to change the jurisdiction of the Company's incorporation, or (ii) its sole purpose is to create a holding company that will be owned in substantially the same proportions by the persons who held the Company's securities immediately before such transaction.

- (g) "Code" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and all regulations, guidance, compliance programs and other interpretive authority issued thereunder.
- (h) "Committee" means a committee of Directors or of other individuals satisfying Applicable Laws appointed by the Board, or a duly authorized committee of the Board, in accordance with Section 4 hereof.
  - (i) "Common Stock" means the Class A common stock of the Company.
  - (j) "Company" means Reinvent Technology Partners Y, a Delaware corporation, or any successor thereto.
- (k) "Consultant" means any natural person, including an advisor, engaged by the Company or a Parent or Subsidiary to render bona fide services to such entity, provided the services (i) are not in connection with the offer or sale of securities in a capital-raising transaction, and (ii) do not directly promote or maintain a market for the Company's securities, in each case, within the meaning of Form S-8 promulgated under the Securities Act, and provided, further, that a Consultant will include only those persons to whom the issuance of Shares may be registered under Form S-8 promulgated under the Securities Act.
  - (1) "Director" means a member of the Board.
- (m) "Disability" means total and permanent disability as defined in Section 22(e)(3) of the Code, provided that in the case of Awards other than Incentive Stock Options, the Administrator in its discretion may determine whether a permanent and total disability exists in accordance with uniform and non-discriminatory standards adopted by the Administrator from time to time.
- (n) "Effective Date" means the date of the consummation of the merger by and between the Company, Aurora Innovation, Inc., and certain other parties, pursuant to that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger dated July 14, 2021 (such merger, the "Merger").
- (o) "Employee" means any person, including Officers and Directors, providing services as an employee to the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company. Neither service as a Director nor payment of a director's fee by the Company will be sufficient to constitute "employment" by the Company.
- (p) "Exchange Act" means the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and all regulations, guidance and other interpretative authority issued thereunder.
- (q) "Exchange Program" means a program under which (i) outstanding Awards are surrendered or cancelled in exchange for awards of the same type (which may have higher or lower exercise prices and different terms), awards of a different type, and/or cash, (ii) Participants would have the opportunity to transfer any outstanding Awards to a financial institution or other person or entity selected by the Administrator, and/or (iii) the exercise price of an outstanding Award is increased or reduced. The Administrator will determine the terms and conditions of any Exchange Program in its sole discretion.

- (r) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any date, the value of Common Stock determined as follows:
- (i) If the Common Stock is listed on any established stock exchange or a national market system, including without limitation the New York Stock Exchange, the NASDAQ Global Select Market, the NASDAQ Global Market or the NASDAQ Capital Market of The NASDAQ Stock Market, its Fair Market Value will be the closing sales price for such stock (or the closing bid, if no sales were reported) as quoted on such exchange or system on the day of determination, as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable;
- (ii) If the Common Stock is regularly quoted by a recognized securities dealer but selling prices are not reported, the Fair Market Value of a Share will be the mean between the high bid and low asked prices for the Common Stock on the day of determination (or, if no bids and asks were reported on that date, as applicable, on the last trading date such bids and asks were reported), as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable; or
- (iii) In the absence of an established market for the Common Stock, the Fair Market Value will be determined in good faith by the Administrator.

The determination of fair market value for purposes of tax withholding may be made in the Administrator's discretion subject to Applicable Laws and is not required to be consistent with the determination of Fair Market Value for other purposes.

- (s) "Fiscal Year" means the fiscal year of the Company.
- (t) "Incentive Stock Option" means an Option intended to qualify as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (u) "Nonstatutory Stock Option" means an Option that by its terms does not qualify or is not intended to qualify as an Incentive Stock Option.
- (v) "Officer" means a person who is an officer of the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
  - (w) "Option" means a stock option granted pursuant to the Plan.
  - (x) "Outside Director" means a Director who is not an Employee.
  - (y) "Parent" means a "parent corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(e) of the Code.
  - (z) "Participant" means the holder of an outstanding Award.

- (aa) "Performance Share" means an Award denominated in Shares which may be earned in whole or in part upon attainment of performance goals or other vesting criteria as the Administrator may determine pursuant to Section 10.
- (bb) "Performance Unit" means an Award which may be earned in whole or in part upon attainment of performance goals or other vesting criteria as the Administrator may determine and which may be settled for cash, Shares or other securities or a combination of the foregoing pursuant to Section 10.
- (cc) "Period of Restriction" means the period during which the transfer of Shares of Restricted Stock are subject to restrictions and therefore, the Shares are subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture. Such restrictions may be based on the passage of time, the achievement of target levels of performance, or the occurrence of other events as determined by the Administrator.
  - (dd) "Plan" means this Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan.
- (ee) "Restricted Stock" means Shares issued pursuant to an Award of Restricted Stock under Section 7 of the Plan, or issued pursuant to the early exercise of an Option.
- (ff) "<u>Restricted Stock Unit</u>" means a bookkeeping entry representing an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of one Share, granted pursuant to Section 8. Each Restricted Stock Unit represents an unfunded and unsecured obligation of the Company.
- (gg) "Rule 16b-3" means Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act or any successor to Rule 16b-3, as in effect when discretion is being exercised with respect to the Plan.
  - (hh) "Section 16(b)" means Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act.
- (ii) "Section 409A" means Code Section 409A, as it has been and may be amended from time to time, and any proposed or final Treasury Regulations and U.S. Internal Revenue Service guidance that has been promulgated or may be promulgated thereunder from time to time.
  - (jj) "Securities Act" means the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
  - (kk) "Service Provider" means an Employee, Director or Consultant.
  - (II) "Share" means a share of the Common Stock, as adjusted in accordance with Section 14 of the Plan.
- (mm) "Stock Appreciation Right" means an Award, granted alone or in connection with an Option, that pursuant to Section 9 is designated as a Stock Appreciation Right.
  - (nn) "Subsidiary" means a "subsidiary corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code.

#### 3. Stock Subject to the Plan.

- (a) Stock Subject to the Plan. Subject to the provisions of Section 14 of the Plan and the automatic increase set forth in Section 3(b) of the Plan, the maximum aggregate number of Shares that may be issued under the Plan is (i) 120,900,000 Shares, plus (ii) any Shares subject to stock options, restricted stock units or other awards that are assumed in the Merger ("Assumed Awards") and that, on or after the Effective Date, expire or otherwise terminate without having been exercised or issued in full and any Assumed Awards, on or after the Effective Date, are forfeited to or repurchased by the Company, with the maximum number of Shares to be added to the Plan pursuant to clause (ii) equal to 120,692,205 Shares. The Shares may be authorized, but unissued, or reacquired Common Stock.
- (b) <u>Automatic Share Reserve Increase</u>. Subject to the provisions of Section 14 of the Plan, the number of Shares available for issuance under the Plan will be increased on the first day of each Fiscal Year beginning with the 2022 Fiscal Year and ending with the 2031 Fiscal Year, in an amount equal to the least of (i) 120,900,000 Shares, (ii) five percent (5%) of the outstanding shares of all classes of the Company's common stock on the last day of the immediately preceding Fiscal Year, or (iii) such number of Shares determined by the Administrator no later than the last day of the immediately preceding Fiscal Year.
- (c) Lapsed Awards. If an Award expires or becomes unexercisable without having been exercised in full, is surrendered pursuant to an Exchange Program, or, with respect to Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Units or Performance Shares, is forfeited to or repurchased by the Company due to failure to vest, the unpurchased Shares (or for Awards other than Options or Stock Appreciation Rights the forfeited or repurchased Shares), which were subject thereto will become available for future grant or sale under the Plan (unless the Plan has terminated). With respect to Stock Appreciation Rights, only Shares actually issued (i.e., the net Shares issued) pursuant to a Stock Appreciation Right will cease to be available under the Plan; all remaining Shares under Stock Appreciation Rights will remain available for future grant or sale under the Plan (unless the Plan has terminated). Shares that actually have been issued under the Plan under any Award will not be returned to the Plan and will not become available for future distribution under the Plan; provided, however, that if Shares issued pursuant to Awards of Restricted Stock are repurchased by the Company, or Awards of Restricted Stock Units, Performance Shares or Performance Units are forfeited to the Company, such Shares will become available for future grant under the Plan. Shares used to pay the exercise price of an Award or to satisfy the tax withholding obligations related to an Award (other than an Award of Restricted Stock) will become available for future grant or sale under the Plan. To the extent an Award under the Plan is paid out in cash rather than Shares, such cash payment will not result in reducing the number of Shares available for issuance under the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing and, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 14, the maximum number of Shares that may be issued upon the exercise of Incentive Stock Options will equal the aggregate Share number stated in Section 3(a), plus, to the extent allowable under Secti
- (d) Share Reserve. The Company, during the term of this Plan, will at all times reserve and keep available such number of Shares as will be sufficient to satisfy the requirements of the Plan.

#### 4. Administration of the Plan.

## (a) Procedure.

- (i) <u>Multiple Administrative Bodies</u>. Different Committees with respect to different groups of Service Providers may administer the Plan.
- (ii) <u>Rule 16b-3</u>. To the extent desirable to qualify transactions hereunder as exempt under Rule 16b-3, the transactions contemplated hereunder will be structured to satisfy the requirements for exemption under Rule 16b-3.
- (iii) Other Administration. Other than as provided above, the Plan will be administered by (A) the Board or (B) a Committee, which committee will be constituted to satisfy Applicable Laws.
- (b) <u>Powers of the Administrator</u>. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, and in the case of a Committee, subject to the specific duties delegated by the Board to such Committee, the Administrator will have the authority, in its discretion:
  - (i) to determine the Fair Market Value;
  - (ii) to select the Service Providers to whom Awards may be granted hereunder;
  - (iii) to determine the number of Shares to be covered by each Award granted hereunder;
  - (iv) to approve forms of Award Agreements for use under the Plan;
- (v) to determine the terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan, of any Award granted hereunder (such terms and conditions include, but are not limited to, the exercise price, the time or times when Awards may be exercised (which may be based on performance criteria), any vesting acceleration or waiver of forfeiture restrictions, and any restriction or limitation regarding any Award or the Shares relating thereto, based in each case on such factors as the Administrator will determine);
  - (vi) to institute and determine the terms and conditions of an Exchange Program;
  - (vii) to construe and interpret the terms of the Plan and Awards granted pursuant to the Plan;
- (viii) to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations and adopt sub-plans relating to the Plan, including rules, regulations and sub-plans for the purposes of facilitating compliance with foreign laws, easing the administration of the Plan and/or taking advantage offax-favorable treatment for Awards granted to Service Providers outside the U.S., in each case as the Administrator may deem necessary or advisable;

(ix) to modify or amend each Award (subject to Section 15(c) and Section 19 of the Plan), including but not limited to the discretionary authority to extend the post-termination exercisability period of Awards and to extend the maximum term of an Option (subject to Section 6(b) of the Plan regarding Incentive Stock Options and Section 15(c) of the Plan);

- (x) to allow Participants to satisfy tax withholding obligations in such manner as prescribed in Section 15 of the Plan;
- (xi) to authorize any person to execute on behalf of the Company any instrument required to effect the grant of an Award previously granted by the Administrator;
- (xii) to allow a Participant to defer the receipt of the payment of cash or the delivery of Shares that would otherwise be due to such Participant under an Award; and

to make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for administering the Plan.

- (c) Effect of Administrator's Decision. The Administrator's decisions, determinations and interpretations will be final and binding on all Participants and any other holders of Awards and will be given the maximum deference permitted by Applicable Laws.
- 5. <u>Eligibility</u>. Nonstatutory Stock Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Shares and Performance Units may be granted to Service Providers. Incentive Stock Options may be granted only to Employees.

## 6. Stock Options.

- (a) <u>Limitations</u>. Each Option will be designated in the Award Agreement as either an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonstatutory Stock Option. However, notwithstanding such designation, to the extent that the aggregate fair market value of the Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by the Participant during any calendar year (under all plans of the Company and any Parent or Subsidiary) exceeds one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000), such Options will be treated as Nonstatutory Stock Options. For purposes of this Section 6(a), Incentive Stock Options will be taken into account in the order in which they were granted. The fair market value of the Shares will be determined as of the time the Option with respect to such Shares is granted.
- (b) <u>Term of Option</u>. The term of each Option will be stated in the Award Agreement. In the case of an Incentive Stock Option, the term will be ten (10) years from the date of grant or such shorter term as may be provided in the Award Agreement. Moreover, in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a Participant who, at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted, owns stock representing more than ten percent (10%) of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, the term of the Incentive Stock Option will be five (5) years from the date of grant or such shorter term as may be provided in the Award Agreement.

#### (c) Option Exercise Price and Consideration.

- (i) Exercise Price. The per share exercise price for the Shares to be issued pursuant to exercise of an Option will be determined by the Administrator, subject to the following:
  - (1) In the case of an Incentive Stock Option
- (A) granted to an Employee who, at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted, owns stock representing more than ten percent (10%) of the voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred ten percent (110%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (B) granted to any Employee other than an Employee described in paragraph (A) immediately above, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (2) In the case of a Nonstatutory Stock Option, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, Options may be granted with a per Share exercise price of less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant pursuant to a transaction described in, and in a manner consistent with, Section 424(a) of the Code.
- (ii) <u>Waiting Period and Exercise Dates</u>. At the time an Option is granted, the Administrator will fix the period within which the Option may be exercised and will determine any conditions that must be satisfied before the Option may be exercised.
- (iii) Form of Consideration. The Administrator will determine the acceptable form of consideration for exercising an Option, including the method of payment. In the case of an Incentive Stock Option, the Administrator will determine the acceptable form of consideration at the time of grant. Such consideration may consist entirely of: (1) cash; (2) check; (3) promissory note, to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws; (4) other Shares, provided that such Shares have a Fair Market Value on the date of surrender equal to the aggregate exercise price of the Shares as to which such Option will be exercised and provided that accepting such Shares will not result in any adverse accounting consequences to the Company, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion; (5) consideration received by the Company under a broker-assisted (or other) cashless exercise program (whether through a broker or otherwise) implemented by the Company in connection with the Plan; (6) by net exercise; (7) such other consideration and method of payment for the issuance of Shares to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws; or (8) any combination of the foregoing methods of payment.

#### (d) Exercise of Option.

(i) <u>Procedure for Exercise; Rights as a Stockholder</u>. Any Option granted hereunder will be exercisable according to the terms of the Plan and at such times and under such conditions as determined by the Administrator and set forth in the Award Agreement. An Option may not be exercised for a fraction of a Share.

An Option will be deemed exercised when the Company receives: (i) a notice of exercise (in such form as the Administrator may specify from time to time) from the person entitled to exercise the Option, and (ii) full payment for the Shares with respect to which the Option is exercised (together with applicable tax withholdings). Full payment may consist of any consideration and method of payment authorized by the Administrator and permitted by the Award Agreement and the Plan. Shares issued upon exercise of an Option will be issued in the name of the Participant or, if requested by the Participant, in the name of the Participant and his or her spouse. Until the Shares are issued (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company), no right to vote or receive dividends or any other rights as a stockholder will exist with respect to the Shares subject to an Option, notwithstanding the exercise of the Option. The Company will issue (or cause to be issued) such Shares promptly after the Option is exercised. No adjustment will be made for a dividend or other right for which the record date is prior to the date the Shares are issued, except as provided in Section 14 of the Plan.

Exercising an Option in any manner will decrease the number of Shares thereafter available, both for purposes of the Plan and for sale under the Option, by the number of Shares as to which the Option is exercised.

(ii) <u>Termination of Relationship as a Service Provider</u>. If a Participant ceases to be a Service Provider, other than upon the Participant's termination as the result of the Participant's death or Disability, the Participant may exercise his or her Option within such period of time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent that the Option is vested on the date of termination (but in no event later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement). In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for three (3) months following the Participant's termination. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if on the date of termination the Participant is not vested as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will revert to the Plan. If after termination the Participant does not exercise his or her Option within the time specified by the Administrator, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

(iii) <u>Disability of Participant</u>. If a Participant ceases to be a Service Provider as a result of the Participant's Disability, the Participant may exercise his or her Option within such period of time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent the Option is vested on the date of termination (but in no event later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement). In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for twelve (12) months following the Participant's termination. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if on the date of termination the Participant as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will revert to the Plan. If after termination the Participant does not exercise his or her Option within the time specified herein, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

(iv) <u>Death of Participant</u>. If a Participant dies while a Service Provider, the Option may be exercised following the Participant's death within such period of time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent that the Option is vested on the date of death (but in no event may the Option be exercised later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement), by the Participant's designated beneficiary, provided the Administrator has permitted the designation of a beneficiary and provided such beneficiary has been designated prior to Participant's death in a form acceptable to the Administrator. If the Administrator has not permitted the designation of a beneficiary or if no such beneficiary has been designated by the Participant, then such Option may be exercised by the personal representative of the Participant's estate or by the person(s) to whom the Option is transferred pursuant to the Participant's will or in accordance with the laws of descent and distribution. In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for twelve (12) months following Participant's death. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if at the time of death Participant is not vested as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will immediately revert to the Plan. If the Option is not so exercised within the time specified herein, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

### (v) Tolling Expiration. A Participant's Award Agreement may also provide that:

- (1) if the exercise of the Option following the termination of Participant's status as a Service Provider (other than upon the Participant's death or Disability) would result in liability under Section 16(b), then the Option will terminate on the earlier of (A) the expiration of the term of the Option set forth in the Award Agreement, or (B) the tenth (10th) day after the last date on which such exercise would result in liability under Section 16(b); or
- (2) if the exercise of the Option following the termination of the Participant's status as a Service Provider (other than upon the Participant's death or Disability) would be prohibited at any time solely because the issuance of Shares would violate the registration requirements under the Securities Act, then the Option will terminate on the earlier of (A) the expiration of the term of the Option or (B) the expiration of a period of thirty (30)-day period after the termination of the Participant's status as a Service Provider during which the exercise of the Option would not be in violation of such registration requirements.

## 7. Restricted Stock.

- (a) <u>Grant of Restricted Stock</u>. Subject to the terms and provisions of the Plan, the Administrator, at any time and from time to time, may grant Shares of Restricted Stock to Service Providers in such amounts as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine.
- (b) <u>Restricted Stock Agreement</u>. Each Award of Restricted Stock will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the Period of Restriction, the number of Shares granted, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine. Unless the Administrator determines otherwise, the Company as escrow agent will hold Shares of Restricted Stock until the restrictions on such Shares have lapsed.
- (c) <u>Transferability</u>. Except as provided in this Section 7 or the Award Agreement, Shares of Restricted Stock may not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned, or otherwise alienated or hypothecated until the end of the applicable Period of Restriction.

- (d) Other Restrictions. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may impose such other restrictions on Shares of Restricted Stock as it may deem advisable or appropriate.
- (e) <u>Removal of Restrictions</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 7, Shares of Restricted Stock covered by each Restricted Stock grant made under the Plan will be released from escrow as soon as practicable after the last day of the Period of Restriction or at such other time as the Administrator may determine. The Administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed.
- (f) <u>Voting Rights</u>. During the Period of Restriction, Service Providers holding Shares of Restricted Stock granted hereunder may exercise full voting rights with respect to those Shares, unless the Administrator determines otherwise.
- (g) <u>Dividends and Other Distributions</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 7(g), during the Period of Restriction, Service Providers holding Shares of Restricted Stock will be entitled to receive all dividends and other distributions paid with respect to such Shares, unless the Administrator provides otherwise. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in Shares, the Shares will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the Shares of Restricted Stock with respect to which they were paid. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in cash, they shall not be paid unless and until the Period of Restriction has been satisfied for the Shares with respect to which they are paid.
- (h) Return of Restricted Stock to Company. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, the Restricted Stock for which restrictions have not lapsed will revert to the Company and again will become available for grant under the Plan.

#### 8. Restricted Stock Units.

- (a) <u>Grant</u>. Restricted Stock Units may be granted at any time and from time to time as determined by the Administrator. After the Administrator determines that it will grant Restricted Stock Units under the Plan, it will advise the Participant in an Award Agreement of the terms, conditions, and restrictions related to the grant, including the number of Restricted Stock Units.
- (b) <u>Vesting Criteria and Other Terms</u>. The Administrator will set vesting criteria in its discretion, which, depending on the extent to which the criteria are met, will determine the number of Restricted Stock Units that will be paid out to the Participant. The Administrator may set vesting criteria based upon the achievement of Company-wide, divisional, business unit, or individual goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service), applicable federal or state securities laws or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion.
- (c) Earning Restricted Stock Units. Upon meeting the applicable vesting criteria, the Participant will be entitled to receive a payout as determined by the Administrator. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time after the grant of Restricted Stock Units, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any vesting criteria that must be met to receive a payout.
- (d) Form and Timing of Payment. Payment of earned Restricted Stock Units will be made as soon as practicable after the date(s) determined by the Administrator and set forth in the Award Agreement. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may only settle earned Restricted Stock Units in cash. Shares, or a combination of both.

- (e) Cancellation. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, all unearned Restricted Stock Units will be forfeited to the Company.
- 9. Stock Appreciation Rights.
- (a) <u>Grant of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, a Stock Appreciation Right may be granted to Service Providers at any time and from time to time as will be determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion.
- (b) <u>Number of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. The Administrator will have complete discretion to determine the number of Stock Appreciation Rights granted to any Service Provider.
- (c) Exercise Price and Other Terms. The per share exercise price for the Shares to be issued pursuant to exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right will be determined by the Administrator and will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant. Otherwise, the Administrator, subject to the provisions of the Plan, will have complete discretion to determine the terms and conditions of Stock Appreciation Rights granted under the Plan.
- (d) Stock Appreciation Right Agreement. Each Stock Appreciation Right grant will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the exercise price, the term of the Stock Appreciation Right, the conditions of exercise, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine.
- (e) Expiration of Stock Appreciation Rights. A Stock Appreciation Right granted under the Plan will expire upon the date determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion, and set forth in the Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the rules of Section 6(b) relating to the maximum term and Section 6(d) relating to exercise also will apply to Stock Appreciation Rights.
- (f) <u>Payment of Stock Appreciation Right Amount</u>. Upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, a Participant will be entitled to receive payment from the Company in an amount determined by multiplying:
  - (i) The difference between the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of exercise over the exercise price; times
  - (ii) The number of Shares with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Right is exercised.

At the discretion of the Administrator, the payment upon Stock Appreciation Right exercise may be in cash, in Shares of equivalent value, or in some combination thereof.

#### 10. Performance Units and Performance Shares.

- (a) <u>Grant of Performance Units/Shares</u>. Performance Units and Performance Shares may be granted to Service Providers at any time and from time to time, as will be determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion. The Administrator will have complete discretion in determining the number of Performance Units and Performance Shares granted to each Participant.
- (b) <u>Value of Performance Units/Shares</u>. Each Performance Unit will have an initial value that is established by the Administrator on or before the date of grant. Each Performance Share will have an initial value equal to the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of grant.
- (c) Performance Objectives and Other Terms. The Administrator will set performance objectives or other vesting provisions (including, without limitation, continued status as a Service Provider) in its discretion which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will determine the number or value of Performance Units or Performance Shares that will be paid out to the Service Providers. The time period during which the performance objectives or other vesting provisions must be met will be called the "Performance Period." Each Award of Performance Units or Performance Shares will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the Performance Period, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine. The Administrator may set performance objectives based upon the achievement of Company-wide, divisional, business unit or individual goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service), applicable federal or state securities laws, or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion.
- (d) <u>Earning of Performance Units/Shares</u> After the applicable Performance Period has ended, the holder of Performance Units or Performance Shares will be entitled to receive a payout of the number of Performance Units or Performance Shares earned by the Participant over the Performance Period, to be determined as a function of the extent to which the corresponding performance objectives or other vesting provisions have been achieved. After the grant of a Performance Unit or Performance Share, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any performance objectives or other vesting provisions for such Performance Unit or Performance Share.
- (e) Form and Timing of Payment of Performance Units/Shares Payment of earned Performance Units or Performance Shares will be made as soon as practicable after the expiration of the applicable Performance Period. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may pay earned Performance Units or Performance Shares in the form of cash, in Shares (which have an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to the value of the earned Performance Units or Performance Shares at the close of the applicable Performance Period) or in a combination thereof.
- (f) <u>Cancellation of Performance Units/Shares</u>. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, all unearned or unvested Performance Units or Performance Shares will be forfeited to the Company, and again will be available for grant under the Plan.

- 11. <u>Outside Director Limitations</u>. No Outside Director may be paid, issued, or granted, in any Fiscal Year, cash compensation and equity awards (including any Awards issued under this Plan) with an aggregate value (the value of which will be based on their grant date fair value determined in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles) that, in the aggregate, exceed \$750,000, increased to \$1,000,000 in connection with his or her initial service. Any Awards or other compensation paid or provided to an individual for his or her services as a Employee, or for his or her services as a Consultant (other than as an Outside Director), will not count for purposes of the limitation under this Section 11.
- 12. Leaves of Absence/Transfer Between Locations The vesting of Awards during a leave of absence will be treated in accordance with the Company's then-current leave of absence policy in effect at the time of grant, or as agreed upon by the Participant as a condition for the Company's approval of such leave. A Participant will not cease to be an Employee in the case of (i) any leave of absence approved by the Company or (ii) transfers between locations of the Company or between the Company, its Parent, or any Subsidiary. For purposes of Incentive Stock Options, no such leave may exceed three (3) months, unless reemployment upon expiration of such leave is guaranteed by statute or contract. If reemployment upon expiration of a leave of absence approved by the Company is not so guaranteed, then six (6) months following the first (1st) day of such leave any Incentive Stock Option held by the Participant will cease to be treated as an Incentive Stock Option and will be treated for tax purposes as a Nonstatutory Stock Option.
- 13. <u>Transferability of Awards</u>. Unless determined otherwise by the Administrator, an Award may not be sold, pledged, assigned, hypothecated, transferred, or disposed of in any manner other than by will or by the laws of descent or distribution and may be exercised, during the lifetime of the Participant, only by the Participant. If the Administrator makes an Award transferable, such Award will contain such additional terms and conditions as the Administrator deems appropriate.

## 14. Adjustments; Dissolution or Liquidation; Merger or Change in Control.

- (a) <u>Adjustments</u>. In the event that any extraordinary dividend or other extraordinary distribution (whether in the form of cash, Shares, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, reclassification, repurchase, or exchange of Shares or other securities of the Company, or other change in the corporate structure of the Company affecting the Shares occurs, the Administrator, in order to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the Plan, will proportionately adjust the number and class of shares of stock that may be delivered under the Plan and/or the number, class, and price of shares of stock covered by each outstanding Award, and the numerical Share limits in Sections 3 and 11 of the Plan.
- (b) <u>Dissolution or Liquidation</u>. In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the Administrator will notify each Participant as soon as practicable prior to the effective date of such dissolution or liquidation. To the extent it has not been previously exercised, an Award will terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed action.
- (c) <u>Change in Control</u>. In the event of a merger of the Company with or into another corporation or other entity or a Change in Control, each outstanding Award will be treated as the Administrator determines (subject to the provisions of the following paragraph) without a Participant's consent, including, without limitation, that (i) Awards will be assumed, or substantially equivalent awards will be substituted, by the acquiring or succeeding corporation (or an affiliate

thereof) with appropriate adjustments as to the number and kind of shares and prices; (ii) upon written notice to a Participant, that the Participant's Awards will terminate upon or immediately prior to the consummation of such merger or Change in Control (including the termination of unvested Awards without consideration); (iii) outstanding Awards will vest and become exercisable, realizable, or payable, or restrictions applicable to an Award will lapse, in whole or in part prior to or upon consummation of such merger or Change in Control, and, to the extent the Administrator determines, terminate upon or immediately prior to the effectiveness of such merger or Change in Control; (iv) (A) the termination of an Award in exchange for an amount of cash and/or property, if any, equal to the amount that would have been attained upon the exercise of such Award or realization of the Participant's rights as of the date of the occurrence of the transaction (and, for the avoidance of doubt, if as of the date of the occurrence of the Participant's rights, then such Award may be terminated by the Company without payment), or (B) the replacement of such Award or realization of the Participant's rights, then such Award may be terminated by the Company without payment), or (B) the replacement of such Award with other rights or property selected by the Administrator in its sole discretion; or (v) any combination of the foregoing. In taking any of the actions permitted under this subsection 14(c), the Administrator will not be obligated to treat all Awards or Participants, all Awards held by a Participant, or all Awards of the same type, similarly in the transaction.

Notwithstanding anything in this Section 14(c) to the contrary, if a payment under an Award Agreement is subject to Section 409A and if the change in control definition contained in the Award Agreement does not comply with the definition of "change of control" for purposes of a distribution under Section 409A, then any payment of an amount that is otherwise accelerated under this Section will be delayed until the earliest time that such payment would be permissible under Section 409A without triggering any penalties applicable under Section 409A.

(d) <u>Outside Director Awards</u> In the event of a Change in Control, with respect to Awards granted to an Outside Director, the Outside Director will fully vest in and have the right to exercise Options and/or Stock Appreciation Rights as to all of the Shares underlying such Award, including those Shares which would not otherwise be vested or exercisable, all restrictions on Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units will lapse, and, with respect to Awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met, unless specifically provided otherwise under the applicable Award Agreement or other written agreement between the Participant and the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Parents, as applicable.

## 15. <u>Tax</u>.

(a) <u>Withholding Requirements</u>. Prior to the delivery of any Shares or cash pursuant to an Award (or exercise thereof) or such earlier time as any tax withholding obligations are due, the Company will have the power and the right to deduct or withhold, or require a Participant to remit to the Company, an amount sufficient to satisfy U.S. federal, state, or local taxes, non-U.S. taxes, or other taxes (including the Participant's FICA or other social insurance contribution obligation) required to be withheld with respect to such Award (or exercise thereof).

- (b) Withholding Arrangements. The Administrator, in its sole discretion and pursuant to such procedures as it may specify from time to time, may permit a Participant to satisfy such tax withholding obligation, in whole or in part by (without limitation) (i) paying cash, check or other cash equivalents, (ii) electing to have the Company withhold otherwise deliverable cash or Shares having a fair market value equal to the minimum statutory amount required to be withheld or such greater amount as the Administrator may determine if such amount would not have adverse accounting consequences, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion, (c) delivering to the Company already-owned Shares having a fair market value equal to the minimum statutory amount required to be withheld or such greater amount as the Administrator may determine, in each case, provided the delivery of such Shares will not result in any adverse accounting consequences, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion, (d) selling a sufficient number of Shares otherwise deliverable to the Participant through such means as the Administrator may determine in its sole discretion (whether through a broker or otherwise) equal to the amount required to be withheld, or (e) any combination of the foregoing methods of payment. The fair market value of the Shares to be withheld or delivered will be determined as of the date that the taxes are required to be withheld.
- (c) Compliance With Section 409A. Awards will be designed and operated in such a manner that they are either exempt from the application of, or comply with, the requirements of Section 409A such that the grant, payment, settlement or deferral will not be subject to the additional tax or interest applicable under Section 409A, except as otherwise determined in the sole discretion of the Administrator. The Plan and each Award Agreement under the Plan will be construed and interpreted in accordance with such foregoing intent. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or any Award Agreement to the contrary, the Administrator may, without a Participant's consent, amend this Plan or Awards, adopt policies and procedures, or take any other actions (including amendments, policies, procedures and retroactive actions) as are necessary or appropriate to preserve the intended tax treatment of Awards, including any such actions intended to (A) exempt this Plan or any Award from Section 409A, or (B) comply with Section 409A, including regulations, guidance, compliance programs and other interpretative authority that may be issued after an Award's grant date. Each amount to be paid or benefit to be provided under this Plan shall be construed as a separate identified payment for purposes of Section 409A. In no event will the Company or any of its Parent or Subsidiaries have (A) any obligation under the terms of this Plan to reimburse, indemnify, or hold harmless a Participant for any taxes, interest or penalties imposed, or other costs incurred, as a result of Section 409A or (B) have liability to any Participant or any other person if any Award, compensation or other benefits under the Plan are determined to constitute noncompliant "nonqualified deferred compensation" subject to taxes, penalties or interest under Section 409A.
- (i) Notwithstanding any contrary provision in the Plan or any Award Agreement, any payment(s) of "nonqualified deferred compensation" required to be made under an Award to a "specified employee" (as defined under Section 409A and as the Administrator determines) due to his or her "separation from service" will, to the extent necessary to avoid taxes under Section 409A(a)(2)(B)(i) of the Code, be delayed for the six-month period immediately following such "separation from service" (or, if earlier, until the specified employee's death) and will instead be paid (as set forth in the Award Agreement) on the day immediately following such six-month period or as soon as administratively practicable thereafter (without interest). Any payments of "nonqualified deferred compensation" under such Award payable more than six months following the Participant's "separation from service" will be paid at the time or times the payments are otherwise scheduled to be made.

- 16. No Effect on Employment or Service. Neither the Plan nor any Award will confer upon a Participant any right with respect to continuing the Participant's relationship as a Service Provider, nor will they interfere in any way with the Participant's right or the right of the Company (or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company) to terminate such relationship at any time, with or without cause, to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws.
- 17. <u>Date of Grant</u>. The date of grant of an Award will be, for all purposes, the date on which the Administrator makes the determination granting such Award, or such other later date as is determined by the Administrator. Notice of the determination will be provided to each Participant within a reasonable time after the date of such grant.
- 18. <u>Term of Plan</u>. Subject to Section 23 of the Plan, the Plan will become effective upon the later to occur of (i) its adoption by the Board, (ii) approval by the Company's stockholders or (iii) the Effective Date. It will continue in effect until terminated earlier under Section 19 of the Plan, but no Incentive Stock Options may be granted after 10 years from the date the Plan is adopted by the Board and Section 3(b) will operate only until the earlier of (i) the 10<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the date the Plan is adopted by the Board and (ii) the date set forth in Section 3(b).

#### 19. Amendment and Termination of the Plan.

- (a) Amendment and Termination. The Administrator may at any time amend, alter, suspend or terminate the Plan.
- (b) Stockholder Approval. The Company will obtain stockholder approval of any Plan amendment to the extent necessary and desirable to comply with Applicable Laws.
- (c) Effect of Amendment or Termination. No amendment, alteration, suspension or termination of the Plan will materially impair the rights of any Participant, unless mutually agreed otherwise between the Participant and the Administrator, which agreement must be in writing and signed by the Participant and the Company. Termination of the Plan will not affect the Administrator's ability to exercise the powers granted to it hereunder with respect to Awards granted under the Plan prior to the date of such termination.

#### 20. Conditions Upon Issuance of Shares.

- (a) <u>Legal Compliance</u>. Shares will not be issued pursuant to an Award unless the exercise or vesting of such Award and the issuance and delivery of such Shares will comply with Applicable Laws and will be further subject to the approval of counsel for the Company with respect to such compliance.
- (b) Investment Representations. As a condition to the exercise or vesting of an Award, the Company may require the person exercising or vesting in such Award to represent and warrant at the time of any such exercise or vesting that the Shares are being acquired only for investment and without any present intention to sell or distribute such Shares if, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, such a representation is required.
- 21. <u>Inability to Obtain Authority</u>. If the Company determines it to be impossible or impractical to obtain authority from any regulatory body having jurisdiction or to complete or comply with the requirements of any registration or other qualification of the Shares under any U.S. federal or state law, any non-U.S. law, or the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange

Commission, the stock exchange on which Shares of the same class are then listed, or any other governmental or regulatory body, which authority, registration, qualification or rule compliance is deemed by the Company's counsel to be necessary or advisable for the issuance and sale of any Shares hereunder, the Company will be relieved of any liability in respect of the failure to issue or sell such Shares as to which such requisite authority, registration, qualification or rule compliance will not have been obtained.

## 22. Forfeiture Events.

- (a) All Awards under the Plan will be subject to recoupment under any clawback policy that the Company is required to adopt pursuant to the listing standards of any national securities exchange or association on which the Company's securities are listed or as is otherwise required by the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act or other Applicable Laws. In addition, the Administrator may impose such other clawback, recovery or recoupment provisions in an Award Agreement as the Administrator determines necessary or appropriate, including but not limited to a reacquisition right regarding previously acquired Shares or other cash or property. Unless this Section 22 is specifically mentioned and waived in an Award Agreement or other document, no recovery of compensation under a clawback policy or otherwise will be an event that triggers or contributes to any right of a Participant to resign for "good reason" or "constructive termination" (or similar term) under any agreement with the Company or a Subsidiary or Parent of the Company.
- (b) The Administrator may specify in an Award Agreement that the Participant's rights, payments, and benefits with respect to an Award will be subject to reduction, cancellation, forfeiture, or recoupment upon the occurrence of specified events, in addition to any otherwise applicable vesting or performance conditions of an Award. Such events may include, but will not be limited to, termination of such Participant's status as Service Provider for cause or any specified action or inaction by a Participant, whether before or after such termination of service, that would constitute cause for termination of such Participant's status as a Service Provider.
- 23. Stockholder Approval. The Plan will be subject to approval by the stockholders of the Company within twelve (12) months after the date the Plan is adopted by the Board. Such stockholder approval will be obtained in the manner and to the degree required under Applicable Laws.

## AURORA INNOVATION, INC. 2021 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT

This Stock Option Agreement includes the Notice of Stock Option Grant, the Terms and Conditions of Stock Option Grant, attached hereto as <a href="Exhibit A">Exhibit A</a>, and all appendices and exhibits attached thereto (all together, the "Option Agreement"). Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in the Option Agreement shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan").

## NOTICE OF STOCK OPTION GRANT

Participant:

Term/Expiration Date:

<u>Vesting Schedule</u>:

	Address:		
term	The undersigned Participant has been granted an Option to purchase Cos and conditions of the Plan and this Option Agreement, as follows:	ommon Stock of Aurora Innovation, Inc. (the "Comp	any"), subject to the
	Grant Number:		
	Date of Grant:		
	Vesting Commencement Date:		
	Number of Shares Granted:		
	Exercise Price per Share:	\$	
	Total Exercise Price:	\$	
	Type of Option:	Incentive Stock Option	
		Nonstatutory Stock Ontion	

Subject to any accelerated vesting as set forth below or in the Plan, this Option will be scheduled to vest in accordance with the following schedule:

[Twenty-five percent (25%) of the Shares subject to the Option will be scheduled to vest on the one (1) year anniversary of the Vesting Commencement Date, and one forty-eighth (1/48th) of the Shares subject to the Option will be scheduled to vest each month thereafter on the same day of the month as the Vesting Commencement Date (and if there is no corresponding day, on the last day of the month), subject to Participant continuing to be a Service Provider through each such date.]

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the vesting of the Option shall be subject to any vesting acceleration provisions applicable to the Option contained in any employment or service agreement, offer letter, change in control severance agreement, change of control severance policy, or any other agreement that, prior to and effective as of the date of this Option Agreement, has been entered into between Participant and the Company or any parent or subsidiary corporation of the Company (such agreement, a "Separate Agreement") to the extent not otherwise duplicative of the vesting terms described above.

## **Termination Period:**

In the event of cessation of Participant's status as a Service Provider, this Option will be exercisable, to the extent vested, for a period of three (3) months after Participant ceases to be a Service Provider, unless such termination is due to Participant's death or Disability, in which case this Option will be exercisable, to the extent vested, for a period of twelve (12) months after Participant ceases to be a Service Provider. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, in no event may this Option be exercised after the Term/Expiration Date as provided above and may be subject to earlier termination as provided in Section 14 of the Plan.

By Participant's signature and the signature of the representative of the Company below, Participant and the Company agree that this Option is granted under and governed by the terms and conditions of the Plan and this Option Agreement, including the Terms and Conditions of Stock Option Grant, attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, all of which are made a part of this document. Participant acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Plan. Participant has reviewed the Plan and this Option Agreement in their entirety, has had an opportunity to obtain the advice of counsel prior to executing this Option Agreement, and fully understands all provisions of the Plan and this Option Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to accept as binding, conclusive, and final all decisions or interpretations of the Administrator upon any questions relating to the Plan and the Option Agreement. Participant further agrees to notify the Company upon any change in the residence address indicated below.

PARTICIPANT	AURORA INNOVATION, INC.	
Signature	Signature	
Print Name	Print Name	
Address:	Title	

#### EXHIBIT A

## TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF STOCK OPTION GRANT

#### 1. Grant of Option.

- (a) The Company hereby grants to the individual ("Participant") named in the Notice of Stock Option Grant of this Option Agreement (the "Notice of Grant") an option (the "Option") to purchase the number of Shares set forth in the Notice of Grant, at the exercise price per Share set forth in the Notice of Grant (the "Exercise Price"), subject to all of the terms and conditions in this Option Agreement and the Plan, which is incorporated herein by reference. Subject to Section 19(c) of the Plan, in the event of a conflict between the terms and conditions of the Plan and the terms and conditions of this Option Agreement, the terms and conditions of the Plan will prevail.
- (b) For U.S. taxpayers, the Option will be designated as either an Incentive Stock Option ("ISO") or a Nonstatutory Stock Option ("NSO"). If designated in the Notice of Grant as an ISO, this Option is intended to qualify as an ISO under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"). However, if this Option is intended to be an ISO, to the extent that it exceeds the \$100,000 rule of Code Section 422(d) it will be treated as an NSO. Further, if for any reason this Option (or portion thereof) will not qualify as an ISO, then, to the extent of such nonqualification, such Option (or portion thereof) shall be regarded as a NSO granted under the Plan. In no event will the Administrator, the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary or any of their respective employees or directors have any liability to Participant (or any other person) due to the failure of the Option to qualify for any reason as an ISO.
  - (c) For non-U.S. taxpayers, the Option will be designated as an NSO.
- 2. <u>Vesting Schedule</u>. Except as provided in Section 3, the Option awarded by this Option Agreement will vest in accordance with the vesting provisions set forth in the Notice of Grant. Shares scheduled to vest on a certain date or upon the occurrence of a certain condition will not vest unless Participant has been continuously a Service Provider from the Date of Grant until the date such vesting occurs.
- 3. <u>Administrator Discretion</u>. The Administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the vesting of the balance, or some lesser portion of the balance, of the unvested Option at any time, subject to the terms of the Plan. If so accelerated, such Option will be considered as having vested as of the date specified by the Administrator.

### 4. Exercise of Option.

(a) <u>Right to Exercise</u>. This Option may be exercised only within the term set out in the Notice of Grant and to the extent the Option is vested in accordance with the Vesting Schedule set out in the Notice of Option Grant. This Option may only be exercised as permitted by the Plan and the terms of this Option Agreement.

(b) <u>Method of Exercise</u>. This Option is exercisable by delivery of an exercise notice (the "Exercise Notice") in the form attached as <u>Exhibit B</u> to the Notice of Grant or in a manner and pursuant to such procedures as the Administrator may determine, which will state the election to exercise the Option, the number of Shares in respect of which the Option is being exercised (the "Exercised Shares"), and such other representations and agreements as may be required by the Company pursuant to the provisions of the Plan. The Exercise Notice will be completed by Participant and delivered to the Company. The Exercise Notice will be accompanied by payment of the aggregate Exercise Price as to all Exercised Shares and of any Tax Obligations (as defined in Section 6(a)). This Option will be deemed to be exercised upon receipt by the Company of such fully executed Exercise Notice accompanied by the aggregate Exercise Price, together with any applicable Tax Obligations.

- 5. Method of Payment Payment of the aggregate Exercise Price will be by any of the following, or a combination thereof, at the election of Participant:
  - (a) cash;
  - (b) check;
  - (c) consideration received by the Company under a formal cashless exercise program adopted by the Company in connection with the Plan;
- (d) if Participant is a U.S. employee, surrender of other Shares which have a Fair Market Value on the date of surrender equal to the aggregate Exercise Price of the Exercised Shares and that are owned free and clear of any liens, claims, encumbrances, or security interests, provided that accepting such Shares, in the sole discretion of the Administrator, will not result in any adverse accounting consequences to the Company.

## 6. Tax Obligations.

or

(a) Responsibility for Taxes. Participant acknowledges that, regardless of any action taken by the Company or, if different, Participant's employer (the "Employer") or any Parent or Subsidiary to which Participant is providing services (together, the Company, Employer and/or Parent or Subsidiary to which Participant is providing services, the "Service Recipient"), the ultimate liability for any tax and/or social insurance liability obligations and requirements in connection with the Option, including, without limitation, (i) all federal, state, and local taxes (including the Participant's Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA) obligation and income taxes) that are required to be withheld by the Company or the Service Recipient or other payment of tax-related items related to Participant's participation in the Plan and legally applicable to Participant, (ii) the Participant's and, to the extent required by the Company (or Service Recipient), the Company's (or Service Recipient's) fringe benefit tax liability, if any, associated with the grant, vesting, or exercise of the Option or sale of Shares, and (iii) any other Company (or Service Recipient) taxes the responsibility for which the Participant has, or has agreed to bear, with respect to the Option (or exercise thereof or issuance of Shares thereunder) (collectively, the "Tax Obligations"), is and remains Participant's responsibility and may exceed the amount actually withheld by the Company or the Service Recipient. Participant further acknowledges that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (A) make no representations or undertakings regarding the treatment of any Tax Obligations in connection with any aspect of the Option, including, but not limited to, the grant, vesting or exercise of the Option, the subsequent sale of Shares acquired pursuant to such exercise and the receipt of any

dividends or other distributions, and (B) do not commit to and are under no obligation to structure the terms of the grant or any aspect of the Option to reduce or eliminate Participant's liability for Tax Obligations or achieve any particular tax result. Further, if Participant is subject to Tax Obligations in more than one jurisdiction between the Date of Grant and the date of any relevant taxable or tax withholding event, as applicable, Participant acknowledges that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (or former employer, as applicable) may be required to withhold or account for Tax Obligations in more than one jurisdiction. If Participant fails to make satisfactory arrangements for the payment of any required Tax Obligations hereunder at the time of the applicable taxable event, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company may refuse to issue or deliver the Shares.

(b) Tax Withholding. When the Option is exercised, Participant may recognize immediate U.S. taxable income if Participant is a U.S. taxpayer. If Participant is a non-U.S. taxpayer, Participant will be subject to applicable taxes in his or her jurisdiction. Pursuant to such procedures as the Administrator may specify from time to time, the Company and/or Service Recipient shall withhold the amount required to be withheld for the payment of Tax Obligations. The Administrator, in its sole discretion and pursuant to such procedures as it may specify from time to time, may permit Participant to satisfy such Tax Obligations, in whole or in part (without limitation), if permissible by applicable local law, by (i) paying cash, (ii) electing to have the Company withhold otherwise deliverable Shares having a Fair Market Value equal to the minimum amount that is necessary to meet the withholding requirement for such Tax Obligations (or such greater amount as Participant may elect if permitted by the Administrator, if such greater amount would not result in adverse financial accounting consequences), (iii) withholding the amount of such Tax Obligations from Participant's wages or other cash compensation paid to Participant by the Company and/or the Service Recipient, (iv) delivering to the Company already vested and owned Shares having a Fair Market Value equal to such Tax Obligations, or (v) selling a sufficient number of such Shares otherwise deliverable to Participant through such means as the Company may determine in its sole discretion (whether through a broker or otherwise) equal to the minimum amount that is necessary to meet the withholding requirement for such Tax Obligations (or such greater amount as Participant may elect if permitted by the Administrator, if such greater amount would not result in adverse financial accounting consequences). To the extent determined appropriate by the Administrator in its discretion, it will have the right (but not the obligation) to satisfy any Tax Obligations by reducing the number of Shares otherwise deliverable to Participant. Further, if Participant is subject to tax in more than one jurisdiction between the Date of Grant and a date of any relevant taxable or tax withholding event, as applicable, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (and/or former employer, as applicable) may be required to withhold or account for tax in more than one jurisdiction. If Participant fails to make satisfactory arrangements for the payment of any required Tax Obligations hereunder at the time of the Option exercise, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company may refuse to honor the exercise and refuse to deliver the Shares if such amounts are not delivered at the time of exercise.

(c) Notice of Disqualifying Disposition of ISO Shares. If the Option granted to Participant herein is an ISO, and if Participant sells or otherwise disposes of any of the Shares acquired pursuant to the ISO on or before the later of (i) the date two (2) years after the Date of Grant, or (ii) the date one (1) year after the date of exercise, Participant immediately will notify the Company in writing of such disposition. Participant agrees that Participant may be subject to income tax withholding by the Company on the compensation income recognized by Participant.

- (d) Section 409A. Under Section 409A, a stock right (such as the Option) that vests after December 31, 2004 (or that vested on or prior to such date but which was materially modified after October 3, 2004) that was granted with a per share exercise price that is determined by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") to be less than the fair market value of an underlying share on the date of grant (a "discount option") may be considered "deferred compensation." A stock right that is a "discount option" may result in (i) income recognition by the recipient of the stock right prior to the exercise of the stock right, (ii) an additional twenty percent (20%) federal income tax, and (iii) potential penalty and interest charges. The "discount option" also may result in additional state income, penalty and interest tax to the recipient of the stock right. Participant acknowledges that the Company cannot and has not guaranteed that the IRS will agree that the per Share exercise price of this Option equals or exceeds the fair market value of a Share on the date of grant in a later examination. Participant agrees that if the IRS determines that the Option was granted with a per Share exercise price that was less than the fair market value of a Share on the date of grant, Participant shall be solely responsible for Participant's costs related to such a determination. In no event will the Company or any of its Parent or Subsidiaries have any liability or obligation to reimburse, indemnify, or hold harmless Participant for any taxes, penalties and interest that may be imposed, or other costs that may be incurred, as a result of Section 409A.
- 7. Rights as Stockholder. Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through Participant will have any of the rights or privileges of a stockholder of the Company in respect of any Shares deliverable hereunder unless and until certificates representing such Shares (which may be in book entry form) will have been issued, recorded on the records of the Company or its transfer agents or registrars, and delivered to Participant (including through electronic delivery to a brokerage account). After such issuance, recordation and delivery, Participant will have all the rights of a stockholder of the Company with respect to voting such Shares and receipt of dividends and distributions on such Shares.
- 8. Adjustments. The Participant acknowledges that the Options are subject to adjustment, modification and termination in certain events as provided in Section 14 of the Plan.
- 9. No Guarantee of Continued Service. PARTICIPANT ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT THE VESTING OF SHARES PURSUANT TO THE VESTING SCHEDULE HEREOF IS EARNED ONLY BY CONTINUING AS A SERVICE PROVIDER, WHICH UNLESS PROVIDED OTHERWISE UNDER APPLICABLE LAW IS AT THE WILL OF THE COMPANY (OR THE SERVICE RECIPIENT) AND NOT THROUGH THE ACT OF BEING HIRED, BEING GRANTED THIS OPTION OR ACQUIRING SHARES HEREUNDER. PARTICIPANT FURTHER ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT THIS OPTION AGREEMENT, THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREUNDER AND THE VESTING SCHEDULE SET FORTH HEREIN DO NOT CONSTITUTE AN EXPRESS OR IMPLIED PROMISE OF CONTINUED ENGAGEMENT AS A SERVICE PROVIDER FOR THE VESTING PERIOD, FOR ANY PERIOD, OR AT ALL, AND WILL NOT INTERFERE IN ANY WAY WITH PARTICIPANT'S RIGHT OR THE RIGHT OF THE COMPANY (OR THE SERVICE RECIPIENT) TO TERMINATE PARTICIPANT'S RELATIONSHIP AS A SERVICE PROVIDER, SUBJECT TO APPLICABLE LAW, WHICH TERMINATION, UNLESS PROVIDED OTHERWISE UNDER APPLICABLE LAW, MAY BE AT ANY TIME, WITH OR WITHOUT CAUSE.

- 10. Nature of Grant. In accepting the Option, Participant acknowledges, understands and agrees that:
- (a) the grant of the Option is voluntary and occasional and does not create any contractual or other right to receive future grants of equity awards, or benefits in lieu of equity awards, even if equity awards have been granted in the past;
  - (b) all decisions with respect to future option or other grants, if any, will be at the sole discretion of the Administrator;
  - (c) Participant is voluntarily participating in the Plan;
  - (d) the Option and any Shares acquired under the Plan are not intended to replace any pension rights or compensation;
- (e) the Option and Shares acquired under the Plan and the income and value of same, are not part of normal or expected compensation for purposes of calculating any severance, resignation, termination, redundancy, dismissal, end-of-service payments, bonuses, long-service awards, pension or retirement or welfare benefits or similar payments;
  - (f) the future value of the Shares underlying the Option is unknown, indeterminable, and cannot be predicted;
  - (g) if the underlying Shares do not increase in value, the Option will have no value;
- (h) if Participant exercises the Option and acquires Shares, the value of such Shares may increase or decrease in value, even below the Exercise Price;
- (i) for purposes of the Option, Participant's status as a Service Provider will be considered terminated as of the date Participant is no longer actively providing services to the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary (regardless of the reason for such termination and whether or not later found to be invalid or in breach of employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or the terms of Participant's employment or service agreement, if any), and unless otherwise expressly provided in this Option Agreement (including by reference in the Notice of Grant to other arrangements or contracts) or determined by the Administrator, (i) Participant's right to vest in the Option under the Plan, if any, will terminate as of such date and will not be extended by any notice period (e.g., Participant's period of service would not include any contractual notice period or any period of "garden leave" or similar period mandated under employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or Participant's employment or service agreement, if any, unless Participant is providing bona fide services during such time); and (ii) the period (if any) during which Participant may exercise the Option after such termination of Participant's status as a Service Provider will commence on the date Participant ceases to actively provide services and will not be extended by any notice period mandated under employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is employed or terms of Participant's engagement agreement, if any; the Administrator shall have the exclusive discretion to determine when Participant is no longer actively providing services for purposes of his or her Option grant (including whether Participant may still be considered to be providing services while on a leave of absence and consistent with local law);

- (j) unless otherwise provided in the Plan or by the Administrator in its discretion, the Option and the benefits evidenced by this Option Agreement do not create any entitlement to have the Option or any such benefits transferred to, or assumed by, another company nor to be exchanged, cashed out or substituted for, in connection with any corporate transaction affecting the Shares; and
  - (k) the following provisions apply only if Participant is providing services outside the United States:
    - (i) the Option and the Shares subject to the Option are not part of normal or expected compensation or salary for any purpose;
- (ii) Participant acknowledges and agrees that none of the Company, the Service Recipient, or any Parent or Subsidiary shall be liable for any foreign exchange rate fluctuation between Participant's local currency and the United States Dollar that may affect the value of the Option or of any amounts due to Participant pursuant to the exercise of the Option or the subsequent sale of any Shares acquired upon exercise; and
- (iii) no claim or entitlement to compensation or damages shall arise from forfeiture of the Option resulting from the termination of Participant's status as a Service Provider (for any reason whatsoever, whether or not later found to be invalid or in breach of employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or the terms of Participant's employment or service agreement, if any), and in consideration of the grant of the Option to which Participant is otherwise not entitled, Participant irrevocably agrees never to institute any claim against the Company, any Parent, any Subsidiary or the Service Recipient, waives his or her ability, if any, to bring any such claim, and releases the Company, any Parent or Subsidiary and the Service Recipient from any such claim; if, notwithstanding the foregoing, any such claim is allowed by a court of competent jurisdiction, then, by participating in the Plan, Participant shall be deemed irrevocably to have agreed not to pursue such claim and agrees to execute any and all documents necessary to request dismissal or withdrawal of such claim.
- 11. No Advice Regarding Grant. The Company is not providing any tax, legal or financial advice, nor is the Company making any recommendations regarding Participant's participation in the Plan, or Participant's acquisition or sale of the underlying Shares. Participant is hereby advised to consult with his or her own personal tax, legal and financial advisors regarding his or her participation in the Plan before taking any action related to the Plan.
- 12. <u>Data Privacy</u>. Participant hereby explicitly and unambiguously consents to the collection, use and transfer, in electronic or other form, of Participant's personal data as described in this Option Agreement and any other Option grant materials by and among, as applicable, the Employer or other Service Recipient, the Company and any Parent or Subsidiary for the exclusive purpose of implementing, administering and managing Participant's participation in the Plan.

Participant understands that the Company and the Employer may hold certain personal information about Participant, including, but not limited to, Participant's name, home address and telephone number, date of birth, social insurance number or other identification number, salary, nationality, job title, any Shares or directorships held in the Company, details of all Options or any other entitlement to Shares awarded, canceled, exercised, vested, unvested or outstanding in Participant's favor ("Data"), for the exclusive purpose of implementing, administering and managing the Plan.

Participant understands that Data may be transferred to a stock plan service provider as may be selected by the Company in the future, which is assisting the Company with the implementation, administration and management of the Plan. Participant understands that the recipients of the Data may be located in the United States or elsewhere, and that the recipients' country of operation (e.g., the United States) may have different data privacy laws and protections than Participant's country. Participant understands that, if he or she resides outside the United States, he or she may request a list with the names and addresses of any potential recipients of the Data by contacting his or her local human resources representative. Participant authorizes the Company, any stock plan service provider selected by the Company and any other possible recipients which may assist the Company (presently or in the future) with implementing, administering and managing the Plan to receive, possess, use, retain and transfer the Data, in electronic or other form, for the sole purposes of implementing, administering and managing Participant's participation in the Plan. Participant understands that Data will be held only as long as is necessary to implement, administer and manage Participant's participation in the Plan. Participant understands that, he or she may, at any time, view Data, request additional information about the storage and processing of Data, require any necessary amendments to Data or refuse or withdraw the consents herein, in any case without cost, by contacting in writing his or her local human resources representative. Further, Participant understands that he or she is providing the consents herein on a purely voluntary basis. If Participant does not consent, or if Participant later seeks to revoke his or her consent, his or her status as a Service Provider and career with the Employer will not be adversely affected. The only adverse consequence of refusing or withdrawing Participant's consent is that the Company would not be able to grant Participant Options or other equity awards or administer or maintain such awards. Therefore, Participant understands that refusing or withdrawing his or her consent may affect Participant's ability to participate in the Plan. For more information on the consequences of Participant's refusal to consent or withdrawal of consent, Participant understands that he or she may contact his or her local human resources representative.

- 13. Address for Notices. Any notice to be given to the Company under the terms of this Option Agreement will be addressed to the Company at Aurora Innovation, Inc., [1880 Embarcadero Road, Palo Alto, California 94303], or at such other address as the Company may hereafter designate in writing.
- 14. <u>Electronic Delivery and Acceptance</u>. The Company may, in its sole discretion, decide to deliver any documents related to the Option awarded under the Plan or future options that may be awarded under the Plan by electronic means or require Participant to participate in the Plan by electronic means. Participant hereby consents to receive such documents by electronic delivery and agrees to participate in the Plan through any on-line or electronic system established and maintained by the Company or a third party designated by the Company.
- 15. <u>Captions</u>. Captions provided herein are for convenience only and are not to serve as a basis for interpretation or construction of this Option Agreement.

- 16. Option Agreement Severable. In the event that any provision in this Option Agreement will be held invalid or unenforceable, such provision will be severable from, and such invalidity or unenforceability will not be construed to have any effect on, the remaining provisions of this Option Agreement.
- 17. No Waiver. Either party's failure to enforce any provision or provisions of this Option Agreement shall not in any way be construed as a waiver of any such provision or provisions, nor prevent that party from thereafter enforcing each and every other provision of this Option Agreement. The rights granted both parties herein are cumulative and shall not constitute a waiver of either party's right to assert all other legal remedies available to it under the circumstances.
- 18. Non-Transferability of Option. This Option may not be transferred in any manner otherwise than by will or by the laws of descent or distribution and may be exercised during the lifetime of Participant only by Participant.
- 19. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. The Company may assign any of its rights under this Option Agreement to single or multiple assignees, and this Option Agreement shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Company. Subject to the restrictions on transfer herein set forth, this Option Agreement shall be binding upon Participant and his or her heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns. The rights and obligations of Participant under this Option Agreement may be assigned only with the prior written consent of the Company.
- 20. Additional Conditions to Issuance of Stock. If at any time the Company will determine, in its discretion, that the listing, registration, qualification or rule compliance of the Shares upon any securities exchange or under any state, federal or non-U.S. law, the tax code and related regulations or under the rulings or regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other governmental regulatory body or the clearance, consent or approval of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other governmental regulatory authority is necessary or desirable as a condition to the exercise of the Options or the purchase by, or issuance of Shares, to Participant (or his or her estate) hereunder, such exercise, purchase or issuance will not occur unless and until such listing, registration, qualification, rule compliance, clearance, consent or approval will have been completed, effected or obtained free of any conditions not acceptable to the Company. Subject to the terms of the Option Agreement and the Plan, the Company shall not be required to issue any certificate or certificates for (or make any entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company of) the Shares hereunder prior to the lapse of such reasonable period of time following the date of exercise of the Option as the Administrator may establish from time to time for reasons of administrative convenience.
- 21. <u>Limitations Applicable to Section 16 Persons</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan or this Option Agreement, if the Participant is subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act, then the Plan, the Options and this Option Agreement shall be subject to any additional limitations set forth in any applicable exemptive rule under Section 16 of the Exchange Act (including any amendment to Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act) that are requirements for the application of such exemptive rule. To the extent permitted by Applicable Law, this Option Agreement shall be deemed amended to the extent necessary to conform to such applicable exemptive rule.

- 22. <u>Language</u>. If Participant has received this Option Agreement or any other document related to the Plan translated into a language other than English and if the meaning of the translated version is different than the English version, the English version will control.
- 23. <u>Interpretation</u>. The Administrator will have the power to interpret the Plan and this Option Agreement and to adopt such rules for the administration, interpretation and application of the Plan as are consistent therewith and to interpret or revoke any such rules (including, but not limited to, the determination of whether or not any Shares subject to the Option have vested). All actions taken and all interpretations and determinations made by the Administrator in good faith will be final and binding upon Participant, the Company and all other interested persons. Neither the Administrator nor any person acting on behalf of the Administrator will be personally liable for any action, determination or interpretation made in good faith with respect to the Plan or this Option Agreement.
- 24. Amendment, Suspension or Termination of the Plan By accepting this Option, Participant expressly warrants that he or she has received an Option under the Plan, and has received, read and understood a description of the Plan. Participant understands that the Plan is discretionary in nature and may be amended, suspended or terminated by the Administrator at any time.
- 25. <u>Modifications to the Option Agreement.</u> This Option Agreement constitutes the entire understanding of the parties on the subjects covered. Participant expressly warrants that he or she is not accepting this Option Agreement in reliance on any promises, representations, or inducements other than those contained herein. Modifications to this Option Agreement or the Plan can be made only in an express written contract executed by a duly authorized officer of the Company. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan or this Option Agreement, the Company reserves the right to revise this Option Agreement as it deems necessary or advisable, in its sole discretion and without the consent of Participant, to comply with Section 409A or to otherwise avoid imposition of any additional tax or income recognition under Section 409A in connection with the Option.
- 26. Governing Law and Venue. This Option Agreement and the Option will be governed by the laws of California, without giving effect to the conflict of law principles thereof. For purposes of litigating any dispute that arises under this Option or this Option Agreement, the parties hereby submit to and consent to the jurisdiction of the State of California, and agree that such litigation will be conducted in the courts of Santa Clara County, California, or the U.S. federal courts for the Northern District of California, and no other courts, where this Option is made and/or to be performed.
- 27. Entire Agreement. The Plan is incorporated herein by reference. The Plan and this Option Agreement (including the appendices and exhibits referenced herein) constitute the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede in their entirety all prior undertakings and agreements of the Company and Participant with respect to the subject matter hereof, and may not be modified adversely to the Participant's interest except by means of a writing signed by the Company and Participant.
- 28. <u>Country Addendum</u>. Notwithstanding any provisions in this Option Agreement, this Option shall be subject to any special terms and conditions set forth in an appendix (if any) to this Option Agreement for any country whose laws are applicable to Participant and this Option (as determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion) (the "Country Addendum"). Moreover, if

Participant relocates to one of the countries included in the Country Addendum (if any), the special terms and conditions for such country will apply to Participant, to the extent the Company determines that the application of such terms and conditions is necessary or advisable for legal or administrative reasons. The Country Addendum (if any) constitutes a part of this Option Agreement.

29. <u>Tax Consequences.</u> Participant has reviewed with his or her own tax advisors the U.S. federal, state, local andnon-U.S. tax consequences of this investment and the transactions contemplated by this Option Agreement. With respect to such matters, Participant relies solely on such advisors and not on any statements or representations of the Company or any of its agents, written or oral. Participant understands that Participant (and not the Company) shall be solely responsible for Participant's own tax liability that may arise as a result of this investment or the transactions contemplated by this Option Agreement.

\* \* \*

#### **EXHIBIT B**

# AURORA INNOVATION, INC. 2021 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

# EXERCISE NOTICE

[Aurora Innovation, Inc. 1880 Embarcadero Road Palo Alto, California 94303]

1. Exercise of Option. Effective as of today,	,, the undersigned ("Purchaser") hereby	elects to purchase
shares (the "Shares") of the Common Stock of Aurora	a Innovation, Inc. (the "Company") under and pursuant to the 20	21 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan"
and the Stock Option Agreement, dated and	d including the Notice of Grant, the Terms and Conditions of Sto	ock Option Grant, and exhibits
attached thereto (the "Option Agreement"). The purch	hase price for the Shares will be \$, as required by	y the Option Agreement. Unless
otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms used in this	is Exercise Notice shall be ascribed the same defined meanings a	as set forth in the Option Agreement
(or, as applicable, the Plan or other written agreement	t or arrangement as specified in the Option Agreement).	

- 2. <u>Delivery of Payment</u> Purchaser herewith delivers to the Company the full purchase price of the Shares and any Tax Obligations (as defined in Section 6(a) of the Option Agreement) to be paid in connection with the exercise of the Option.
- 3. Representations of Purchaser. Purchaser acknowledges that Purchaser has received, read and understood the Plan and the Option Agreement and agrees to abide by and be bound by their terms and conditions.
- 4. <u>Rights as Stockholder</u>. Until the issuance (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company) of the Shares, no right to vote or receive dividends or any other rights as a stockholder will exist with respect to the Shares subject to the Option, notwithstanding the exercise of the Option. The Shares so acquired will be issued to Purchaser as soon as practicable after exercise of the Option. No adjustment will be made for a dividend or other right for which the record date is prior to the date of issuance, except as provided in Section 14 of the Plan.
- 5. <u>Tax Consultation</u>. Purchaser understands that Purchaser may suffer adverse tax consequences as a result of Purchaser's purchase or disposition of the Shares. Purchaser represents that Purchaser has consulted with any tax consultants Purchaser deems advisable in connection with the purchase or disposition of the Shares and that Purchaser is not relying on the Company for any tax advice.

laws, but not the choice of law rules, of California.

Submitted by:

PURCHASER

Accepted by:

AURORA INNOVATION, INC.

Signature

Signature

Print Name

Address:

Title

Date Received

6. Entire Agreement; Governing Law. The Plan and Option Agreement are incorporated herein by reference. This Exercise Notice, the Plan and the

Option Agreement constitute the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede in their entirety all prior undertakings and agreements of the Company and Purchaser with respect to the subject matter hereof, and may not be modified adversely to the Purchaser's interest except by means of a writing signed by the Company and Purchaser. This Option Agreement is governed by the internal substantive

## AURORA INNOVATION, INC. 2021 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT

This Restricted Stock Unit Agreement includes the Notice of Restricted Stock Unit Grant, the Terms and Conditions of Restricted Stock Unit Grant, attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, and all exhibits attached thereto (all together, the "RSU Agreement"). Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in the RSU Agreement shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the Aurora Innovation, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan").

#### NOTICE OF RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT GRANT

	Participant: Address:		
The undersigned Participant has been granted an Award of Restricted Stock Units, subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and Agreement, as follows:			erms and conditions of the Plan and this RSU
	Grant Number:		<del>-</del>
	Date of Grant:		<del>-</del>
	Vesting Commencement Date:		-
	Number of Restricted Stock Units:		-
Each vested Restricted Stock Unit represents the right to receive one Share.		right to receive one Share.	
	Vesting Schedule:		

Subject to any accelerated vesting as set forth below or in the Plan, the Restricted Stock Units will be scheduled to vest in accordance with the following schedule:

[Twenty-five percent (25%) of the Restricted Stock Units will be scheduled to vest on the first Quarterly Vesting Date following the one (1) year anniversary of the Vesting Commencement Date, and six and one-quarter percent (6.25%) of the Restricted Stock Units will be scheduled to vest on each of the twelve Quarterly Vesting Dates thereafter, subject to Participant continuing to be a Service Provider through each such date and rounding down to the nearest whole Share. A "Quarterly Vesting Date" is the first trading day on or after each of February 20, May 20, August 20 and November 20.]

In the event Participant ceases to be a Service Provider for any or no reason before Participant vests in the Restricted Stock Units, the Restricted Stock Units and Participant's right to acquire any Shares hereunder will immediately terminate.

By Participant's signature and the signature of the representative of Aurora Innovation, Inc. (the "Company") below, Participant and the Company agree that this Award of Restricted Stock Units is granted under and governed by the terms and conditions of the Plan and this RSU Agreement, including the Terms and Conditions of Restricted Stock Unit Grant, attached hereto as Exhibit A, all of which are made a part of this document. Participant acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Plan. Participant has reviewed the Plan and this RSU Agreement in their entirety, has had an opportunity to obtain the advice of counsel prior to executing this RSU Agreement, and fully understands all provisions of the Plan and this RSU Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to accept as binding, conclusive, and final all decisions or interpretations of the Administrator upon any questions relating to the Plan and the RSU Agreement. Participant further agrees to notify the Company upon any change in the residence address indicated below.

PARTICIPANT	AURORA INNOVATION, INC.
Signature	Signature
Print Name	Print Name
	Title
Address:	

#### EXHIBIT A

# TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT GRANT

- 1. <u>Grant of Restricted Stock Units</u>. The Company hereby grants to the individual ("Participant") named in the Notice of Grant of Restricted Stock Units of this RSU Agreement (the "Notice of Grant") under the Plan an Award of Restricted Stock Units, subject to all of the terms and conditions in this RSU Agreement and the Plan, which is incorporated herein by reference. Subject to Section 19(c) of the Plan, in the event of a conflict between the terms and conditions of the Plan and the terms and conditions of the Plan will prevail.
- 2. <u>Company's Obligation to Pay.</u> Each Restricted Stock Unit represents the right to receive a Share on the date it vests. Unless and until the Restricted Stock Units will have vested in the manner set forth in Section 3 or 4, Participant will have no right to payment of any such Restricted Stock Units. Prior to actual payment of any vested Restricted Stock Units, such Restricted Stock Unit will represent an unsecured obligation of the Company, payable (if at all) only from the general assets of the Company.
- 3. <u>Vesting Schedule</u>. Except as provided in Section 4, and subject to Section 5, the Restricted Stock Units awarded by this RSU Agreement will vest in accordance with the vesting provisions set forth in the Notice of Grant. Restricted Stock Units scheduled to vest on a certain date or upon the occurrence of a certain condition will not vest unless Participant has been continuously a Service Provider from the Date of Grant until the date such vesting occurs.

## 4. Payment after Vesting.

(a) <u>General Rule</u>. Subject to Section 7, any Restricted Stock Units that vest will be paid to Participant (or in the event of Participant's death, to his or her properly designated beneficiary or estate) in whole Shares. Subject to the provisions of Section 4(b), such vested Restricted Stock Units will be paid in whole Shares as soon as practicable after vesting, but in each such case within sixty (60) days following the vesting date. In no event will Participant be permitted, directly or indirectly, to specify the taxable year of payment of any Restricted Stock Units payable under this RSU Agreement.

#### (b) Acceleration.

(i) <u>Discretionary Acceleration</u>. The Administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the vesting of the balance, or some lesser portion of the balance, of the unvested Restricted Stock Units at any time, subject to the terms of the Plan. If so accelerated, such Restricted Stock Units will be considered as having vested as of the date specified by the Administrator. If Participant is a U.S. taxpayer, the payment of Shares vesting pursuant to this Section 4(b) shall in all cases be paid at a time or in a manner that is exempt from, or complies with, Section 409A. The prior sentence may be superseded in a future agreement or amendment to this RSU Agreement only by direct and specific reference to such sentence.

- (ii) Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or this RSU Agreement or any other agreement (whether entered into before, on or after the Date of Grant), if the vesting of the balance, or some lesser portion of the balance, of the Restricted Stock Units is accelerated in connection with the cessation of Participant's status as a Service Provider (provided that such termination is a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A, as determined by the Administrator), other than due to Participant's death, and if (x) Participant is a U.S. taxpayer and a "specified employee" within the meaning of Section 409A at the time of such termination as a Service Provider and (y) the payment of such accelerated Restricted Stock Units will result in the imposition of additional tax under Section 409A if paid to Participant on or within the six (6) month period following the cessation of Participant's status as a Service Provider, then the payment of such accelerated Restricted Stock Units will not be made until the date six (6) months and one (1) day following the date of cessation of Participant's status as a Service Provider, unless Participant dies following his or her termination as a Service Provider, in which case, the Restricted Stock Units will be paid in Shares to Participant's estate as soon as practicable following his or her death.
- (c) Section 409A. It is the intent of this RSU Agreement that it and all payments and benefits to U.S. taxpayers hereunder be exempt from, or comply with, the requirements of Section 409A so that none of the Restricted Stock Units provided under this RSU Agreement or Shares issuable thereunder will be subject to the additional tax imposed under Section 409A, and any ambiguities herein will be interpreted to be so exempt or so comply. Each payment payable under this RSU Agreement is intended to constitute a separate payment for purposes of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-2(b)(2). However, in no event will the Company or any of its Parent or Subsidiaries have any liability or obligation to reimburse, indemnify, or hold harmless Participant for any taxes, penalties and interest that may be imposed, or other costs that may be incurred, as a result of Section 409A.
- (d) Adjustments. The Participant acknowledges that the Restricted Stock Units are subject to adjustment, modification and termination in certain events as provided in Section 14 of the Plan.
- 5. <u>Forfeiture Upon Termination as a Service Provider</u>. Unless specifically provided otherwise in this RSU Agreement or other written agreement between Participant and the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or Parents, as applicable, if Participant ceases to be a Service Provider for any or no reason, the then-unvested Restricted Stock Units awarded by this RSU Agreement will thereupon be forfeited at no cost to the Company and Participant will have no further rights thereunder.
- 6. <u>Death of Participant</u>. Any distribution or delivery to be made to Participant under this RSU Agreement will, if Participant is then deceased, be made to Participant's designated beneficiary, or if no beneficiary survives Participant, the administrator or executor of Participant's estate. Any such transferee must furnish the Company with (a) written notice of his or her status as transferee, and (b) evidence satisfactory to the Company to establish the validity of the transfer and compliance with any laws or regulations pertaining to said transfer.

#### 7. Tax Obligations

(a) Responsibility for Taxes. Participant acknowledges that, regardless of any action taken by the Company or, if different, Participant's employer (the "Employer") or any Parent or Subsidiary to which Participant is providing services (together, the Company, Employer and/or Parent or Subsidiary to which Participant is providing services, the "Service Recipient"), the ultimate liability for any tax and/or social insurance liability obligations and requirements in connection with the Restricted Stock Units, including, without limitation, (i) all federal, state, and local taxes (including the Participant's Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA) obligation and income taxes) that are required to be withheld by the Company or the Service Recipient or other payment of tax-related items related to Participant's participation in the Plan and legally applicable to Participant, (ii) the Participant's and, to the extent required by the Company (or Service Recipient), the Company's (or Service Recipient's) fringe benefit tax liability, if any, associated with the grant, vesting, or settlement of the Restricted Stock Units or sale of Shares, and (iii) any other Company (or Service Recipient) taxes the responsibility for which the Participant has, or has agreed to bear, with respect to the Restricted Stock Units (or settlement thereof or issuance of Shares thereunder) (collectively, the "Tax Obligations"), is and remains Participant's responsibility and may exceed the amount actually withheld by the Company or the Service Recipient. Participant further acknowledges that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (A) make no representations or undertakings regarding the treatment of any Tax Obligations in connection with any aspect of the Restricted Stock Units, including, but not limited to, the grant, vesting or settlement of the Restricted Stock Units, the subsequent sale of Shares acquired pursuant to such settlement and the receipt of any dividends or other distributions, and (B) do not commit to and are under no obligation to structure the terms of the grant or any aspect of the Restricted Stock Units to reduce or eliminate Participant's liability for Tax Obligations or achieve any particular tax result. Further, if Participant is subject to Tax Obligations in more than one jurisdiction between the Date of Grant and the date of any relevant taxable or tax withholding event, as applicable, Participant acknowledges that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (or former employer, as applicable) may be required to withhold or account for Tax Obligations in more than one jurisdiction. If Participant fails to make satisfactory arrangements for the payment of any required Tax Obligations hereunder at the time of the applicable taxable event, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company may refuse to issue or deliver the Shares.

(b) Tax Withholding. Pursuant to such procedures as the Administrator may specify from time to time, the Company and/or Service Recipient shall withhold the amount required to be withheld for the payment of Tax Obligations. The Administrator, in its sole discretion and pursuant to such procedures as it may specify from time to time, may permit Participant to satisfy such Tax Obligations, in whole or in part (without limitation), if permissible by applicable local law, by (i) paying cash, (ii) electing to have the Company withhold otherwise deliverable Shares having a Fair Market Value equal to the minimum amount that is necessary to meet the withholding requirement for such Tax Obligations (or such greater amount as Participant may elect if permitted by the Administrator, if such greater amount would not result in adverse financial accounting consequences), (iii) withholding the amount of such Tax Obligations from Participant's wages or other cash compensation paid to Participant by the Company and/or the Service Recipient, (iv) delivering to the Company already vested and owned Shares having a Fair Market Value equal to such Tax Obligations, or (v) selling a sufficient number of such Shares otherwise deliverable to Participant through such means as the Company may determine in its sole

discretion (whether through a broker or otherwise) equal to the minimum amount that is necessary to meet the withholding requirement for such Tax Obligations (or such greater amount as Participant may elect if permitted by the Administrator, if such greater amount would not result in adverse financial accounting consequences). To the extent determined appropriate by the Company in its discretion, it will have the right (but not the obligation) to satisfy any Tax Obligations by reducing the number of Shares otherwise deliverable to Participant and, until determined otherwise by the Company, this will be the method by which such Tax Obligations are met. Further, if Participant is subject to tax in more than one jurisdiction between the Date of Grant and a date of any relevant taxable or tax withholding event, as applicable, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Company and/or the Service Recipient (and/or former employer, as applicable) may be required to withhold or account for tax in more than one jurisdiction. Participant acknowledges and agrees that in no event will the Company issue or deliver the Shares to Participant unless and until arrangements satisfactory to the Administrator have been made for the payment of Participant's Tax Obligations.

- (c) No Representations. Participant has reviewed with his or her own tax advisers the U.S. federal, state, local andnon-U.S. tax consequences of this investment and the transactions contemplated by this RSU Agreement. With respect to such matters, Participant relies solely on such advisers and not on any statements or representations of the Company or any of its agents, written or oral. Participant understands that Participant (and not the Company) shall be responsible for Participant's own tax liability that may arise as a result of this investment or the transactions contemplated by this RSU Agreement.
- 8. Rights as Stockholder. Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through Participant will have any of the rights or privileges of a stockholder of the Company in respect of any Shares deliverable hereunder unless and until certificates representing such Shares (which may be in book entry form) will have been issued, recorded on the records of the Company or its transfer agents or registrars, and delivered to Participant (including through electronic delivery to a brokerage account). After such issuance, recordation, and delivery, Participant will have all the rights of a stockholder of the Company with respect to voting such Shares and receipt of dividends and distributions on such Shares.
- 9. No Guarantee of Continued Service, Participant acknowledges and agrees that the Vesting of the Restricted Stock units pursuant to the Vesting Schedule Hereof is earned only by continuing as a service provider, which unless provided otherwise under applicable law is at the will of the company (or the service recipient) and not through the act of being hired, being granted this restricted stock unit award or acquiring shares hereunder. Participant further acknowledges and agrees that this rsu agreement, the transactions contemplated hereunder and the Vesting schedule set forth herein do not constitute an express or implied promise of continued engagement as a service provider for the Vesting Period, for any period, or at all, and will not interfere in any way with participant's right or the right of the company (or the service recipient) to terminate participant's relationship as a service provider, subject to applicable law, which termination, unless provided otherwise under applicable law, may be at any time, with or without cause.

- 10. Nature of Grant. In accepting this Award of Restricted Stock Units, Participant acknowledges, understands and agrees that:
- (a) the grant of the Restricted Stock Units is voluntary and occasional and does not create any contractual or other right to receive future grants of equity awards, or benefits in lieu of equity awards, even if equity awards have been granted in the past;
  - (b) all decisions with respect to future Restricted Stock Units or other grants, if any, will be at the sole discretion of the Administrator;
  - (c) Participant is voluntarily participating in the Plan;
- (d) the Restricted Stock Units and the Shares subject to the Restricted Stock Units are not intended to replace any pension rights or compensation;
- (e) the Restricted Stock Units and Shares subject to the Restricted Stock Units, and the income and value of same, are not part of normal or expected compensation for purposes of calculating any severance, resignation, termination, redundancy, dismissal, end-of-service payments, bonuses, long-service awards, pension or retirement or welfare benefits or similar payments;
  - (f) the future value of the Shares underlying the Restricted Stock Units is unknown, indeterminable, and cannot be predicted;
- (g) for purposes of the Restricted Stock Units, Participant's status as a Service Provider will be considered terminated as of the date Participant is no longer actively providing services to the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary (regardless of the reason for such termination and whether or not later found to be invalid or in breach of employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or the terms of Participant's employment or service agreement, if any), and unless otherwise expressly provided in this RSU Agreement (including by reference in the Notice of Grant to other arrangements or contracts) or determined by the Administrator, Participant's right to vest in the Restricted Stock Units under the Plan, if any, will terminate as of such date and will not be extended by any notice period (e.g., Participant's period of service would not include any contractual notice period or any period of "garden leave" or similar period mandated under employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or the terms of Participant's employment or service agreement, if any, unless Participant is providing bona fide services during such time); the Administrator shall have the exclusive discretion to determine when Participant is no longer actively providing services for purposes of the Restricted Stock Units grant (including whether Participant may still be considered to be providing services while on a leave of absence and consistent with local law);
- (h) unless otherwise provided in the Plan or by the Administrator in its discretion, the Restricted Stock Units and the benefits evidenced by this RSU Agreement do not create any entitlement to have the Restricted Stock Units or any such benefits transferred to, or assumed by, another company nor to be exchanged, cashed out or substituted for, in connection with any corporate transaction affecting the Shares; and

- (i) the following provisions apply only if Participant is providing services outside the United States:
- (i) the Restricted Stock Units and the Shares subject to the Restricted Stock Units are not part of normal or expected compensation or salary for any purpose;
- (ii) Participant acknowledges and agrees that none of the Company, the Service Recipient, or any Parent or Subsidiary shall be liable for any foreign exchange rate fluctuation between Participant's local currency and the United States Dollar that may affect the value of the Restricted Stock Units or of any amounts due to Participant pursuant to the settlement of the Restricted Stock Units or the subsequent sale of any Shares acquired upon settlement; and
- (iii) no claim or entitlement to compensation or damages shall arise from forfeiture of the Restricted Stock Units resulting from the termination of Participant's status as a Service Provider (for any reason whatsoever whether or not later found to be invalid or in breach of employment laws in the jurisdiction where Participant is a Service Provider or the terms of Participant's employment or service agreement, if any), and in consideration of the grant of the Restricted Stock Units to which Participant is otherwise not entitled, Participant irrevocably agrees never to institute any claim against the Company, any Parent, any Subsidiary or the Service Recipient, waives his or her ability, if any, to bring any such claim, and releases the Company, any Parent, any Subsidiary or the Service Recipient from any such claim; if, notwithstanding the foregoing, any such claim is allowed by a court of competent jurisdiction, then, by participating in the Plan, Participant shall be deemed irrevocably to have agreed not to pursue such claim and agrees to execute any and all documents necessary to request dismissal or withdrawal of such claim.
- 11. No Advice Regarding Grant. The Company is not providing any tax, legal or financial advice, nor is the Company making any recommendations regarding Participant's participation in the Plan, or Participant's acquisition or sale of the Shares underlying the Restricted Stock Units. Participant is hereby advised to consult with his or her own personal tax, legal and financial advisors regarding his or her participation in the Plan before taking any action related to the Plan.
- 12. <u>Data Privacy</u>. Participant hereby explicitly and unambiguously consents to the collection, use and transfer, in electronic or other form, of Participant's personal data as described in this RSU Agreement and any other Restricted Stock Unit grant materials by and among, as applicable, the Employer or other Service Recipient, the Company and any Parent or Subsidiary for the exclusive purpose of implementing, administering and managing Participant's participation in the Plan.

Participant understands that the Company and the Employer may hold certain personal information about Participant, including, but not limited to, Participant's name, home address and telephone number, date of birth, social insurance number or other identification number, salary, nationality, job title, any Shares or directorships held in the Company, details of all Restricted Stock Units or any other entitlement to Shares awarded, canceled, exercised, vested, unvested or outstanding in Participant's favor ("Data"), for the exclusive purpose of implementing, administering and managing the Plan.

Participant understands that Data may be transferred to a stock plan service provider, as may be selected by the Company in the future, which is assisting the Company with the implementation, administration and management of the Plan. Participant understands that the recipients of the Data may be located in the United States or elsewhere, and that the recipients' country of operation (e.g., the United States) may have different data privacy laws and protections than Participant's country. Participant understands that if he or she resides outside the United States, he or she may request a list with the names and addresses of any potential recipients of the Data by contacting his or her local human resources representative. Participant authorizes the Company, any stock plan service provider selected by the Company and any other possible recipients which may assist the Company (presently or in the future) with implementing, administering and managing the Plan to receive, possess, use, retain and transfer the Data, in electronic or other form, for the sole purposes of implementing, administering and managing Participant's participation in the Plan. Participant understands that Data will be held only as long as is necessary to implement, administer and manage Participant's participation in the Plan. Participant understands that, he or she may, at any time, view Data, request additional information about the storage and processing of Data, require any necessary amendments to Data or refuse or withdraw the consents herein, in any case without cost, by contacting in writing his or her local human resources representative. Further, Participant understands that he or she is providing the consents herein on a purely voluntary basis. If Participant does not consent, or if Participant later seeks to revoke his or her consent, his or her status as a Service Provider and career with the Employer will not be adversely affected. The only adverse consequence of refusing or withdrawing Participant's consent is that the Company would not be able to grant Participant Restricted Stock Units or other equity awards or administer or maintain such awards. Therefore, Participant understands that refusing or withdrawing his or her consent may affect Participant's ability to participate in the Plan. For more information on the consequences of Participant's refusal to consent or withdrawal of consent, Participant understands that he or she may contact his or her local human resources representative.

- 13. Address for Notices. Any notice to be given to the Company under the terms of this RSU Agreement will be addressed to the Company at Aurora Innovation, Inc., [1880 Embarcadero Road Palo Alto, California 94303], or at such other address as the Company may hereafter designate in writing.
- 14. <u>Electronic Delivery and Acceptance</u>. The Company may, in its sole discretion, decide to deliver any documents related to the Restricted Stock Units awarded under the Plan or future Restricted Stock Units that may be awarded under the Plan by electronic means or require Participant to participate in the Plan by electronic means. Participant hereby consents to receive such documents by electronic delivery and agrees to participate in the Plan through any on-line or electronic system established and maintained by the Company or a third party designated by the Company.

- 15. <u>Captions</u>. Captions provided herein are for convenience only and are not to serve as a basis for interpretation or construction of this RSU Agreement.
- 16. <u>RSU Agreement Severable</u>. In the event that any provision in this RSU Agreement will be held invalid or unenforceable, such provision will be severable from, and such invalidity or unenforceability will not be construed to have any effect on, the remaining provisions of this RSU Agreement.
- 17. No Waiver. Either party's failure to enforce any provision or provisions of this RSU Agreement shall not in any way be construed as a waiver of any such provision or provisions, nor prevent that party from thereafter enforcing each and every other provision of this RSU Agreement. The rights granted both parties herein are cumulative and shall not constitute a waiver of either party's right to assert all other legal remedies available to it under the circumstances.
- 18. <u>Grant is Not Transferable</u>. Except to the limited extent provided in Section 6, this grant and the rights and privileges conferred hereby will not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and will not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of this grant, or any right or privilege conferred hereby, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment or similar process, this grant and the rights and privileges conferred hereby immediately will become null and void.
- 19. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. The Company may assign any of its rights under this RSU Agreement to single or multiple assignees, and this RSU Agreement shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Company. Subject to the restrictions on transfer herein set forth, this RSU Agreement shall be binding upon Participant and his or her heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns. The rights and obligations of Participant under this RSU Agreement may be assigned only with the prior written consent of the Company.
- 20. Additional Conditions to Issuance of Stock. If at any time the Company will determine, in its discretion, that the listing, registration, qualification or rule compliance of the Shares upon any securities exchange or under any state, federal or non-U.S. law, the tax code and related regulations or under the rulings or regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other governmental regulatory body or the clearance, consent or approval of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other governmental regulatory authority is necessary or desirable as a condition to the issuance of Shares to Participant (or his or her estate) hereunder, such issuance will not occur unless and until such listing, registration, qualification, rule compliance, clearance, consent or approval will have been completed, effected or obtained free of any conditions not acceptable to the Company. Subject to the terms of the RSU Agreement and the Plan, the Company shall not be required to issue any certificate or certificates for (or make any entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company of) the Shares hereunder prior to the lapse of such reasonable period of time following the date of vesting of the Restricted Stock Units as the Administrator may establish from time to time for reasons of administrative convenience.

- 21. <u>Limitations Applicable to Section 16 Persons</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan or this RSU Agreement, if the Participant is subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act, then the Plan, the Restricted Stock Units and this RSU Agreement shall be subject to any additional limitations set forth in any applicable exemptive rule under Section 16 of the Exchange Act (including any amendment to Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act) that are requirements for the application of such exemptive rule. To the extent permitted by Applicable Law, this RSU Agreement shall be deemed amended to the extent necessary to conform to such applicable exemptive rule.
- 22. <u>Language</u>. If Participant has received this RSU Agreement or any other document related to the Plan translated into a language other than English and if the meaning of the translated version is different than the English version, the English version will control.
- 23. <u>Interpretation</u>. The Administrator will have the power to interpret the Plan and this RSU Agreement and to adopt such rules for the administration, interpretation and application of the Plan as are consistent therewith and to interpret or revoke any such rules (including, but not limited to, the determination of whether or not any Restricted Stock Units have vested). All actions taken and all interpretations and determinations made by the Administrator in good faith will be final and binding upon Participant, the Company and all other interested persons. Neither the Administrator nor any person acting on behalf of the Administrator will be personally liable for any action, determination or interpretation made in good faith with respect to the Plan or this RSU Agreement.
- 24. Amendment, Suspension or Termination of the Plan By accepting this Award, Participant expressly warrants that he or she has received an Award of Restricted Stock Units under the Plan, and has received, read and understood a description of the Plan. Participant understands that the Plan is discretionary in nature and may be amended, suspended or terminated by the Administrator at any time.
- 25. <u>Modifications to the RSU Agreement</u>. This RSU Agreement constitutes the entire understanding of the parties on the subjects covered. Participant expressly warrants that he or she is not accepting this RSU Agreement in reliance on any promises, representations, or inducements other than those contained herein. Modifications to this RSU Agreement or the Plan can be made only in an express written contract executed by a duly authorized officer of the Company. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan or this RSU Agreement, the Company reserves the right to revise this RSU Agreement as it deems necessary or advisable, in its sole discretion and without the consent of Participant, to comply with Section 409A or to otherwise avoid imposition of any additional tax or income recognition under Section 409A in connection with this Award of Restricted Stock Units.
- 26. Governing Law; Venue. This RSU Agreement and the Restricted Stock Units will be governed by the laws of California, without giving effect to the conflict of law principles thereof. For purposes of litigating any dispute that arises under these Restricted Stock Units or this RSU Agreement, the parties hereby submit to and consent to the jurisdiction of the State of California, and agree that such litigation will be conducted in the courts of Santa Clara County, or the U.S. federal courts for the Northern District of California, and no other courts, where this Award is made and/or to be performed.

- 27. Entire Agreement. The Plan is incorporated herein by reference. The Plan and this RSU Agreement (including the appendices and exhibits referenced herein) constitute the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede in their entirety all prior undertakings and agreements of the Company and Participant with respect to the subject matter hereof, and may not be modified adversely to the Participant's interest except by means of a writing signed by the Company and Participant.
- 28. Country Addendum. Notwithstanding any provisions in this RSU Agreement, the Restricted Stock Unit grant shall be subject to any special terms and conditions set forth in an appendix (if any) to this RSU Agreement for any country whose laws are applicable to Participant and this Award of Restricted Stock Units (as determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion) (the "Country Addendum"). Moreover, if Participant relocates to one of the countries included in the Country Addendum (if any), the special terms and conditions for such country will apply to Participant, to the extent the Company determines that the application of such terms and conditions is necessary or advisable for legal or administrative reasons. The Country Addendum (if any) constitutes a part of this RSU Agreement.
- 29. <u>Tax Consequences</u>. Participant has reviewed with his or her own tax advisors the U.S. federal, state, local andnon-U.S. tax consequences of this investment and the transactions contemplated by this RSU Agreement. With respect to such matters, Participant relies solely on such advisors and not on any statements or representations of the Company or any of its agents, written or oral. Participant understands that Participant (and not the Company) shall be solely responsible for Participant's own tax liability that may arise as a result of this investment or the transactions contemplated by this RSU Agreement.

November 4, 2021

Office of the Chief Accountant

Securities and Exchange Commission 100 F Street, NE Washington, D.C. 20549

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have read the statements of Aurora Inc. (formerly known as Reinvent Technology Partners Y) included under Item 4.01 of its Form8-K dated November 4, 2021. We agree with the statements concerning our Firm under Item 4.01, in which we were informed of our dismissal on November 3, 2021. We are not in a position to agree or disagree with other statements contained therein.

Very truly yours,

/s/ WithumSmith+Brown, PC

New York, New York

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Defined terms included below shall have the same meaning as terms defined and included elsewhere in this Form 8-K and, if not defined in the Form 8-K, the final prospectus and definitive proxy statement, dated October 8, 2021 (the "Proxy Statement/Prospectus").

We are providing the following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information to aid in the analysis of the financial aspects of the Merger. The Merger and the related transactions, as further described elsewhere in the unaudited pro forma financial information, were completed on November 3, 2021.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information presents the combination of the financial information of RTPY and Legacy Aurora, adjusted to give effect to the Merger and other events contemplated by the Business Combination Agreement. The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information has been prepared in accordance with Article 11 of Regulation S-X as amended by the final rule, Release 33-10786 "Amendments to Financial Disclosures about Acquired and Disposed Businesses."

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet of RTPY as of June 30, 2021 combines the historical balance sheet of RTPY as of June 30, 2021 and the historical consolidated balance sheet of Aurora as of June 30, 2021, adjusted to give pro forma effect to the Business Combination between RTPY and Aurora, summarized below, the PIPE Investment and certain other related events related to the Business Combination, in each case, as if the Business Combination, PIPE Investment and the other related events had been consummated on June 30, 2021.

The unaudited pro forma combined statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 combine the historical statements of operations of RTPY and the historical consolidated statements of operations of Aurora for such periods on a pro forma basis as if the Business Combination and related transactions had been consummated on January 1, 2020, the beginning of the earliest period presented.

Additionally, and as further described in Note 2 to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information herein, Aurora completed the acquisition of Apparate on January 19, 2021. The acquisition of Apparate was deemed to be a material transaction that is separate from the Business Combination. The unaudited pro forma combined statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 combine the historical statements of operations of Aurora and Apparate as if the acquisition of Apparate had occurred on January 1, 2020, the beginning of the earliest period presented. The acquisition of Apparate is reflected in the balance sheet of Aurora as of June 30, 2021.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information was derived from and should be read in conjunction with the following historical financial statements and the accompanying notes, which are included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference:

- the (a) historical audited financial statements of RTPY as of December 31, 2020 and for the period from October 2, 2020 (inception) through December 31, 2020 and (b) historical unaudited condensed financial statements of RTPY as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021;
- the (a) historical audited financial statements of Aurora as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020 and (b) historical unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Aurora as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2021;
- the historical audited consolidated financial statements of Apparate, as of and for the year-ended December 31, 2020, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference; and
- · other information relating to RTPY and Aurora included in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information should be read together with the section titled \*Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and other financial information included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.

The unaudited pro forma combined financial statements do not necessarily reflect what the Company's financial condition or results of operations would have been had the Business Combination occurred on the dates indicated. The unaudited pro forma combined financial information also may not be useful in predicting the future financial condition and results of operations of the Company. The actual financial position and results of operations may differ significantly from the pro forma amounts reflected herein due to a variety of factors.

#### Description of the Business Combination and the related transactions

The Domestication, Merger, PIPE Investment and accompanying transactions may be summarized as follows:

- RTPY changed its jurisdiction of incorporation from the Cayman Islands to the State of Delaware;
- RTPY entered into the Merger Agreement with Merger Sub and Legacy Aurora, pursuant to which, among other things, following the
  Domestication, (i) Merger Sub merged with and into Legacy Aurora, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub ceased and Legacy
  Aurora became the surviving corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of RTPY, and RTPY was renamed Aurora Innovation, Inc.;
- Prior to the effective time of the Merger, Legacy Aurora adopted the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the "A&R Certificate of Incorporation") to implement a dual class structure, pursuant to which (i) Legacy Aurora authorized and issued the Aurora Class B Stock and (ii) each existing share of Legacy Aurora Series A Preferred Stock or Legacy Aurora Series B Preferred Stock issued and outstanding as of immediately prior to the Conversion Amendment (as defined below) was provided the right to convert each such share, from and following the Conversion Amendment, into one share of Legacy Aurora Class B Stock ((i) and (ii) together, the "Conversion Amendment"). For the avoidance of doubt, all rights, preferences, privileges and powers of, and restrictions provided for the benefit of the Legacy Aurora Series Seed 1 Preferred Stock, Legacy Aurora Series U-1 Preferred Stock, Legacy Aurora Series U-2 Preferred Stock or Legacy Aurora Series B-1 Preferred Stock remained unchanged by the Conversion Amendment:
- Prior to the effective time of the Merger, but immediately subsequent to the Conversion Amendment, and pursuant to the terms of the A&R
  Certificate of Incorporation, each share of Legacy Aurora Series Seed 1 Preferred Stock, Legacy Aurora Series Seed 2 Preferred Stock,
  Legacy Aurora Series U-1 Preferred Stock, Legacy Aurora Series U-2 Preferred Stock or Legacy Aurora Series B-1 Preferred Stock
  automatically converted into one share of Legacy Aurora common stock (the "Preferred Stock Conversion");
- Prior to the effective time of the Merger, but immediately subsequent to the Conversion Amendment, and pursuant to certain contractual exchange agreements with Legacy Aurora, each share of Legacy Aurora common stock held by the Aurora Founders was exchanged for one share of Legacy Aurora Class B Stock (the "Exchange" and, together with the Conversion Amendment and the Preferred Stock Conversion, the "Pre-Closing Restructuring");

- Upon the consummation of the Merger, Legacy Aurora Stockholders received an aggregate of 1,100,000,000 shares of Legacy Aurora common stock (at a deemed value of \$10.00 per share), which, in the case of Legacy Aurora Awards, were shares underlying awards based on Legacy Class A Common Stock, representing a pre-transaction equity value of Aurora of \$11.0 billion (such total number of shares of Legacy Aurora common stock, the "Aggregate Merger Consideration"). Specifically, after giving effect to the Pre-Closing Restructuring, (a) each share of Legacy Aurora common stock was cancelled and converted into the right to receive a number of shares of Class A Common Stock equal to the quotient obtained by dividing (i) the Aggregate Merger Consideration by (ii) the aggregate fully diluted number of shares of Legacy Aurora capital stock (the "Exchange Ratio") and (b) each share of Legacy Aurora Class B Stock will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a number of shares of Class B Common Stock equal to the Exchange Ratio of approximately 2.1708. The portion of the Aggregate Merger Consideration reflecting the conversion of the Legacy Aurora Awards was calculated assuming that all Legacy Aurora Options are net-settled. Holders of Legacy Aurora common stock received Class A Common Stock and holders of Legacy Aurora Class B Stock received Class B Common Stock. Accordingly, 513,575,373 shares of Class A Common Stock and 481,107,977 shares of Class B Common Stock were issued as outstanding shares to Legacy Aurora Stockholders upon completion of the Business Combination;
- 82,432,681 shares have been reserved for the potential future issuance of Class A Common Stock upon the exercise of Aurora Options and 34,698,749 shares have been reserved for the potential future issuance of Class A Common Stock upon the settlement of Aurora RSU Awards based on the following transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement:
  - The conversion of all outstanding Legacy Aurora Options into options exercisable for shares of Class A Common Stock with the same terms except for the number of shares exercisable and the exercise price, each of which will be adjusted using the Exchange Ratio;
  - The conversion of all outstanding Legacy Aurora RSU Awards into awards of restricted stock units based on shares of Class A
    Common Stock with the same terms, except the number of restricted stock units comprising the award will be adjusted using the
    Exchange Ratio;
- Aurora issued and sold 100,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock at \$10.00 per share to the PIPE Investors pursuant to the PIPE Investment;
- 75,458,911 of RTPY Class A ordinary shares were redeemed by RTPY public shareholders in connection with the Business Combination for an aggregate redemption price of approximately \$754.6 million;
- 17,434,414 Sponsor Shares were forfeited as a result of the above redemptions;
- 1,720,772 shares of Aurora Class A common stock was issued as a result of conversion of Class B ordinary shares of RTPY owned by the Sponsor in the Domestication and become subject to a lock-up (but not price-based vesting) until the first anniversary following the completion of the Business Combination. Such shares represent 25% of the Remaining Sponsor Shares;
- Additionally, 5,162,314 shares of Aurora Class A common stock issued as a result of the conversion of Class B ordinary shares of RTPY
  owned by the Sponsor in the Domestication have been immediately subject to both price-based vesting provisions and lock-up provisions.
  Such shares represent 75% of the Remaining Sponsor Shares; and
  - The Sponsor Shares subject to both price-based vesting provisions and a lock-up will consist of three tranches, equaling 1,720,772, 1,720,771 and 1,720,771 shares of Aurora Class A common stock for the first tranche, the second tranche and the third tranche, respectively, as follows:
  - Tranche I: Tranche I has (i) a price-based vesting trigger based on the trading price of Aurora common stock exceeding \$15.00 on
    a 20-trading day volume-weighted average price measurement basis and (ii) a lock up of two years following the completion of the
    Business Combination.

- *Tranche II*: Tranche II has (i) a price-based vesting trigger based on the trading price of Aurora common stock exceeding \$17.50 on a 20-trading day volume-weighted average price measurement basis and (ii) a lock up of three years following the completion of the Business Combination.
- Tranche III: Tranche III has (i) a price-based vesting trigger based on the trading price of Aurora common stock exceeding \$20.00 on a 20-trading day volume-weighted average price measurement basis and (ii) a lock up of four years following the completion of the Business Combination.

If the price-based vesting conditions have not been met prior to or on the 10th anniversary from the completion of the Business Combination, any unvested Sponsor Shares are forfeited. Additionally, upon a change in control event, all of the Sponsor Shares become vested and are released from the lock-up.

#### Accounting for the Business Combination

The Business Combination is accounted for as a reverse recapitalization in accordance with GAAP. Under this method of accounting, RTPY will be treated as the acquired company for financial reporting purposes. Accordingly, for accounting purposes, the Business Combination will be treated as the equivalent of Aurora issuing shares for the net assets of RTPY, accompanied by a recapitalization.

Aurora has been determined to be the accounting acquirer based on evaluation of the following facts and circumstances:

- Legacy Aurora Stockholders have the largest voting interest in the post-combination company;
- · Legacy Aurora will have the ability to appoint the majority of the members of the Aurora Board;
- Legacy Aurora will comprise the ongoing operations of Aurora;
- Legacy Aurora management hold executive management roles (including Chief Executive Officer, among others) in the post-combination company and are responsible for the day-to-day operations; and
- The post-combination company assumed the Aurora branded name: Aurora Innovation, Inc.

Accordingly, the net assets of RTPY will be recognized at historical cost (which is expected to be consistent with carrying value), with no goodwill or other intangible assets recorded. Operations prior to the Business Combination will be presented in future financial reports as those of Aurora.

The unvested Sponsor Shares are expected be classified as a liability measured at fair value as at the date of the Business Combination, subject to subsequent remeasurement at each reporting date until the liability is settled in accordance with the vesting terms or the Sponsor Shares are forfeited upon the 10th anniversary. Public and private warrants of RTPY are not expected to be modified as a result of the Business Combination, resulting in no accounting impact upon consummation of Business Combination.

All outstanding capital stock of Legacy Aurora were converted into shares of common stock of Aurora based on the Exchange Ratio, with the corresponding increase in the par value of common stock being recognized against additional paid-in capital. Outstanding vested and unvested share-based awards of Legacy Aurora (including options and RSUs) were converted into the right to receive upon vesting or exercise such awards for common shares of Aurora, adjusted proportionately based on the Exchange Ratio. Because no terms of such share-based awards were modified upon consummation of the Business Combination, no accounting impact for such outstanding awards is expected. For pro forma presentation purposes, the Exchange Ratio is approximately 2.1708.

#### **Basis of Pro Forma Presentation**

The adjustments in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information have been identified and presented to provide relevant information of Aurora upon consummation of the Business Combination and other events contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Assumptions and estimates underlying the unaudited pro forma adjustments set forth in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information are described in the accompanying notes.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information has been presented for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the operating results and financial position that would have been achieved had the Business Combination occurred on the dates indicated. Any additional Business Combination proceeds remaining after the payment of redeeming RTPY shareholders, the payment of underwriter fees and the payment of transaction costs related to the Merger are expected to be used for other general corporate purposes. Further, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information does not purport to project the future operating results or financial position of Aurora following the completion of the Business Combination. The unaudited pro forma adjustments represent management's estimates based on information available as of the date of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information and are subject to change as additional information becomes available and analyses are performed. RTPY and Aurora have not had any historical relationship prior to the transactions, accordingly, no pro forma adjustments were required to eliminate activities between the companies.

The following summarizes the pro forma Aurora common stock issued and outstanding immediately after the Business Combination and the related ownership percentages.

(in millions)	Number of Shares	Percentage of Outstanding Shares
Legacy Aurora Stockholders(1)	1,047.0	93.6%
Sponsor, Sponsor Related PIPE Investor and RTPY independent directors(2)	9.3	0.8%
RTPY's public shareholders(3)	22.3	2.0%
Third Party PIPE Investors	40.2	3.6%
Outstanding Shares	1,118.8	100.0%

- (1) Includes (i) 513.6 million shares of Class A Common Stock (ii) 481.1 million shares of Class B Common Stock, and (iii) 52.4 million shares subscribed for through the PIPE by existing Legacy Aurora investors. Excludes (i) 82.4 million shares underlying the Aurora Options, whether unvested or vested, and (ii) 34.7 million shares underlying Aurora RSU Awards.
- (2) Includes 7.5 million shares to be purchased by Sponsor Related PIPE Investor as part of the PIPE Investment. Excludes 5.2 million Sponsor Shares which became subject to price-based vesting conditions in conjunction with the completion of the Business Combination.
- (3) The number of shares is net of redemptions of approximately 75.5 million RTPY Class A ordinary shares at redemption price of approximately \$10.00 per share.

# UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED BALANCE SHEET AS OF JUNE 30, 2021 (in thousands)

	RTPY (Historical)	Aurora (Historical)	Transaction Accounting Adjustments		Pro Forma Combined
ASSETS					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 501	\$ 784,813	\$ 1,142,893	Α	\$1,928,207
Restricted cash, current	_	182	_		182
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	1,325	23,159	(3,476)	В	21,008
Total current assets	1,826	808,154	1,139,417		1,949,397
Cash held in trust account	977,544	_	(977,544)	C	_
Property and equipment, net	_	80,112	_		80,112
Operating lease right-of-use assets	_	146,593	_		146,593
Restricted cash, noncurrent	_	13,300	_		13,300
Other assets, net	_	19,777	_		19,777
Acquisition related intangible assets	_	617,200	_		617,200
Goodwill		1,111,197			1,111,197
Total assets	\$ 979,370	\$2,796,333	\$ 161,873		\$3,937,576
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)					
Current liabilities:					
Accounts payable	\$ 28	\$ 6,541	\$ (25)	D	
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	323	53,595	(3,341)	D	50,577
Operating lease liabilities, current	_	10,816	_		10,816
Related party payable	498	1,422			1,920
Total current liabilities	849	72,374	(3,366)		69,857
Other liabilities	_	434	_		434
Derivative warrant liabilities	38,914	_	_		38,914
Deposit liability	_	50,000	_		50,000
Derivative liability – Sponsor Shares	_	_	46,941	Е	46,941
Deferred legal fees and underwriting commissions	34,231	_	(34,231)	F	
Operating lease liabilities, long-term	_	127,715	_		127,715
Deferred tax liability		3,203			3,203
Total liabilities	73,994	253,726	9,344		337,064
Redeemable convertible preferred stock	_	2,161,145	(2,161,145)	G	_
Common shares subject to possible redemption	900,376	_	(900,376)	Η	_
Stockholders' equity (deficit):					
RTPY Class A Ordinary Shares	1	_	(1)	I	_
RTPY Class B Ordinary Shares	2		(2)	I	
Class A Common Stock	_	_	63	J	63
Class B Common Stock			48	K	48
Legacy Aurora common stock		25	(25)	L	
Additional paid-in capital	10,845	1,087,631	3,259,322	M	4,357,798
Retained earnings (accumulated deficit)	(5,848)	(706,194)	(45,355)	N	(757,397)
Total stockholders' equity	5,000	381,462	3,214,050		3,600,512
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity (deficit)	979,370	2,796,333	161,873		3,937,576

### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2020 (in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

		For the Year December 3		Apparate Acquisition		Apparate Acquisition				r the period from				
		Aurora nnovation, Inc. Historical)	Apparate (Historical)	Transaction Accounting Adjustments		Pro Forma Combined	(ii De 2	tober 2, 2020 nception) to ecember 31, 020 RTPY Historical)	A	ransaction ccounting ljustments		C	ro Forma ombined	
Revenue	\$	_	\$ 100,000	\$ (100,000)	Ο	\$ —	\$	_	\$	_		\$	_	
Operating Expenses Research and development		179,426	649,047	36,409	P	864,882				88,583	R		953,465	
Selling, general and		179,420	049,047	30,409	Г	004,002		_		00,303	K		955,405	
administrative		38,693	150,637	(3,812)	Q	185,518		19		5,903	S		191,440	
Total operating expenses		218,119	799,684	32,597		1,050,400		19		94,486			1,144,905	
Loss from operations		(218,119)	(699,684)	(132,597)		(1,050,400)		(19)		(94,486)		(	(1,144,905)	
Interest and other income, net		3,672	2,409			6,081		_		_			6,081	
Loss before income taxes	\$	(214,447)	\$(697,275)	\$ (132,597)		\$(1,044,319)		(19)		(94,486)		\$ (	1,138,824)	
Income taxes (benefit) expense		2	(1,510)			(1,508)		_		_			(1,508)	
Net income (loss)	\$	(214,449)	\$(695,765)	\$ (132,597)		\$(1,042,811)	\$	(19)	\$	(94,486)		\$ (	(1,137,316)	
Weighted average shares outstanding, Aurora, basic and diluted	1:	24,743,865												
Net loss per share attributable to Aurora, basis and diluted	\$	(1.72)												
Weighted average shares outstanding – RTPY Class B ordinary shares, basic and diluted,		Ì						21,250,000						
Net loss per share – Class B,														
basic and diluted							\$	(0.00)						
Weighted average shares outstanding – Aurora Class A,														
basic and diluted												63	6,496,966	
Net loss per share -Class A, basic													.,,	
and diluted												\$	(1.02)	
Weighted average shares outstanding – Aurora Class B, basic and diluted												10	1,107,977	
Net loss per share –Class B, basic												40	1,107,977	
and diluted												\$	(1.02)	

## UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

(in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	For the Si				_	Apparat	e Acq	uisition							
	Months End June 30, 20 Aurora Innovation Inc. (Historical	21	from Janu: A	the Period January 1, 2021 to ary 19, 2021 pparate istorical)	A	ransaction eccounting ljustments		Pro Forma Combined	Moi Jun	or the Six of the Ended of 30, 2021 RTPY istorical)	Ac	ansaction counting justments			ro Forma ombined
Revenue	\$ -	_	\$	5,108	\$	(5,108)	О	\$ —	\$		\$			\$	_
Operating Expenses															
Research and development	318,9	21		26,509		(87,843)	P	257,587		_		9,909	R		267,496
Selling, general and administrative	54,3	26		2,367		(5,978)	Q	50,715		1,008		31	S		51,754
Total operating expenses	373,2	47		28,876		(93,821)		308,302		1,008		9,940			319,250
Loss from operations	(373,2	<u>47</u> )		(23,768)		88,713		(308,302)		(1,008)		(9,940)			(319,250)
Interest and other income, net	1	73		141		_		314							314
Fair value adjustments for warrant liability	_			_		_		_		(3,754)		_			(3,754)
Financing costs – derivative										(0,,01)					(0,101)
warrant liabilities	_	_		_		_		_		(1,111)		_			(1,111)
Income from investments held															
in trust account		_								44		(44)	T		
Loss before income taxes	\$ (373,0	74)	\$	(23,627)	\$	88,713		\$(307,988)		(5,829)		(9,984)		\$	(323,801)
Income taxes (benefit) expense	(2,6	43)						(2,643)							(2,643)
Net income (loss)	\$ (370,4		\$	(23,627)	\$	88,713		\$(305,345)	\$	(5,829)	\$	(9,984)		\$	(321,158)
Weighted average shares outstanding, used in computing net loss per share, Aurora, basic and diluted	236,133,8	23													
Net loss per share, Aurora,															
basis and diluted	\$ (1.	57)													
Weighted average shares outstanding – RTPY															
Class A ordinary shares,															
basic and diluted,									9	7,746,566					
Net loss per share – Class A, basic and diluted									\$						
Weighted average shares outstanding – RTPY Class B ordinary shares,									Ф	_					
basic and diluted,									2.	3,099,102					
Net loss per share – Class B, basic and diluted									\$	(0.25)					
Weighted average shares										` ′					
outstanding – Aurora															
Class A, basic and diluted														63	6,496,966
Net loss per share –Class A,															
basic and diluted														\$	(0.29)
Weighted average shares															
outstanding – Aurora														40	1 107 077
Class B, basic and diluted														48	1,107,977
Net loss per share –Class B, basic and diluted														\$	(0.29)
basic and unuted														φ	(0.29)

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### Note 1-Basis of Presentation

The Business Combination will be accounted for as a reverse recapitalization, with no goodwill or other intangible assets recorded, in accordance with GAAP. Under this method of accounting, RTPY will be treated as the "acquired" company for financial reporting purposes. Accordingly, for accounting purposes, the Business Combination will be treated as the equivalent of Aurora issuing stock for the net assets of RTPY, accompanied by a recapitalization. The acquisition of Apparate has been treated as a business combination and has been accounted for using the acquisition method with Aurora being the accounting acquirer. Aurora has recorded the fair value of assets and liabilities acquired from Apparate.

The unaudited pro forma combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2021 assumes that the Business Combination occurred on June 30, 2021. The unaudited pro forma combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 presents pro forma effect to the Business Combination as if it had been completed on January 1, 2020.

The unaudited pro forma combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2021 has been prepared using, and should be read in conjunction with, the following:

- RTPY's unaudited balance sheet as of June 30, 2021 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference; and
- Legacy Aurora's unaudited consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2021 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2021 has been prepared using, and should be read in conjunction with, the following:

- RTPY's unaudited condensed statement of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference;
- Legacy Aurora's unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference; and
- Apparate's unaudited financial information provided by Apparate management, for the period from January 1, 2021 through January 19, 2021.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 has been prepared using, and should be read in conjunction with, the following:

- RTPY's audited statement of operations for the period between October 2, 2020 (inception) and December 31, 2020 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference; and
- Legacy Aurora's audited statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.
- Apparate's audited consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 and the related notes, included elsewhere in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.

Management has made significant estimates and assumptions in its determination of the pro forma adjustments. As the unaudited pro forma combined financial information has been prepared based on these preliminary estimates, the final amounts recorded may differ materially from the information presented. The unaudited pro forma combined financial information does not give effect to any anticipated synergies, operating efficiencies, tax savings, or cost savings that may be associated with the Business Combination or Legacy Aurora's acquisition of Apparate. The pro forma adjustments reflecting the closing of the Business Combination and the acquisition of Apparate are based on certain currently available information and certain assumptions and methodologies that Aurora believes are reasonable under the circumstances. The unaudited pro forma adjustments, which are described in the accompanying notes, may be revised as additional information becomes available and is evaluated. Therefore, it is likely that the actual adjustments will differ from the pro forma adjustments and it is possible such differences may be material. Aurora believes that these assumptions and methodologies provide a reasonable basis for presenting all of the significant effects of the Business Combination based on information available to management at the time and that the pro forma adjustments give appropriate effect to those assumptions and are properly applied in the unaudited pro forma combined financial information.

The unaudited pro forma combined financial information is not necessarily indicative of what the actual results of operations and financial position would have been had the Business Combination taken place on the dates indicated, nor are they indicative of the future consolidated results of operations or financial position of the Aurora. They should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements and notes thereto of RTPY, Legacy Aurora and Apparate.

#### Note 2—Apparate Transaction

On January 19, 2021, Legacy Aurora acquired 100% of the voting interests of Apparate which was a company developing self-driving technology. The acquisition of Apparate has been treated as a business combination and has been accounted for using the acquisition method.

The acquisition date fair value of the consideration transferred was approximately \$1.9 billion which consisted of stock consideration. The stock consideration transferred comprised 50.9 million shares of Legacy Aurora's Series U-1 preferred stock and 116.2 million shares of Legacy Aurora's stock. The preferred stock was valued referencing a subsequent purchase of Legacy Aurora's preferred stock on the same date as the acquisition. The common stock was valued based on the fair value as of January 19, 2021, as determined by a third-party valuation expert using an Option Pricing Method model. The transaction costs associated with the acquisition were approximately \$15.0 million and were recorded in general and administrative expense in 2020 and 2021.

The acquisition of Apparate was determined to be a material transaction that is separate from the Business Combination between RTPY and Legacy Aurora. As part of preparing the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations, Aurora identified certain differences in classification and presentation of Apparate's financial statements when compared to those of Aurora. The historical statement of operations of Apparate were adjusted, as shown below, to conform presentation and classification of the items noted below to presentation and classification of Aurora.

(in thousands)	For the period from January 1, 2021 through January 19, 2021	For the year ended December 31, 2020
Revenue	\$ 5,108	\$ 100,000
Research and development	26,509(1)	649,047(1)
Selling, general and administrative	2,367(1)(2)	150,637(1)(2)
Loss from operations	\$ (23,768)	\$ (699,684)
Interest and other income, net	141	2,409
Total other income (expense)	\$ 141	\$ 2,409
Loss before income taxes	\$ (23,627)	<u>\$ (697,275)</u>
Income tax (benefit) expense	<u> </u>	(1,510)
Net loss	<u>\$ (23,627)</u>	<b>\$</b> (695,765)

Depreciation and amortization expense were separately disclosed in the Apparate historical statement of operations. In Legacy Aurora's statement of
operations, depreciation and amortization was included as part of research and development and selling general and administrative expenses.

<sup>(2)</sup> Sales and marketing and general and administrative expenses were separately disclosed in the Apparate historical statement of operations. In Legacy Aurora's statement of operations, these expenses are presented together.

#### Note 3—Accounting Policies

Upon completion of the Business Combination, management will perform a comprehensive review of RTPY's and Legacy Aurora's accounting policies. As a result of the review, management may identify differences between the accounting policies of the companies which, when conformed, could have a material impact on the combined financial statements. Based on its initial analysis, management has not identified any material differences in accounting policies that would have a material impact on the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information.

#### Note 4—Adjustments to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information

Article 11 of Regulation S-X allows for the presentation of reasonably estimable synergies and other transaction effects that have occurred or are reasonably expected to occur ("Management's Adjustments"). Aurora has elected not to present Management's Adjustments and will only be presenting Transaction Accounting Adjustments in the following unaudited pro forma combined financial information.

The unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share amounts presented in the unaudited pro forma combined statements of operations are based upon the number of Aurora shares outstanding, assuming the Business Combination occurred on January 1, 2020.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations of Legacy Aurora for the year ended December 31, 2020 and six months ended June 30, 2021 takes into consideration if recognition of deferred tax assets is appropriate when realization of these assets is more likely than not. Based upon the weight of all available evidence, with primary focus on Legacy Aurora's history of recent losses and Aurora being in a net loss position on a pro forma basis, Aurora has concluded that it is not more likely than not that the recorded deferred tax assets will be realized. As a result, the tax effect of the Business Combination and related pro forma adjustments is recorded at no tax expense or benefit to Aurora. The pro forma combined provision for income taxes does not necessarily reflect the amounts that would have resulted had RTPY and Legacy Aurora filed consolidated income tax returns during the period presented.

#### Adjustments to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Balance Sheet

The pro forma Transaction Accounting Adjustments, based on preliminary estimates that could change materially as additional information is obtained, are as follows:

A. Represents pro forma adjustments to cash and cash equivalents to reflect the following:

(in thousands)	Amount
Release of cash from trust account	\$ 977,544(1)
Proceeds from PIPE Investment	1,000,000(2)
Payment of deferred underwriting fees and transaction expenses	(80,062)(3)
Cash payment for redemptions	(754,589)(4)
Net adjustment	\$1,142,893

Reflects the reclassification of cash and cash equivalents held in the trust account that becomes available in connection with the Business Combination or to pay redeeming RTPY shareholders.

<sup>(2)</sup> Reflects the proceeds of \$1.0 billion from the issuance and sale of 100.0 million shares of Class A Common Stock, with a per share par value of \$0.00001, at \$10.00 per share in the PIPE Investment pursuant to the Subscription Agreements. The shares include approximately 40.2 million shares to be purchased by Third Party PIPE Investors, approximately 7.5 million shares to be purchased by Sponsor Related PIPE Investor, and approximately 52.4 million shares to be purchased by Aurora PIPE Investors. The proceeds from the PIPE Investment are reflected with corresponding pro forma adjustments to the par value of Class A Common Stock, as shown in Note 4(J), and additional paid-in capital, as shown in Note 4(M).

(3) Reflects the settlement of approximately \$80.1 million of deferred underwriting fees and transaction-related expenses at close in connection with the Business Combination. Of the total, approximately \$45.8 million relates to advisory, legal, and other fees to be incurred in conjunction with the Business Combination and \$34.2 million relates to RTPY's deferred underwriting and legal fees.

The adjustments for expenses incurred in conjunction with the Business Combination are reflected as corresponding adjustments of \$25,000 to accounts payable and \$3.3 million to accrued expenses for amounts which had been incurred prior to and unpaid as of June 30, 2021, as further noted in Note 4(D). The remaining \$42.5 million, representing estimated expenses to be incurred subsequent to June 30, 2021, is reflected as an adjustment to additional paid-in capital, as shown in Note 4(M).

From the amounts incurred prior to June 30, 2021, approximately \$3.5 million, of which approximately \$0.2 million had been paid prior to June 30 2021, had been capitalized as deferred transaction costs by Legacy Aurora with the adjustment for these being reflected as a reclassification from prepaid expenses and other current assets to additional paid-in capital, as described in Note 4(B).

The settlement of RTPY's deferred underwriting commissions and legal fees, which were incurred by RTPY in conjunction with its initial public offering, are reflected with a corresponding elimination of the liabilities, as further described in Note 4(F) below. Such amounts become payable upon completion of the Business Combination.

- (4) Reflects the payment to redeeming RTPY public shareholders. The amount of redemptions is approximately 75.5 million shares at a redemption price of \$10.00 per share. The corresponding adjustments are a reduction of \$7,546 in par value of Class A Common Stock, and a reduction to additional paid-in capital, as shown in Note 4(M). As a result of redemptions, approximately \$223.0 million of cash from the trust account was available for the payment of underwriter fees, the payment of transaction costs related to the Merger and for Aurora's general corporate purposes.
- B. Reflects the reclassification of previously deferred and capitalized transaction costs from prepaid expenses and other current assets to additional paid-in capital.
- C. Reflects the release of \$977.5 million of cash currently held in the trust account that became available to effectuate the Business Combination, including payment of redemptions by RTPY shareholders, and for the general use of Aurora upon completion of the Business Combination.
  - D. Reflects the payment of previously incurred and accrued transaction costs paid upon completion of the Business Combination.
- E. Reflects recognition of the derivative liability related to the Sponsor Shares which become subject to price-based vesting upon completion of the Business Combination with a corresponding adjustment to additional paid-in capital, as further described in Note 4(M). Upon completion of the Business Combination, these Sponsor Shares will contain certain features which will require these shares to be initially classified as a liability and measured at fair value upon completion of the Business Combination and in subsequent periods. Any changes in the fair value will be reflected in earnings until the vesting conditions for such shares are met or expire. The fair value of the derivative liability is determined by using the Monte-Carlo Simulation approach, which estimates the number of Sponsor Shares expected to vest and their value based on a simulation of the post-combination company's common stock price in the future.
- F. Reflects the payment of approximately \$34.2 million of deferred underwriters' commissions and deferred legal fees incurred during RTPY's initial public offering and due upon completion of the Business Combination.
- G. Reflects conversion of Legacy Aurora preferred stock into Legacy Aurora common stock pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, and as a result of the Pre-Closing Restructuring, resulting in an adjustment of \$2.2 billion from temporary equity to additional paid-in capital, as shown in Note 4(M) and an adjustment of \$20,000 to Legacy Aurora common stock, Note 4(L).

- H. Reflects the reclassification of Class A ordinary shares of \$900.4 million to permanent equity with the reclassification shown as an adjustment to par value and additional paid-in capital prior to the impact of redemptions in Note 4(J) and Note 4(M).
- I. Reflects the conversion of RTPY Class A and Class B ordinary shares to Class A Common Stock in conjunction with the Domestication and pursuant to terms of the Merger Agreement.
  - J. Represents pro forma adjustments to par value of Class A Common Stock balance to reflect the following:

(in thousands)	Am	ount
Recapitalization of Legacy Aurora common stock into Aurora common stock	\$	51
Reclassification of RTPY public shares to permanent equity, prior to impact of		
redemptions		9
Issuance of Class A Common Stock from PIPE Investment per Subscription Agreements		10
Conversion of RTPY Class A and Class B ordinary shares into Class A Common Stock		
as a result of the Domestication		1
Decrease due to redemption of RTPY public shares		(8)
Net adjustment	\$	63

- K. Represents recapitalization of Legacy Aurora common stock to Class B Common Stock issuable to certain Legacy Aurora Stockholders.
- L. Reflects conversion and recapitalization of Legacy Aurora common stock to Aurora common stock, as follows:

(in thousands)	Amount
Increase in par value of Legacy Aurora common stock as a result of Legacy Aurora	
preferred stock converting into Legacy Aurora common stock	20
Elimination and recapitalization of par value of Legacy Aurora common stock, inclusive of par value of Legacy Aurora common stock issued upon conversion of Legacy Aurora	
preferred stock	(45)
Net adjustment	\$ (25)

M. Represents pro forma adjustments to additional paid-in capital balance to reflect the following:

(in thousands)	Amount
Conversion of Legacy Aurora preferred stock into Legacy Aurora common stock	\$2,161,125
Reclassification of RTPY public shares to permanent equity, prior to impact of	
redemptions	900,367
Issuance of Class A Common Stock from PIPE Investment per Subscription	
Agreements	999,990
Cumulative catch-up expense for Aurora RSUs	51,203(1)
Record fair value of liability related to the Sponsor Shares which became subject to	
price-based vesting upon completion of the Business Combination	(46,941)
Reclassification of Aurora's previously deferred transaction costs	(3,476)
Reduction in additional paid-in capital for acquisition-related transaction expenses to	
be incurred	(42,465)
Elimination of RTPY's historical accumulated deficit	(5,848)
Impact of the Domestication to additional paid-in capital	2
Recapitalization of Legacy Aurora common stock into Aurora common stock	(54)
Reduction in additional paid-in capital due to actual redemptions	(754,581)
Net adjustment	\$3,259,322

<sup>(1)</sup> Represents the stock-based compensation for certain Aurora RSUs subject to (i) time-based vesting conditions and (ii) a performance-based condition tied to achievement of a liquidity event. Upon completion of the Business Combination, the performance-based vesting condition was met, resulting in Aurora recognizing a cumulative catch-up expense for pro forma presentation purposes.

N. Reflects the elimination of the historical accumulated deficit of RTPY in connection with the recapitalization and the cumulative catch-up expense adjustment for Aurora RSUs with corresponding adjustments to additional paid-in capital, both of which are also reflected in Note 4(M).

#### Adjustments to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations

The pro forma adjustments included in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020, and the six months ended June 30, 2021 are as follows:

- O. As a result of the Apparate acquisition, Apparate's sole revenue-producing customer contract was cancelled and subsequently renegotiated. The renegotiated terms had not been settled at the time of close of the acquisition. As such, the historical Apparate revenue was eliminated for pro forma presentation purposes and no contractual revenue from the previous Apparate customer has been recorded in Legacy Aurora's historical financial statements subsequent to the closing of the Apparate acquisition.
  - P. The Transaction Accounting Adjustments to research and development expense for the Apparate acquisition as follows:

(in thousands)	For the six months ended June 30, 2021	For the year ended December 31, 2020
Elimination of historical depreciation and amortization expense on		
Apparate's fixed assets	\$ (610)(1)	\$ (12,459)(1)
Elimination of historical Uber RSU stock-based compensation expense	(11,579)	(103,452)
To record adjustment for severance expense	(12,641)(2)	12,641(2)
To record pro forma depreciation and amortization expense on Apparate's fixed assets based on the fair value as of the acquisition		
date	17(1)	3,446(1)
To record pro forma share-based compensation related to related-party	(62,020)(3)	12( 222(3)
share-based compensation payments	(63,030)(3)	136,233(3)
Net adjustment	<u>\$ (87,843)</u>	\$ 36,409

- (1) Amortization expense existed in the historical period and not in the future periods as the fair value of the historical intangible assets was zero in the post-acquisition period. The pro forma adjustments include the net impact of recording depreciation expense based on the acquisition date fair value of the acquired fixed assets and removing historically recorded depreciation expense for the periods presented assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020. During the period from January 20, 2021 to June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$1.7 million in depreciation expense relating to the acquired fixed assets and the pro forma depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2021 is presented net of such expense.
- (2) During the six months ended June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$15.8 million, of which approximately \$12.6 million was recorded in research and development expenses, in severance expense in conjunction with the Apparate acquisition. The pro forma adjustments include the net impact of removing the historically recorded expense for the periods presented, assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020.
- (3) Former employees of Apparate received grants of RSUs in a related party entity in connection with their employment with a subsidiary of the related party entity prior to the acquisition. These awards were modified after the transaction to allow the awards to continue to vest for the first year subsequent to the closing of the acquisition as long as the personnel remain employees of Aurora. As the RSUs were a modification to previously held awards by these employees in the historical period and the acquisition accounting measured the awards at fair value under stock-based compensation guidance, the stock-based compensation expense in the historical periods was eliminated and adjusted to reflect the fair value of the awards. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$63.0 million in expense relating to these awards and the pro forma adjustments include the net impact of removing the historically recorded expense for the periods presented assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020 and the vesting period would have concluded on December 31, 2020. In addition, former employees of Apparate received Aurora restricted stock units which have service-based and performance-based vesting conditions with performance-based vesting condition tied to achievement of a liquidity event. Upon completion of the Business Combination, the performance-based vesting condition was met with the pro forma impact of such restricted stock units reflected as an adjustment in Note 4(R) and Note 4(S).

Q. The Transaction Accounting Adjustments to selling, general and administrative expenses for the Apparate acquisition are as follows:

(in thousands)	mont	the six hs ended 30, 2021	the year ended ember 31, 2020
Elimination of historical depreciation expense on Apparate's fixed			 
assets	\$	(453)(1)	\$ (8,459)(1)
Elimination of historical Uber RSU stock-based compensation			
expense		(849)	(9,952)
To record adjustment for severance expense		(3,105)(2)	3,105(2)
To record pro forma depreciation expense on Apparate's fixed assets			
based on the fair value as of the acquisition date		393(1)	7,225(1)
To record pro forma share-based compensation related to related-			
party share-based compensation payments		(1,964)(3)	 4,269(3)
Net adjustment	\$	(5,978)	\$ (3,812)

- (1) The pro forma adjustments include the net impact of recording depreciation expense based on the acquisition date fair value of the acquired fixed assets and removing historically recorded depreciation expense for the periods presented assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020. During the period from January 20, 2021 to June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$3.2 million in depreciation expense relating to the acquired fixed assets and the pro forma depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2021 is presented net of such expense.
- (2) During the six months ended June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$15.8 million in severance expense, of which approximately \$3.1 million was recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses, in conjunction with the Apparate acquisition. The pro forma adjustments include the net impact of removing the historically recorded expense for the periods presented, assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020.
- (3) Former employees of Apparate received grants of RSUs in a related party entity in connection with their employment with a subsidiary of the related party entity prior to the acquisition. These awards were modified after the transaction to allow the awards to continue to vest for the first year subsequent to the closing of the acquisition as long as the personnel remain employees of Legacy Aurora. As the RSUs were a modification to previously held awards by these employees in the historical period and the acquisition accounting measured the awards at fair value under stock-based compensation guidance, the stock-based compensation expense in the historical periods was eliminated and adjusted to reflect the fair value of the awards. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, Legacy Aurora recorded \$2.0 million in expense relating to these awards and the pro forma adjustments include the net impact of removing the historically recorded expense for the periods presented assuming that the acquisition of Apparate had been completed on January 1, 2020 and the vesting period would have concluded on December 31, 2020.

In addition, former employees of Apparate received Legacy Aurora restricted stock units which have a service-based and performance-based vesting conditions with performance-based vesting condition tied to achievement of a liquidity event. Upon completion of the Business Combination, the performance-based vesting condition is met with the proforma impact of such restricted stock units reflects as an adjustment in Note 4(R) and Note 4(S).

R. The Transaction Accounting Adjustments to research and development expense for the Business Combination and related transactions are as follows:

(in thousands)	For the six months ended June 30, 2021	For the year ended December 31, 2020		
To record pro forma share-based compensation related to Legacy				
Aurora restricted stock units	\$ 9,909 (1)	\$ 88,583 (1)		
Net adjustment	\$ 9,909	\$ 88,583		

<sup>(1)</sup> Certain Legacy Aurora restricted stock units are subject to (i) time-based vesting conditions and (ii) a performance-based condition tied to achievement of a liquidity event. Upon completion of the Business Combination, the performance-based vesting condition was met, resulting in a cumulative catch-up expense of \$47.8 million for pro forma presentation purposes. Such cumulative catch-up expense is reflected in the year ended December 31, 2020. The remaining expense will be recognized over the remaining time-based vesting condition following the completion of the Business Combination, assuming that the Business Combination had been completed on January 1, 2020 for pro forma presentation purposes.

S. The Transaction Accounting Adjustments to selling, general and administrative expense for the Business Combination and related transactions are as follows:

(in thousands)	For the year ended December 31, 2020		For the six months ended June 30, 2021	
To record pro forma share-based compensation related to Legacy			\$	
Aurora restricted stock units	\$	500(1)		5,903(1)
Elimination of expenses incurred by RTPY for certain support				
services		(469)(2)		
Net adjustment	\$	31	\$	5,903

- (1) Certain Legacy Aurora restricted stock units are subject to (i) time-based vesting conditions and (ii) a performance-based condition tied to achievement of a liquidity event. Upon completion of the Business Combination, the performance-based vesting condition was met, resulting in a cumulative catch-up expense of \$3.4 million for pro forma presentation purposes. Such cumulative catch-up expense is reflected in the year ended December 31, 2020. The remaining expense will be recognized over the remaining time-based vesting condition following the completion of the Business Combination, assuming that the Business Combination had been completed on January 1, 2020 for pro forma presentation purposes.
- (2) Reflects the elimination of expense related to RTPY's support services which ceased upon completion of the Business Combination.
  - T. Reflects the elimination of unrealized gains on investments held in the trust account.

#### Note 5-Net Loss Per Share

Represents the net loss per share calculated using the historical weighted average shares outstanding and the issuance of additional shares in connection with the Business Combination, the PIPE Investment, and other related events, assuming such additional shares were outstanding since January 1, 2020. As the Business Combination, and PIPE Investment are being reflected as if they had occurred as of January 1, 2020, the calculation of weighted average shares outstanding for basic and diluted net loss per share assumes the shares issued in connection with the Business Combination and PIPE Investment have been outstanding for the entire periods presented. Under the maximum redemption scenario, the shares of Aurora common stock assumed to be redeemed by RTPY public shareholders are eliminated as of January 1, 2020.

(in thousands, except share and per share data)	For the six months ended June 30, 2021	For the year ended December 31, 2020
Pro forma loss attributable to common stockholders—Class A and Class B	\$ (321,158)	\$ (1,137,316)
Combined Entity Class A Common Stock		
Weighted average shares outstanding—Class A, basic and diluted	636,496,966	636,496,966
Net loss per share—Class A, basic and diluted	\$ (0.29)	\$ (1.02)
Combined Entity Class B Common Stock		
Weighted average shares outstanding—Class B, basic and diluted	481,107,977	481,107,977
Net loss per share—Class B, basic and diluted	\$ (0.29)	\$ (1.02)

The following summarizes the number of shares of Class A Common Stock outstanding for both the six months ended June 30, 2021 and year ended December 31, 2020:

Legacy Aurora Stockholders(1)	564,715,105
RTPY's public shareholders	22,291,089
PIPE Investors	40,150,000
Sponsor and Sponsor Related PIPE Investor(2)	9,340,772
Pro forma weighted average shares outstanding—basic and diluted	636,496,966

Excludes approximately 1.2 million restricted shares or shares issued for early exercised options, subject to a repurchase right, and includes approximately 52.4 million shares to be purchased by Aurora PIPE Investors as part of the PIPE Investment.

<sup>(2)</sup> Includes 7.5 million shares to be purchased by Sponsor Related PIPE Investor as part of the PIPE Investment.

The following potential outstanding securities were excluded from the computation of pro forma net loss per share, basic and diluted, because their effect would have been anti-dilutive or issuance of such shares is contingent upon the satisfaction of certain conditions which are not satisfied as of the period end for pro forma presentation purposes.

Sponsor Shares subject to price-based vesting conditions	5,162,314
Public warrants and Private Placement Warrants	21,118,750
Aurora options and restricted stock units	117,131,430
Aurora restricted stock and shares issued for early exercised options, subject to a	
repurchase right	1,210,268

#### Aurora Closes Business Combination with Over \$1.8 Billion in Gross Proceeds and Cash on Hand

Company to Begin Trading on November 4 on Nasdaq Under Ticker Symbol "AUR"

Proceeds raised plus cash on balance sheet are expected to fund Aurora through commercialization milestone and into 2024

Proceeds from the business combination represent the largest-ever autonomous vehicle or robotics company primary raise in ago-public transaction

PITTSBURGH—(BUSINESS WIRE)—Self-driving technology company Aurora today announced it has completed its business combination with Reinvent Technology Partners Y, a special purpose acquisition company. The business combination was approved by Reinvent Technology Partners stockholders in a special meeting held on November 2, 2021 and formally closed on November 3, 2021. Aurora's Class A common stock and warrants will begin trading tomorrow on the Nasdaq under the ticker symbol "AUR" and "AUROW," respectively.

"Today marks a significant milestone for Aurora and the self-driving industry as we revolutionize transportation – making it safer, increasingly accessible, and more reliable and efficient than ever before," said **Chris Urmson, Co-Founder and Chief Executive Officer of Aurora**. "With our expert team, deep industry partnerships, and cutting-edge technology, Aurora is the company to deploy the Aurora Driver at scale across both autonomous trucking and passenger mobility. As a public company, we'll accelerate the work we're doing to deliver the benefits of self-driving technology safely, quickly, and broadly."

Investors include funds and accounts managed by Counterpoint Global (Morgan Stanley), PRIMECAP Management Company and XN, Baillie Gifford, funds and accounts advised by T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc., Fidelity Management & Research Company LLC, Canada Pension Plan Investment Board, Reinvent Capital, Index Ventures, Sequoia Capital, Uber, PACCAR, and Volvo Group.

#### Aurora Driver: Built for commercialization

Aurora's flagship product, the Aurora Driver is designed to enable any vehicle platform, from Class 8 trucks to passenger vehicles, to move safely and efficiently through the world without a human driver. Aurora plans to launch its autonomous commercial trucking business Aurora Horizon by late 2023, followed by its driverless ride-hailing business, Aurora Connect, in 2024. Aurora's Driver-as-a-Service business model will offer fleet owners the ability to purchase vehicles powered by the Aurora Driver, subscribe to use the

Aurora Driver, and utilize Aurora-certified fleet service partners to operate autonomous mobility and logistics services.

#### Aurora Ecosystem: The partners to bring self-driving technology to market

Across freight and personal mobility, Aurora is partnering with leading manufacturers and networks including one of the largest transportation and logistics companies in the world, FedEx, the largest global ride hailing platform, Uber, the number one global vehicle OEM, Toyota, and two of the top three North American OEMs in trucking, Volvo and PACCAR.

#### Aurora's 2021 Progress: Critical advancements toward delivering self-driving technology

- Demonstrated tangible technical progress with Aurora-powered Peterbilt 579 trucks hauling goods on Texas highways for FedEx through Aurora's industry-first collaboration with FedEx and PACCAR.
- Accelerated work with partners through the Aurora Driver Development Program delivering the prototype of Volvo's first-ever commercial autonomous truck for the U.S. Market and the first prototype of the Aurora-Powered Toyota Sienna.
- Rapidly scaled its simulation work for faster, safer autonomous vehicle development. Aurora expects to have driven the equivalent of over 9 billion simulated miles by the end of the year 6 billion of these in 2021 alone. Aurora continues to scale up its Virtual Testing Suite, running millions of daily tests to rapidly add capabilities to the Aurora Driver.
- Introduced the industry's first published Safety Case Framework to address both autonomous trucking and passenger mobility, which the
  company believes is an imperative component for any business planning to deliver commercial-ready autonomous vehicles at scale by operating on
  public roads without a vehicle operator.
- Made foundational investments in engineering, machine learning, and artificial intelligence to accelerate and strengthen progress
  in hardware, perception, simulations, mapping, forecasting, and data helping to enable commercial deployment of autonomous vehicles at scale.

"With a world-class team and a commitment to safety, Aurora is the leader in self-driving technology," said Mark Pincus, Co-Founder and Director of Reinvent Technology Partners Y. "We believe Aurora is the best way to invest in the future of self-driving across segments, and we look forward to supporting Aurora as it transforms how goods and people move through the world."

To memorialize the completion of the business combination, Aurora will ring the opening bell at Nasdaq at 9:30 a.m. ET on November 4, 2021. A live stream of the event and replay can be accessed by visiting https://www.nasdaq.com/marketsite/bell-ringing-ceremony.

The public is invited to see Aurora's vehicles and a lidar demonstration at Times Square on November 4, 2021, between 7:00 a.m.—4:00 p.m. ET. Aurora will be showcasing a Peterbilt Model 579 driven by the Aurora Driver, a prototype of the Volvo VNL trucks that will be integrated with the Aurora Driver, and a Toyota "Sienna Autono-Maas (S-AM)" prototype, a hybrid electric platform that has been modified to be safely operated by the Aurora Driver.

#### Advisors

Allen & Company LLC is serving as financial advisor to Aurora and Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C. is acting as its legal counsel. Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC is acting as exclusive financial advisor to Reinvent and as the sole placement agent on the PIPE transaction, and Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP is serving as legal counsel to Reinvent. Sullivan & Cromwell LLP served as legal counsel to the placement agent. Houlihan Lokey Capital, Inc. is serving as financial advisor to the Reinvent transaction committee.

#### **About Aurora**

Aurora (Nasdaq: AUR) is delivering the benefits of self-driving technology safely, quickly, and broadly. Founded in 2017 by experts in the self-driving industry, Aurora is revolutionizing transportation – making it safer, increasingly accessible, and more reliable and efficient than ever before. Its flagship product, the Aurora Driver, is a platform that brings together software, hardware, and data services, to autonomously operate passenger vehicles, light commercial vehicles, and heavy-duty trucks. Aurora is partnered with industry leaders across the transportation ecosystem including Toyota, Uber, Volvo, FedEx, and PACCAR. Aurora tests its vehicles in the Bay Area, Pittsburgh, and Texas and has offices in those areas as well as in Bozeman, MT; Seattle, WA; Louisville, CO; and Wixom, MI. To learn more, visit www.aurora.tech.

Aurora Overview

Aurora Press Kit

#### About Reinvent Technology Partners Y

Reinvent Technology Partners Y ("RTPY") is a special purpose acquisition company led by Mark Pincus, Michael Thompson, and Reid Hoffman. RTPY was formed to support a technology business to innovate and achieve entrepreneurship at scale by leveraging its team's operating experience as founders of iconic technology companies, their experience building companies as advisors and board members, and the capital raised in its initial public offering.

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements This Press Release contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. These forward-looking statements generally are identified by the words "believe," "project," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "intend," "strategy," "future," "opportunity," "plan," "may," "should," "will," "would," "will be," "will continue," "will likely result," and similar expressions. Forward-looking statements are predictions, projections and other statements about future events that are based on current expectations and assumptions and, as a result, are subject to risks and uncertainties. Many factors could cause actual future events to differ materially from the forwardlooking statements in this Press Release, including but not limited to: (i) the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the Company related to the transaction, (ii) those related to the Company's business and financial performance, (iii) the Company's ability to develop and commercialize its autonomous vehicle technology, (iv) the Company's ability to execute on its business strategy, (v) the Company's ability to compete effectively and ability to manage growth, and (vi) the Company's ability to raise additional financing in the future. The foregoing list of factors is not exhaustive. You should carefully consider the foregoing factors and the other risks and uncertainties described in the "Risk Factors" section of RTPY's definitive proxy statement/final prospectus dated October 8, 2021 and filed by RTPY with the SEC on October 12, 2021 and other documents filed by the Company from time to time with the SEC. These filings identify and address other important risks and uncertainties that could cause actual events and results to differ materially from those contained in the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. Readers are cautioned not to put undue reliance on forward-looking statements, and the Company assumes no obligation and does not intend to update or revise these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise. The Company gives no assurance that it will achieve its expectations.

Contacts Khobi Brooklyn press@aurora.tech (415) 699-3657